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BIOTECHNOLOGY PATENT PROTECTION

ACT OF 1991
THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 21, 1991
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

AND JUDICIAL ADMINISTRATION,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 11 a.m., in room
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William J. Hughes
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.
Present: Representatives William J. Hughes, Rick Boucher,
Carlos J. Moorhead, Hamilton Fish, Jr., Howard Coble, and Craig
T. James.
Also present: Hayden W. Gregory, counsel; Michael J.
Remington, assistant counsel; Elizabeth R. Fine, assistant counsel;
Edward O'Connell, assistant counsel; Phyllis Henderson, secretary;
Thomas E. Mooney, minority counsel; and Joseph V. Wolfe,
minority counsel.
OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN HUGHES
Mr. HUGHES. The Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and
Judicial Administration will come to order.
The Chair has received a request to cover this hearing in whole
or in part by television broadcast, radio broadcast, still photography, or by any other similar method. And, in accordance with
committee rule 5(a), permission will be granted, unless there is objection.
Is there objection?
[No response.]
Mr. HUGHES. Hearing none, permission will be granted.
Good morning and welcome to today's hearing. Today, the subcommittee is conducting a second day of hearings on biotechnology.
Yesterday, we learned a great deal about the exciting research taking place at the National Institutes of Health and around the world
in this important and burgeoning field. We also learned about the
fundamental role that patent protection plays in promoting the research and development of biotechnology products.
The United States leads the world in biotechnology. We want to
assure that our biotechnology industry continues its remarkable
progress. Today, we will address the question of whether our patent laws provide adequate protection for biotechnology inventions.
H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991 introduced by Representative Rick Boucher, is intended to address a
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problem that has arisen in the patent protection afforded to the
process of making recombinant products. Absent process patent
protection, foreign companies are able to manufacture abroad and
import into the U.S. products that are made using technology developed in this country. Of particular concern to the biotechnology
industry is the fact that a patented host cell can be taken oversees
and used to produce a recombinant protein abroad, and then the
recombinant product can be imported back into this country.
Today we hope to learn more about the experience that the biotechnology industry has had with respect to the importation of recombinant products and whether it is one that demands a legislative solution. A number of witnesses this morning will suggest that
Congress allow the courts and the administration the opportunity
to resolve any ambiguity in the patent law within the context of
the existing legal framework.
Assuming that a legislative solution is necessary, we must assess
H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, to determine whether the proposal sets forth an appropriate solution.
H.R. 1417 amends the patent law to revise the patentability of all
processes. The subcommittee must take special care to examine
what the impact of the proposed legislation would be both in the
biotechnology industry, as well as other industries that might be
affected by such a change.
It promises to be again another interesting hearing
[The bill, H.R. 1417, follows:]
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102D CONGRESS
ST SESSION

H. R. 1417

To amend title 35, United States Code, with respect to patents on certain
processes.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
MARCH 13, 1991

Mr. BOUCHER (for himself, Mr. MOORHEAD, Mr. DWYER of New Jersey, Mr.
COBLE, Ms. KAPTUR, Mr. GALLEGLY, Mr. MILLER of Washington, Mr.
DE.LUGO, Mr. STENHOLM, Mr. TowNs, Mrs. MORELLA, Mr. FISH, Mr.
CAMPBELL of California, Mr. ANDREws of Texas, Mr. LAGOMARSINO,
Mr. BRUCE, Mr. MCCLOSKEY, Mr. DICKS, Mr. LIPINSIa, Mr. MOCOLLUM, and Mr. JEPFERSON) introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL
To amend title 35, United States Code, with respect to
patents on certain processes.

1

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.
4

This Act may be cited as the "Biotechnology Patent

5 Protection Act of 1991".
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2
1 SEC. 2. PATENTABILITY OF CERTAIN PROCESSES.

2

Section 103 of title 35, United States Code, is

3 amended by adding at the end the following new para4 graph:
5

"When a process of making or using a machine, man-

6 ufacture, or composition of matter is sought to be pat7 ented in the same application as such machine, manufac8 ture, or composition of matter, such process shall not be
9 considered as obvious under this section if such machine,
10 manufacture, or composition of matter is novel under sec11 tion 102 and nonobvious under this section. If the patent12 ability of such process depends upon such machine, manu13 facture, or composition of matter, then a single patent
14 shall issue on the application.".
15 SEC. 3. EFFECTIVE DATE.

16

The amendment made by section 2 shall apply to all

17 United States patents granted on or after the date of the
18 enactment of this Act and to all applications for United
19 States patents pending on or filed after such date of enact20 ment, including any application for the reissuance of a
21 patent.
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Mr. HUGHES. The Chair recognizes the distinguished gentleman
from California.
Mr. MOORHEAD. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I very much appreciate the scheduling of these hearings. I know the chairman's
schedule has been full, as well as that of the subcommittee. I do
appreciate all of his efforts in making these hearings possible.
I would also like to commend the gentleman from Virginia, Rick
Boucher, our lead sponsor of the bill, for all of his hard work in
bringing about these hearings.
From an economic point of view, the U.S. biotech industry has
gone from zero revenues and zero jobs 15 years ago to $6 billion
and 70,000 jobs in 1991. The U.S. Department of Commerce
projects a $30 billion market for biotech products by the year 2000,
and many in industry believe this estimate to be conservative.
Companies that depend heavily on research and development are
especially vulnerable to foreign competitors who copy and sell their
products without permission. The reason that high technology companies are so vulnerable is that for them the cost of innovation,
rather than the cost of production, is the key cost incurred in
bringing a product to market.
In addition to their ability to obtain and enforce a patent, small
companies in particular must be concerned about obtaining a patent in a timely fashion. As a result, the Patent Office reports that
the backlog in biotechnology patent applications have been increased from 17,400 at the end of fiscal year 1990 to 19,500 at the
end of June of this year. According to the testimony of the Patent
Commissioner, the average biotechnology patent takes 27 months
to issue, while other patents take about 18 months. I am concerned
that despite the cut in the PTO budget request that the PTO will
be able to continue to reduce this backlog.
Delays of this type are unacceptable, particularly for an industry
that is so dependent on patents to raise capital and reinvestment
in manufacturing plants and new product development, and even
more so for an industry targeted by Japan for major and considered
competition. The Patent Office is taking steps to improve the situation, reorganizing its biotechnology examination group and increasing the number of new examiners it intends to hire over the next
year. The PTO is also implementing special pay rates for their biotechnology examiners and creating new expert biotech examiners.
This subcommittee made the first step, in 1988, in the omnibus
trade bill, when the Congress enacted two bills I introduced relating to process patents and reform of the International Trade Commission. However, our work will not be complete until we enact
H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, which
has been introduced by Rick Boucher and myself. This bill modifies
the test for obtaining a process patent. It overrules In re Durden,
1985, a case frequently criticized that has been cited by the Patent
Office as grounds for denial of biotech patents, as well as chemical
and other process patent cases.
Because so many of the biotech inventions are protected by patents, the future of that industry depends greatly on what Congress
does to protect U.S. patents from unfair foreign competition. America's foreign competitors, most of whom have invested comparatively
little in biotechnology research, have targeted the biotech industry
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6
for major and concerted action. According to the Biotechnology Association, in Japan the Ministry of International Trade and Industry and the Japanese biotechnology industry have joined forces and
established a central plan to turn Japanese biotechnology into a
127 billion yen per year industry by the year 2000. If we fail to
enact needed legislation, the Congress may contribute to the fulfillment of that projection.
Mr. Chairman, I hope we can move this legislation as fast as we
can through the subcommittee.
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman.
I would like to welcome this morning as our opening witness our
distinguished colleague, Representative Tom McMillen, who
representsMr. BOUCHER. Mr. Chairman, I have a statement. In deference
to the interest of the committee in moving rapidly, I would just ask
unanimous consent that it be placed in the record.
Mr. HUGHES. Without objection, so ordered. In fact, any members
who have a statement might offer their statement for the record.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Boucher follows:]
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REMARKS OF CONGRESSMAN RICK BOUCHER
HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY
NOVEMBER 21, 1991
Good morning. I thank the Chairman very much for holding
this hearing :today on the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act.
also thank this distinguished panel for agreeing to appear here
today, and I look forward to hearing your testimony.
The biotech industry is immensely important for our
country- s economic future. Its annual sales are now about $4
billion, and experts predict that this figure may reach $30
billion within the next decade. The American biotech industry
conducts up to $3.2 billion worth of research and development
every year, and over the past seven years, it has won approval to
market about twenty new products.
This work holds great promise for millions of Americans.
Through recombinant processes, biotechnology industries create
new products which benefit agricultural industries and assist in
environmental cleanups. They also invent medicines which allow
patients to receive new kinds of treatment for life-threatening
diseases and previously incurable conditions.
America's biotechnology companies lead the world. American
firms conduct the most R&D, use the most sophisticated
technologies, and invent the most new products. And if their
inventions receive the legal protection against piracy and unfair
competition which they have earned, American firms will continue
to lead the world.
Today, however, biotech inventions do not receive this
strong protection. And as a result, the biotech industry's
position, in fact, is under threat--not from unfair trade
practices abroad, nor from our economic problems at home. The
problem which the biotechnology industry has encountered stems
from a simple and obvious inadequacy in our patent law.
In most cases, biotechnology products are genetically
engineered forms of chemicals which occur in nature. To create
them, a biotech firm genetically engineers a host cell to produce
a particular hormone or protein. The firm then treats it
according to a frequently straightforward process, which causes
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2
the cell to begin producing that hormone or protein. The result
is a unique starting product used to create a unique end product.
Given that these end products already exist in nature, and
that many have been previously isolated and purified--although in
such small quantities as to be medically and commercially
useless--they are essentially unpatentable. Biotech firms,
therefore, count on patenting the process they use to produce the
protein to protect their R&D investment and the innovations that
investment produces.
Under the 1974 decision, In re Mance , this should be a
simple procedure. That case found, as it should, that the
presence of a novel starting material justified granting a
process patent when the novel starting material was combined with
a previously known process to yield an unexpected result.
In 1985, however, a case called In re Durden, dealing with a
science unrelated to biotechnology, found the opposite--that
regardless of whether a firm invented a new end product, the
Patent Office must examine the process in isolation from its
starting material and final result in order to issue a process
patent. In practice, that standard frequently makes it
extraordinarily difficult for biotech firms to patent anything
other than their starting materials.
Rather than examining the totality of the invention to
decide whether it is new, innovative and valuable, the Patent
office focuses on the narrow issue of whether the process used to
get from a novel starting material to a novel end product differs
from the processes used to create totally unrelated biotech
products. The result is that the Patent Office frequently denies
process patents for innovative products and leaves them wide open
to foreign exploitation. And because of this, a foreign firm can
take the starting material abroad, duplicate the American firm's
process, produce an identical end product and export it back to
the U.S. without violating any law.
Some argue that a recent decision, In re Pleuddemann, will
solve the problem that In re Durden created. They are incorrect.
In re Pleuddemann confuses the issue rather than settling it.
This case creates an arcane distinction between patenting the
"use" of a novel starting material and the process of "making"
the end product. As the Patent and Trademark Office itself
states, the decision "has not clarified the law and leaves patent
applicants, including applicants in the biotechnology field,.
unable to predict with reasonable certainty whether they can'
obtain process patents."
Clearly, Pleuddemann is not good enough. And there is no
reason to allow an obvious, legislatively correctable flaw in our
patent law to continue damaging the competitiveness of American
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firms, slowing research and delaying the invention of life-saving
medicine. We understand the problem, we know what the solution
is, and the legislation to implement that solution is before us
today.
In effect, our current patent law encourages foreign firms
to copy American intellectual products and discourages American
firms from doing the expensive R&D necessary to invent it in the
first place.
This is the opposite of the goal of the patent
law--to encourage research, development and invention.
H.R. 1417 specifies that, as states in In-re Mancex, that
when a firm combines a novel starting material with a known
process to yield a novel end product, it can claim a patent over
the process. This will eliminate the flaw in patent law that
weakens our competitiveness and gives foreign companies an unfair
advantage over American firms. It will have no ramifications on
our trade negotiations--in fact, it will simply give our biotech
researchers the functionally equivalent patent rights that their
Japanese and European competitors already have. It has wide
support in the American biotech industry and the academic
community. The Administration has endorsed it, and I hope we
will act soon to pass it.
Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, and I look forward to this
hearing.
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Mr. HUGHES. We have a lot of witnesses today, and, frankly, I
just hope that all of the witnesses can summarize their remarks so
that we can move through what promises to be a very interesting
hearing. But there are a lot of questions to be asked, and I hope
that we can summarize so that we can get right to questions. All
of us have read the statements.
I would like to welcome this morning, as I indicated, our opening
witness, our distinguished colleague Representative Tom McMillen,
who represents the Fourth Congressional District of Maryland.
Representative McMillen is a founder and cochairman of the Congressional Biotechnology Caucus. We really welcome him this
morning. I know he is one of the leaders in the area of biotechnology in the Congress.
Tom, we have your statement which, without objection, will be
made a part of the record, and you may proceed as you see fit.
STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS C. McMILLEN, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MARYLAND
Mr. MCMILLEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the

committee. I am certainly pleased to be here on behalf of the Congressional Biotechnology Caucus and its 68 members. A lot of people ask me why I am so interested in biotechnology, and I tell them
that I am proof that that growth hormone works very well. So I am
pleased to be here as cochair with Congressman Bliley and Senators Lautenberg and Brown.
And I just want to say, Mr. Chairman, this is the only piece of
legislation that the caucus has endorsed, H.R. 1417. We think it is
very, very important.
You enumerated, as well as Mr. Moorhead, what biotechnology
means to this country: In the last 15 years, 70,000 new jobs, $5.8
billion in new revenues, $600 million in adding to our annual trade
balance. It has been vital in the areas of health, the environment,
and agriculture. I think when you focus on the health areas I think
it is very, very interesting that last week Dr. Tony Fauci, who directs AIDS research at NIH, told Senator Lautenberg and myself
that our Nation is extremely fortunate that this terrible AIDS epidemic began after the advent of biotechnology. He said that if AIDS
had occurred before biotechnology existed, we wouldn't have known
what a human retrovirus was or how it works, we wouldn't be able
to diagnose the disease or ensure the safety of our blood supply,
and quite frankly, we would have no hope for a cure for this disease.
I think one of the things that I want to stress to the subcommittee is that biotechnology is very, very important for our country,
and the research does not come cheap. In fact, the industry has invested $3.2 billion in research and development this year. That is
an 18-percent increase over the last year. And the companies in
biotechnology spend an average of $81,000 per employee, which is
very, very high. So I want to stress that I think this industry has
promise. I think it is very, very important that it has the regulatory framework to encourage that promise.
I am very concerned about the patent protection that is vital to
this industry. Without protecting this industry from foreign piracy,
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I don't think American companies can maintain this edge that they
have had to date.
We often in the Congress criticize American companies for being
shortsighted. That they only invest for today and they can never
invest for tomorrow. That is not the case in the biotechnology industry. As you know, Mr. Chairman, an average biotech company
may take 10 to 12 years of huge, enormous investments, high-ris
research and development investments in the neighborhood of $100
to $200 million of risk capital before they can even bring a product
to the market. It is a long product cycle, and I don't think anybody
can accuse the biotechnology industry of being impatient. But I
think what is required is adequate patent protection. And I say
that it is very, very wrong and it would be a tragedy if future biotechnology products were stamped "Invented in America; made in
Japan," simply because Congress failed to staunch the hemorrhage
of intellectual property rights which are permitted under the current law. Foreign companies can do things that our domestic companies cannot do.
So, Mr. Chairman, without getting into the specifics of the bill,
other witnesses will do so, let me just say that I believe that the
caucus wants this legislation to move as expeditiously as possible,
and it will remedy a problem that I think is a hurdle or this industry to reap the great rewards that it can for our future.
Thank you.
Mr. HUGHES. Well, thank you very much, Tom, for an excellent
statement. I don't have any questions.
The gentleman from California.
Mr. MOORHEAD. I just want to congratulate our colleague for the
work he is doing in the caucus. It is a very important area and it
is one that needs more attention, and it is far more important that
it gets the attention of the Members of Congress. You are doing a
great work there.
Mr. McMILLEN. Thank you.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Virginia, the author of H.R.
1417 and a very valued member of the subcommittee?
Mr. BOUCHER. I don't have any question, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Florida.
Mr. JAMES. No questions at this time. Thank you so much for
your enlightening testimony.
Mr. MCMILLEN. Thank you.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from North Carolina.
Mr. COBLE. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MCMILLEN. I saw him come in with that one sneaker. I was
very impressed. I hope you are using biotechnology to repair that
sore ankle.
Mr. COBLE. Don't challenge me today.
[Laughter]

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Tom.
[The prepared statement of Mr. McMillen follows:]
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Statement of Representative Ton McMillen
Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for
giving me this opportunity to appear before you on behalf of the
Congressional Biotechnology Caucus and its 68 members to testify in
support of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act (H.R. 1417).
I have the privilege of serving as co-chairman of the biotechnology
caucus, along with Representative Bliley and Senators Lautenberg
and Brown.

The purpose of

the

caucus is

to

help Members of

Congress

become aware of the problems facing the U.S. biotechnology industry
and to

support legislation that addresses these problems.

Thus

far, the only piece of legislation that has been endorsed by the
caucus is the bill that is the subject of your hearing today.

Biotechnology
industries.

is

one

of

our

Nation's

most

exciting

new

In less than fifteen years, this industry has created

70,000 new jobs -- high paying, high tech jobs in new, nonpolluting
facilities.

It

has

created

$5.8

billion

in

annual

revenues,

contributing more than S600 million to our annual trade balance.
It has given doctors new tools for diagnosing and curing some of
the

most

serious

diseases

known

to

man.

Its

potential

in

agriculture and environmental cleanup is only now being realized.

The

promise of biotechnology has

already been realized

in

health care, where virtually every biopharmaceutical approved for
mdrketing has been deemed a "major therapeutic breakthrough" by the
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FDA.

Dozens

of serious

and

life-threatening

diseases

now

are

diagnosable and treatable because of biotechnology.

Just last week, Dr. Tony Fauci, who directs AIDS research at
the National Institutes of Health, told Senator Lautenberg and I
that our Nation is incredibly fortunate that this terrible epidemic
began after the advent of biotechnology.

He said that if AIDS had

occurred before biotechnology existed, we wouldn't have known what
a human retrovirus was or how it works.

We wouldn't be able to

diagnose the disease or ensure the safety of our blood supply.
would have

had no hope

at all

We

of ever developing a cure or

a

He also noted that the most promising AIDS research --

vaccine.

and cancer research and cystic fibrosis research -- is being done
by biotechnology researchers in our universities and our companies.

One thing that has become clear to me in the short time that
I have co-chaired the caucus is that the enormous contributions
made by this
economy --

industry --

both

do not come cheap.

for our Nation's

health and cur

Biotechnology is the most research-

intensive industry in this country. The industry has invested $3.2
billion

in

R&D

this

year

alone,

an

18%

increase

over

1990.

Biotechnology companies spend almost half of their revenue
-- an incredible of $81,000 per employee -- on R&D.

This is the price for the U.S. achieving and maintaining its
world
reason

leadership position in this technology.
that

biotechnology

improved
industry.

patent
Without

protection

And this

is

the ability

vital
to

is
to

protect

the
the

their
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inventions

from foreign piracy, American biotechnology companies

simply cannot sustain this level of investment in innovation.

we in Congress often berate American industries for being too
short-sighted, too oriented towards the next quarterly report, not
investing in

the

future.

biotech companies.

This

It takes

is

certainly

not the

case

for

the average biotech company ten to

twelve years of huge, high risk R&D investments --

generally $100 -

200 million -- before it brings its first product to market.

As

far as I can tell, no other industry has such a long product cycle.
Clearly, biotech companies are not impatient.

But inadequate patent protection means that a foreign company
can copy an
American

innovative product,

pioneer.

I

say

and unfairly

"foreign

compete with

companies"

because

it

the
is

relatively easy for a U.S. inventor to obtain a gene patent that
prevents
allows

domestic competition.
foreign

domestic

companies

companies.

And

to

It
do

it

is

that

would

ironic
which
be

a

that Current
is

prohibited

tragedy

if

law
for

future

biotechnology products were stamped "Invented in America; made in
Japan" simply because Congress failed to staunch the hemorrage of
intellectual property permitted under current law.

Mr. Chairman, the Congressional Biotechnology Caucus believes
that

the

Biotechnology

Patent

Protection

Act

will

problem and we urge the subcommittee to support it.

remedy

the

I thank you

for giving me the opportunity to present the caucus' views.
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Mr. HUGHES. I would like to welcome our second witness this
morning, Mr. Harry Manbeck, Commissioner of the Patent and
Trademark Office. Commissioner Manbeck is accompanied this
morning by Dieter Hoinkes and Charles Van Horn, of the Office of
Legislation and International Affairs, and Fred McKelvey, the Patent and Trademark Office Solicitor.
Commissioner Manbeck, thank you once again for providing the
subcommittee with advice, sage advice, and comments on pending
legislation. We are grateful for your continued input, and we value
your views very highly.
As I indicated, we have received your statement and, without objection, it will be made a part of the record in full. We hope you
can summarize for us so we can get right to questions; you may
proceed as you see fit. Welcome.
STATEMENT OF HARRY F. MANBECK, COMMISSIONER, U.S. PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY DIETER
HOINKES AND CHARLES VAN HORN, OFFICE OF LEGISLATION
AND INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS, AND FRED McKELVEY,
SOLICITOR
Mr. MANBECK. Thank you, Mr. Hughes. I will present an abbreviated statement this morning, since you have our full statement
for the record, I believe.
Mr. Chairman, and members of the subcommittee, I am pleased
to testify on H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of
1991. This bill would amend our patent law to afford needed additional protection for inventions, including those in the field of biotechnology. We are in full agreement with the bill's intent to improve the U.S. patent law to stimulate the development of new
products and processes by discouraging unfair foreign competition.
Under present law, many inventors and patent owners have a
problem. They cannot prevent importation of a product made
abroad by a process which uses a material patented in the United
States unless they have patent protection for the process. Although
not unique, the field of biotechnology is particularly susceptible to
this problem. For example, some biotechnological processes of using
patented host cells to produce certain proteins are typically conventional and therefore not patentable. Thus our law currently provides an unfair advantage to unauthorized users abroad of technology patented in the United States.
H.R. 1417 would provide an effective means of protecting technology patented in the United States from unfair foreign competition because it would permit an inventor to obtain patent protection on a method of using or making a product if that product itself
is patentable. Thus, a patent to the method of using a patentable
material to make a product would produce a basis for filing an infringement action under section 271(g) of title 35 of the United
States Code. The patentee could also petition the International
Trade Commission to issue an exclusion order under section 337 of
the Tariff Act of 1930. At the same time, H.R. 1417 would not
grant a patentee any greater rights vis-a-vis purely domestic infringers, because under section 154 of title 35 of the United States
Code the holder of a patent to an invention, such as a host cell,
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may already exclude others from using that cell in the United
States.
H.R. 1417 would amend section 103 of title 35 of the United
States Code to ensure that under certain circumstances a process
would not be considered obvious if it either makes or uses a machine, manufacture, or composition of matter that itself is novel or
nonobvious. The amendment to section 103 would thus provide a
mechanism for applicants who comply with its requirements to
avoid a conclusion that a claim directed to a process of making or
using a patentable material was obvious under this section, atong
the lines of the decision of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit in In re Durden.
In following Durden, the Patent and Trademark Office cannot interpret the present section 103 to require that a process be held
patentable merely because a patentable material was either used
or made by that process.
In August of last year, the Federal circuit revisited the issue of
the patentability of processes in In re Pleuddemann, but did not
clarify the law, thus leaving patent applicants unable to predict
with any reasonable certainty whether they can obtain process patents of this nature. Similarly, the Patent and Trademark Office
will continue to have difficulty during examination of patent applications relating to processes in resolving the seemingly unnecessary issue of whether a process is one for making or one for using
a patentable machine, manufacture, or composition.
In this respect, the amendment proposed by H.R. 1417 would
simplify and provide certainty in the determination of patentability
of processes using or making novel and unobvious products for applicants who comply with its requirements. The bill would also
eliminate any need to resolve whether a particular process was one
of making or of using a specific patentable machine, manufacture,
or composition of matter.
H.R. 1417 also recognizes that a process patent might extend the
period of exclusivity of a product patent or could be sought by parties other than the holder of the product patent if process claims
were permitted to be patented independently of the product patent.
For this reason, the bill provides that the process of making or
using a patentable product will be considered nonobvious per se
only if sought to be patented in the same application as the patentable product and requires that it issue as a single patent. While
we completely agree that the patent term of such process claims
should expire at the same time as the patent claims to the product,
the bill's language may unnecessarily constrain the applicant's ability~to obtain adequate protection for his invention.
In order to remedy this potential problem, we proposed an
amendment to S. 654, the companion bill of H.R. 1417, when Senator DeConcini requested our views on this legislation. Since making this proposal, we have had some further thoughts on how to
improve its formulation, and my prepared statement contains the
specific language of our suggestions.
Legislation along the line of H.R. 1417 would provide the means
that could be used by applicants who desire greater certainty in obtaining protection for processes that make or use patentable products. As part of our patent laws, this would close another loophole
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that has so far provided an unfair advantage to unauthorized users
abroad of technology patented in the United States.
We would be pleased to provide any assistance that the subcommittee might deem helpful to secure early enactment. Thank
you.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Commissioner.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Manbeck follows:]

STATEMENT OF HARRY F. MANBECK, JR.
ASSISTANT SECRETARY AND
COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY
AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE
OF THE
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
NOVEMBER 21, 1991

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee;

I am pleased to testify on H.R. 1417, the "Biotechnology Patent
Protection Act of 1991."

This bill would amend our patent law to

afford needed additional protection for inventions, including
those in the field of biotechnology.

We are in full agreement

with the bill's intent to improve U.S. patent law to stimulate
the development of new products and processes.

Our industry

needs encouragement to expand its research and development
efforts if we are to remain on the cutting edge of technology.
In this respect, the United States can ill afford to let any
leading, technically oriented, industry fall victim to unfair
foreign competition.
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Under present law, many inventors have a problem.

They cannot

prevent importation of a product made abroad by a process which
uses a material patented in the United States, unless they have
patent protection for the process.

Although not unique, the

field of biotechnology is particularly susceptible to this
problem.

Take the common example of an inventor who develops a

"host cell" through genetic engineering.

Such a cell can be used

in a biotechnological process to produce a protein which may or
may not be patentable.
host cell.

The inventor may obtain a patent for the

However, the steps of the biotechnological process

may be, and typically are, conventional apart from the use of
that patentable host cell and, under current law, may or may not
be patentable.

Under present U.S. patent law, the holder of a patent to the host
cell would be able to preclude another from using that cell in
the United States to make the protein.

However, without patent

protection for the process, the inventor has no effective remedy
against someone who takes the patented host cell to another
country, uses it to produce the protein, and imports the protein
back into the United States.

See, e.g., Amgen, Inc. v. United

States International Trade Commission, 902 F.2d 1532, 14 USPQ2d
1734 (Fed.Cir. 1990).

Thus, our law currently provides an unfair

advantage to unauthorized users abroad of technology patented in
the United States.
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H.R. 1417 would provide an effective means of protecting
technology patented in the United States from unfair foreign
competition, because it would permit an inventor to obtain patent
protection on a method of using or making a product, if that
product is itself patentable.

Thus, a patent to the method of

using a patentable host cell would produce a basis for filing an
infringement action under section 271(g) of title 35, United
States Code.

The patentee could also petition the International

Trade Commission to issue an exclusion order under Section 337 of
the Tariff Act of 1930.

At the same time, H.R. 1417 would not

grant a patentee any greater rights vis-a-vis purely domestic
infringers, because under section 154 of title 35, the holder of
a patent to an invention such as a host cell, may already exclude
others from using that cell in the United States.

Section 2 of H.R. 1417 would amend section 103 of title 35,
United States Code, to ensure that under certain circumstances a
process would not be considered obvious if it either makes or
uses a machine, manufacture, or composition of matter that itself
is novel and nonobvious.

To obtain this determination, the

process and product claims must be sought to be patented in the
same application.

Section 2 also provides that a single patent

be issued on an application containing such process and product
claims.
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The amendment to section 103 would thus provide a mechanism for
applicants, who comply with its requirements, to avoid a
conclusion that a claim directed to a process of making or using
a patentable product was obvious under this section, along the
lines of the decision of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the
Federal Circuit in In re Durden, 763 F.2d 1406, 226 USPQ 359
(Fed. Cir. 1985).

In Durden, the Federal Circuit held, on the

facts before it, that a process of using a patentable "starting
compound" to make a patentable "final compound" was not patentable.

The Federal Circuit indicated in its opinion, however,

that the patentability of each process must be evaluated on a
case by case basis.

In following Durden, the Patent and

Trademark Office cannot interpret present section 103 to require
that a process be held patentable merely because a patentable
material was either used or made by that process.

The Federal Circuit revisited the issue of the patentability of
processes in In re Pleuddemann, 910 F.2d 823, 15 USPQ 2d 1738
(Fed. Cir. 1990).

Pleuddemann had a patent to a starting

material which he used in a process to make a patentable final
product.

Apart from the use of the patented starting material,

the method of making the final product was conventional.

The

Federal Circuit held that the method of using the patented
starting material to make the patentable final product was
patentable in this particular case.

However, notwithstanding an

attempt by the Federal Circuit to distinguish Pleuddemann from
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Durden, it is difficult, if not impossible, to reconcile these
two cases, as well as an earlier decision by the Court of Customs
and Patent Appeals in In re Albertson, 332 F.2d 379, 141 USPQ 730
(CCPA 1964).

In all three cases, a patentable starting material

was used in an otherwise conventional process to make a patentable final product.

Durden and Albertson characterize the

process sought to be patented as a method of "making" the final
product, while Pleuddemann characterizes it as a method of
"using" the starting material.

The distinction between

Pleuddemann, on the one hand, and Durden and Albertson, on the
other hand, is esoteric at best.

In our opinion, Pleuddemann has not clarified the law and leaves
patent applicants unable to predict with any reasonable certainty
whether they can obtain process patents of this nature.

Simi-

larly, the Patent and Trademark Office will continue to have
difficulty during examination of patent applications relating to
processes in resolving the seemingly unnecessary issue of whether
a process is one for "making" or "using" a patentable machine,
manufacture, or composition.

In this respect, the amendment proposed by H.R. 1417 would
simplify and provide certainty in the determination of patentability of processes using or making novel and nonobvious
products, for applicants who comply with its requirements.

The

bill would also eliminate any need to resolve whether a
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particular process was one of making or of using a specific
patentable machine, manufacture or composition of matter in those
cases where patentability of such product and the process of
making or using it is sought in the same application.

Moreover,

enactment of H.R. 1417 would make our patent law consistent with
the patent granting process now practiced in the European and
Japanese Patent Offices.

H.R. 1417 also recognizes that a process patent might extend the
period of exclusivity of a product patent, or could be sought by
parties other than the holder of the product patent, if process
claims were permitted to be patented independently of the product
patent.

For this reason, Section 2 of the bill provides that the

process of making or using a patentable product will be considered nonobvious per se only if sought to be patented in the
same application as the patentable product.

while we completely

agree that the patent term of such process claims should expire
at the same time as the patent claims to the product, the
language of Section 2 may unnecessarily constrain the applicant's
ability to obtain adequate protection for his invention.

For example, if a particular product can be made by a process
other than that claimed in the application, or if there are
several claimed processes for using the product, a patent
examiner could correctly require that the product and the claimed
processes be the subject of separate applications, despite the
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second sentence in Section 2 of H.R. 1417.

Similar results may

typically occur in applications containing claims to products
that could either be used in ways other than those claimed in the
application, or where the claimed uses are patentably distinct
from each other.

Although such actions by a patent examiner

would be proper, they could well defeat the intent of H.R. 1417.

In order to remedy this potential problem, as well as the
possibly overly restrictive requirement that only one patent be
granted on the product and processes in question, we proposed an
amendment to S. 654, the companion bill of H.R. 1417, when
Senator DeConcini requested our views on this legislation.

Our proposal would also add an additional paragraph to section
103 of title 35, but would further clarify the circumstances
under which claims to processes of making or using a patentable
product and claims to that product could appear either in the
same patent or in different patents.

Instead of Section 2 of

S. 654 or H.R. 1417, our proposal would add the following
paragraph to section 103:
"(c)
Notwithstanding any other provision of this section, a
claimed process of making or using a machine, manufacture,
or composition of matter is not obvious under this section
if the machine, manufacture, or composition of matter is
novel under section 102 of this title and nonobvious under
this section, provided
(1) the machine, manufacture, or composition of matter, and
the claimed process invention at the time it was made, were
owned by the same person or subject to an obligation of
assignment to the same person; and
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(2) claims to the process and to the machine, manufacture,
or composition of matter are entitled to the same effective
filing date, and appear in the same patent or in different
patents which are owned by the same person and are set to
expire on the same date."

Since making this proposal, it was called to our attention that
the language

"...

appear in the same patent or in different

patents ...' Imight be misinterpreted to deny patentability to
process claims, because they appear in a patent application
rather than \a patent at the time that a patent examiner
determines their nonobviousness.

As a consequence, we would

suggest that this requirement be clarified to read "... are
issued in the same patent or in different patents ..."

It should

also be noted that our proposal would not preclude the filing of
separate patent applications for the process and the product as
long as its other requirements are met.

We also proposed an amendment to section 282 of title 35 to
ensure that process claims patented under the above provision
would not be held invalid per se just because the product used or
made by the process was determined to lack novelty or be obvious.
In other words, we wanted to ensure that a determination of
validity of the process claims was made independently of the
product claims in the event the product claims were found to be
invalid.

The amendment proposed to Senator DeConcini would

insert the following sentence immediately before the last
sentence of section 282:
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"A claim issued under the provisions of section 103(c)
of this title on a process of making or using a machine,
manufacture, or composition of matter shall not be held
invalid under section 103 of this title solely because the
machine, manufacture, or composition of matter is determined
to lack novelty under section 102 of this title or to be
obvious under section 103 of this title."
Upon reflection, the wording of this proposal might also be
improved to emphasize the intended independence of Judicial
review of the validity of a process claim issued under the
provisions of a new third paragraph of section 103.

We would,

therefore, suggest that our previous proposal be reworded as
follows:
"A claim issued under the provisions of section 103(c)
of this title on a process of making or using a machine,
manufacture, or composition of matter shall not be entitled
to the benefit of section 103(c) of this title if the
machine, manufacture, or composition of matter is determined
to lack novelty under section 102 of this title or to be
obvious under section 103 of this title."
Section 3 of H.R. 1417 provides for the effective date of the
amendment proposed by this bill.

We favor the generally

prospective application of the bill's provision, although it
should be pointed out that it does permit a certain amount of
retroactivity.

First, all patent applications pending on the

date of enactment of this bill would be subject to its provisions.

Further, in accordance with section 251 of title 35,

any patent granted no more than two years prior to enactment of
the bill could be the subject of a reissue application enlarging
the scope of its claims.

Thus, if the original patent disclosed

a process of using a host cell claimed in that patent, a reissue
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application would be in order and would benefit from the new law.
Of course, the enlarged scope of any reissued patent would be
subject to the intervening rights provisions of 35 U.S.C. 251.
Accordingly, the effective date provisions of H.R. 1417 would not
adversely affect the rights of persons who relied on present law
regarding their business decisions.

Legislation along the lines of H.R. 1417 would provide the means
that could be used by applicants who desire greater certainty in
obtaining protection for processes that make or use patentable
products.

As part of our patent laws this would close another

loophole that so far has provided an unfair advantage to
unauthorized users abroad of technology patented in the United
States.

We would be pleased to provide any assistance that the

Subcommittee may deem helpful to secure early enactment.

*

*

*

*
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Mr. HUGHES. Commissioner, I don't know whether you have had

an opportunity to read the statement submitted by the American
Intellectual Property Law Association. They will be--testifying on
one of the subsequent panels. Have you?
Mr. MANBECK. No, sir, I have not.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, among other things they make the following
observations, and I would like your response. They say, first of all,
the "bill would impact all fields of technology and would benefit
many foreign research-based corporations at the expense of American enterprises and consumers. In fact, since foreign corporations
are granted more utility patents than American corporations, the
benefit bestowed to foreign corporations is likely to outweigh the
benefit to U.S. interests."
What do you have to say about that?
Mr. MANBECK. Well, I have considerable difficulty in following
that argument. We are talking about granting a patent for a process based on he existence of a patentable product. Now, the foreign
corporation can get its patent on the patentable product here and
can assert that patent against U.S. manufacturers. We are talking
the absolute converse of that of our people being able to get a patent here on the product and also being able to get a process claim
so that they can enforce their-let me say enforce their invention,
if I may, against imports made with the use of that product. That
is not a correct term of art. But so that they can have an enforceable right to prevent the importation of a product that was made
overseas with the use of technology patented in the United States.
Also, I might point out, although I do not have the exact statistics with me today, the proportion of applications filed in the United States by domestic applicants, as contrasted to those filed by
foreign applicants, has gone up again last year. This is a 3-year
trend now. Not a large trend, but the proportion filed by U.S. applicants is going up, rather than down.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. AIPLA also makes the following observations, and let me just tick them off. Maybe you can briefly respond to them.
The bill proposes an amendment to 35 U.S.C. 103 that is not
needed. Its primary purpose is to protect the U.S. biotechnology industry from unfair competition, but its proponents cite no case of
commercial harm to a U.S. company that this bill would have prevented, and we do not believe that a threat of such harm exists.
That is the first one.
Second, the bill would implicitly repudiate one possible interpretation of a single appeals court decision in In re Durden, by codifying an earlier decision in In re Mancy. If the Patent and Trademark Office examiners are currently apply Durden overzealously,
such erroneous applications can be promptly corrected by appropriate appellate procedures and should be immediately corrected by
the PTO as a matter of administrative policy.
Third, the bill sets an unfortunate precedent and damages the
patent system's credibility by implying that certain classes of patent claims escape full PTO examination and are subject to a different, weaker patentability standard.
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Fourth, the bill would jeopardize existing patent rights and increase the'number of persons potentially liable as patent infringers.
And, fifth, the bill would add a provision to our patent statutes
that does not exist in the European Patent Convention, the Japanese patent statutes, nor, to our knowledge, in the patent laws of
any other country.
I wonder if you could respond to each of those comments.
Mr. MANBECK. Mr. Hughes, I would like to respond-thank you.
Mr. HUGHES. Just start with "the bill proposes an amendment
basically to protect the biotechnology industry from unfair competition when there is no indication that any has suffered harm or will
suffer harm."
Mr. MANBECK. Well, I believe they say the proponents cite no
case of commercial harm to a U.S. company that this bill would
have prevented. It has been my understanding that there was quite
a grievous case of harm involving the Amgen Corp., who has a patent to a product, does not have a process claim, and as a result has
been unable to prevent the use of its product overseas to produce
products which are brought back into the United States. So I do
not believe that first statement is correct.
Now, as for the second statement, which talks about repudiating
one possible interpretation of a single appeals court decision, In re
Durden, and then says-indicates that Patent and Trademark examiners are currently applying Durden overzealously and that this
could be corrected by appropriate appellate procedures and should
be immediately corrected by the PTO.
Mr. HUGHES. They say if, it is being applied overzealously.
Mr. MANBECK. Well, in the first place, we do not believe that the
examiners are applying the Durden decision overzealously. In the
second place, we must follow the decisions of the court of appeals,
and once a decision is issued by the court, if we don't follow it, all
that will happen is those affected by it will appeal to the court, the
Patent and Trademark Office Appeals Board will be overturned,
and we will have to issue the patent anyway. And I do not see how
the PTO can correct this problem simply through a matter of administrative policy. The court has said the law is this, and just as
we are bound to follow the statutes enacted by the Congress, we
are bound to follow the decisions of the court.
Mr. HUGHES. Can you reconcile the Durden decision and Mancy
decision?
Mr. MANBECK. May I have just a minute?
Mr. HUGHES. Sure.
[Pause.]
Mr. MANBECK. No, sir, we cannot reconcile them. The In re
Mancy decision, I am advised by Mr. McKelvey, is sort of like
Pleuddemann, and we regard these decisions to be in conflict and
irreconcilable.
Do you wish me to go ahead with the third question?
Mr. HUGHES. Just to follow up on that and then we will go on
to the third one. Isn't it possible to basicaly file a test case at this
point?
Mr. MANBECK Well, we really regarded Pleuddemann as a test
case and hoped the court would straighten it out, and they didn't.
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Mr. HUGHES. I understand.
Mr. MANBECK. And, if we take a case up on the issue of making,
any panel is bound to follow the decision of the prior panel unless
they would convene the whole court.
Mr. HUGHES. OK. Thanks. The third point he makes is the precedent.
Mr. MANBECK. Well, first of all, I don't agree that the bill would
set an unfortunate precedent, and I do not believe it would damage
the patent system's credibility. It does not imply that certain classes of patent claims would escape full examination or are subject to
different, weaker patentability standards. All the bill says is that
as to obviousness, section 103, that would not be taken into account
in examining the process claim if there is a novel product made or
used.
Now, if the product is shown in an infringement suit to be
unpatentable, in other words, the patent is invalid as to the product, the effect of the bill will disappear. In other words, the process
claim will be judged totally on its own merits. So I don't see how
it weakens the credibility of the system. Either you have an invention or you don't have an invention. The process claim is an alternate way of stating it, in effect, so that the patent statute will
reach people abroad who otherwise will have an unfair advantage.
Mr. HUGHES. I understand. The fourth one was the possibility of
jeopardizing existing patent rights and increasing the potential liability as patent infringers.
Mr. MANBECK. Well, how can it-I wish somebody could explain-I am sure they will explain how it will jeopardize existing
patent rights.
Mr. HUGHES. Well, we will get a chance to ask them.
Mr. MANBECK. But I don't understand how it would. And, as far
as increasing the number of persons potentially liable as patent infringers, yes, sir, it will. It will.
Mr. HUGHES. I guess that is the idea. That is the idea of the
whole thing.
Mr. MANBECK. Yes, of course.
Mr. HUGHES. That occurred to me. How about the fifth one? That
there are no parallel statutes in Europe or in Japan?
Mr. MANBECK. It is technically correct that the EPC and the Japanese patent statutes do not contain this language. But it is our
understanding that the EPC and Japanese practice is similar to
that which is proposed by H.R. 1417. They don't need a statute because they don't have to follow Durden.
Mr. HUGHES. Or other things for that matter.
The gentleman from California.
Mr. MOORHEAD. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As you know, I have a letter from Mr. Sweet, of the University
of California, supporting H.R. 1417. However, they have requested
an amendment that reads as follows: "A product may not be patented when the only description of the product isby the process by
which it was made and the product is merely speculative."
According to the University of California, some commercial firms
are trying to use biological materials, mechanisms associated with
biological materials, and kits associated with biological materials to
claim rights to a university's invention, when the tool is merely one
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part of an experimental procedure worked out independently by the
university researcher.
According to the university, such an overreaching demand of patent rights can create obstacles to obtaining research funding and
can limit the ability of the university to transfer any inventions resulting from the research.
Would the administration have any objection to this amendment?
Mr. MANBECK. Mr. Moorhead I saw this only this week for the
first time, and therefore would like an opportunity to study it further.
Mr. MOORHEAD. We will be glad to give you a copy of the letter
and would appreciate a written response.
Mr. MANBECK. I have an immediate reaction, if you would be interested in that. But, as I say, this is only an immediate reaction
and we do appreciate your wilingness to let us study it.
Mr. HUGHES. The record will remain open for you to submit a response.
Mr. MANBECK. Well, perhaps it is better not to state the immediate reaction and be sure.
Mr. MOORHEAD. Well, I think probably that is a good idea, because it will be better if we have a chance to study the issue.
[The information follows:]
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September 11, 1991
The Honorable William Hughes
United States House of Representatives
341 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Representative Hughes:
As Senior Vice President Brady has written to you in his letter of
August 6, 1991, the University of California supports H.R. 1417,
the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act. We would, however, like
to request an amendment that addresses an issue of particular
interest to research universities.
The language we propose would add a new section to the end of 35
USC 101, as follows:
A product many not be patented when the only description of
the product is by the process by which it was made and the
product is merely speculative.
The University of California and other nonprofit institutions are
experiencing increasing attempts by some originators of biological
research "tools" to claim rights in the recipient's inventions
merely because a particular research tocl was used in the
recipient's research where the originator of the tool has not
further contact with the research. Specifically, some commercial
firms are trying to use biological materials, mechanisms associated
with biological materials, and kits associated with biological
materials to claim rights in a University's inventions when the
tool is merely one part of the experimental procedure worked out
independently by the University researcher. The tool originator is
in no way a coinventor under the patent law or otherwise a
collaborator in the research.
Such an overreaching demand of patent rights can create obstacles
to obtaining research funding and can limit the ability of the
University to transfer any inventions resulting from the research.
Another difficulty is that much of University research is conducted
under federal funding. The Federal policy contained in 35 USC 200,

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 31 1995

32
et seq. is that a University interested in commercializing an
invention arising in the course of its federally funded research is
the best party to seek out responsible licenses to carry out the
The contractual burden of allowing an
commercialization.
originator of a research tool to have some form of first right to
such an invention without evidencing any commitment or capability
in the area of the invention substantially subverts the Federal
policy of facilitating technology transfer.
The law change we propose would make it clear that originators of
research tools without further contribution to another's research
are not entitled to patent protection for the intellectual
achievements of those others.
Please let me know if you would like further information on this
proposal, and thank you for considering our views.
S

cerely,

Paul E Sweet
Director, Federal
Governmental Relations
cc:

President Gardner
Senior Vice President Frazer
Senior Vice President Brady
Vice President Baker
Director Wootten
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Pat.nt and Trademark Office
ASSISTANT
SETARY ANDCOMSSCE
ANDTRADEMARKS
#%a/ O PATENTS

wI

ton. o.C. 20231

1 7DEC 1991

Honorable William J. Hughes
Chairman
Subcommittee on Intellectual
Property and Judicial Administration
Committee on the Judiciary
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Mr. Chairman:
During the recent hearing before your Subcommittee on H.R. 1417,
the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, Mr. Moorhead
informed the Subcommittee of a proposed amendment received from
the University of California.
Specifically, the University of California proposes to add the
following sentence to section 101 of title 35, United States
Code:
"A product may not be patented when the only description of
the product is by the process by which it was made and the
product is merely speculative."
It is our understanding that this request springs from the concern by the University.of California and other nonprofit institutions that the owners of patented biological research "tools"
are somehow attempting to claim rights on inventions derived with
the use of such tools, although the inventors of the research
tools have had no connection or contact with the persons who made
the inventions with the help of such tools.
we do not believe that the proposed amendment is necessary.
Under present law, the inventor of a research tool who obtains
patent protection for the tool itself may exclude others from
making, using and selling that tool. However, if the patentee
places the tool in the marketplace and it is bought by somebody
for research purposes, there is an implied license that the tool
may be used without fear of patent infringement for the purpose
for which it was intended and marketed. Therefore, the owner of
a patent on a tool cannot claim any rights in the inventive
results derived from the very use for which that tool was sold.
For example, the owner of a patent on a mechanical pencil does
not have any rights in the drawings created with the use of that
pencil.
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Products may be patented even though they are only described by
the process by which they are made. However, the patent specification must contain a description of that process in such full,
clear, concise and exact terms as to enable any person skilled in
the art to which that invention pertains to practice that process
without undue experimentation. Accordingly, it is not possible
to obtain patent protection on a product that cannot be described
or which is alleged to be made by a process that also cannot be
described.
I hope that my comments are helpful in explaining why the amendment proposed by the University of California is not necessary.
Sincerely,

,"

Harry F. Manbeck, Jr.
Assistant Secretary and Commissioner
of Patents and Trademarks
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Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Moorhead would not know what your imme-

diate reaction would be, so.
Mr. MANBECK. Thank you.
Mr. MOORHEAD. Amgen is recommending an amendment to H.R.
1417 that would deal directly with what they see as an emerging
problem for the biotech industry, and that is the need to prevent
the importation of products of patented host cells. Would you comment on their amendment?
Mr. MANBECK. Well, of course, that is what H.R. 1417 is all

about, is to prevent the importation of the products of the patented
host cells, and we believe that it provides a very effective mechanism for doing it as the bill is now worded.
We have a problem with their amendment, which, in effect, creates a product-by-product claim. The Congress some years ago took
up this problem in a general sense of protecting products which are
made overseas by processes that would be infringing if those processes were practiced in the United States. And the bill as it
emerged and is now in our law provides certain protections. Specifically, it is section 271(g) of title 35, and it provides two limitations
which, if the Amgen amendment were enacted as such, would not
apply to product-by-product claims as it now applies in the case of
a process patent.
I think we are looking at the same thing here. The idea is to protect the U.S. patentee if somebody abroad uses his product. Your
bill would accomplish this with process claims.
And specifically, 271(g) provides the following two limitations. In
an action for infringement no remedy may be granted for infringement on account of the noncommercial use or retail sale of a product unless there is no adequate remedy under this title for infringement on account of the importation or other use or sale of the product. In other words, this is trying to protect the retailer and make
sure that if the process is practiced overseas the patent owner will
first proceed against the importer or the major distributor.
The second point is that a product which is made by a patented
process will for purposes of this title not be considered to be so
made after (1) it is materially changed by subsequent processes or
(2) it becomes a trivial and nonessential component of another
product.
Now, perhaps the Congress wishes to change this, I don't know.
But, if the Amgen amendment were enacted as such it, in effect,
would just wipe those out.
Another point is that there is confusion created by the Amgen
amendment itself due to the wording of the statute, and we can go
into that, but it deals with the use of an essential material and
then a further definition that some things are outside the definition
of an essential material, and we think it would create quite a bit
of confusion.
Mr. MOORHEAD. I have some other questions, but I think my
time has expired.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Virginia.
Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Mr.
Manbeck, I would like to thank the Patent and Trademark Office
for its comments this morning in support of our legislation.
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A couple of questions will be raised in testimony from some of
the other witnesses. I would like to get you to respond to them.
The suggestion has been made that the legal uncertainty created
by the Durden decision has been clarified in the Pleuddemann case.
I would like your comment on whether in your view Pleuddemann
was helpful in this process or simply served further to muddy the
water. As I read it, it basically says that any time that the claim
relates to manufacture, as oppose merely to use, the process patent claims still cannot go forward.
Is that your reading? And, if it is, how could that possibly help
the biotech industry?
Mr. MANBECK. Well, it is our belief, sir, that Pleuddemann
doesn't help the biotech industry. That, as you pointed out,
Pleuddemann says it can be patentable if it is used. Durden says
not patentable if made. We think they are irreconcilable and we do
feel that legislation is necessary to resolve the conflict.
Mr. BOUCHER. Of course, in the biotech example what they are
doing is manufacturing. They are making something. And so under
the direct statement of Pleuddemann, their process patent claim
could not go forward. That is pretty clear, and I take it you agree
with that.
Mr. MANBECK. Excuse me, sir. I have had advice from both sides.
Could you repeat it again, please?
Mr. BOUCHER. Yes. In the case of the biotech industry, the process is used on a novel starting material to manufacture a product.
And, as we read Pleuddemann, or certainly as I read Pleuddemann,
as Iong as the process for which the patent is claimed is one that
is involved in manufacturing, making something as opposed merely
to using something, then the process patent claim would fall. Is
that your interpretation as well?
Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir. We get to a use of semantics. And maybe
a clever attorney somehow can craft a claim for using something
instead of making, but we shouldn't let valuable patent rights be
avoided by overseas manufacturers based on semantics.
Mr. BOUCHER. So, at the very least you would certainly agree
that the Pleuddemann case does nothing to clarify the situation. At
worst, it could make the situation more difficult from the standpoint of biotech companies that are involved in manufacture and
need this patent protection?
Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir. That is our opinion.
Mr. BOUCHER. Now, given that muddled state of the law, and the
confusion that currently exists, and the fact that claims from
biotech companies are in fact being denied today as a result of that
muddled state of the law, what do you have to say of the suggestions of some witnesses who will come before us today and suggest
that Congress do nothing, that we simply sit back and wait until
the courts clarify this, that we simply sit back and hope that the
Patent and Trademark Office through its-able lawyers can figure
out some way to disregard the current state of the law and award
these process patent claims anyway? Does that not in your view,
perhaps, misconceive the role of the Congress? Is there any state
of facts under which we should sit back and simply wait until the
courts or the PTO through a period of, perhaps, years more of liti-
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gation have resolved this uncertainty? Or would it be better for us
to move forward at the present time?
Mr. MANBECK. I think the best thing I can say, Mr. Boucher, is
that not just the PTO but the administration recommends legislation in this circumstance. It believes it is necessary.
Mr. BOUCHER. And, if we relied on the courts to do this that
could take years.
Mr. MANBECK. Yes.
Mr. BOUCHER. And we are not guaranteed that a proper result
would be forthcoming in any event.
Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir. It will take a while and you can't be sure
how it is going to come out.
Mr. BOUCHER. And, in the meantime, a lot of claims that could
be awarded if this bill passed would be denied?
Mr. MANBECK. That is correct.
Mr. BOUCHER. All right. Thank you very much, Mr. Manbeck.
Mr. Chairman, that is all I have.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from North Carolina.
Mr. COBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Commissioner, good to
have you all here.
Commissioner, there is more about the law of patents and trademarks that is unknown to me than is known. So having said that,
let me plunge into this question.
As I understand the current law, an offshore company is permitted to use host cells with U.S. patents to make unpatented end
products and sell them in the United States; whereas, domestic
companies are prohibited from such practice. Now, this seems to
me to be inconsistent at best and flawed at worst. Furthermore, I
think it would open the door to permit companies to compete with
those who actually invented the product.
First of all, is my interpretation correct? And, if so, is this an
area where the Congress should correct it?
Mr. MANBECK. Sir, I think your impression is generally correct,
and I do think it is a situation in which the Congress should act
to correct it.
Mr. COBLE. One more question, Commissioner. Do you have any
suggestions along those corrective courses that we should follow?
Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir. We have reviewed the bills, this bill and
the companion bill in the Senate, very carefully. We have already
made some suggestions which have been incorporated in the bill,
and there is what I hope will be a final suggestion in my prepared
full statement.
Mr. COBLE. OK. Thank you.
Mr. MANBECK. We think the bill is really in very good shape now,
but we do think there is one more clarification which would be desirable.
Mr. COBLE. Gentlemen, as you know, the National Association of
Manufacturers, which is the largest trade association representing
eneric drug manufacturers, has expressed opposition to this bill
ecause it is not limited in application to biotech patents. Should
the bill be so limited?
Mr. MANBECK. The administration's position is that it should not
be so limited. We feel the problem can exist in other areas and that
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as a solution is being crafted this is a good time to take care of possible future problems in other industries too.
Mr. COBLE. Thank you, gentlemen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. Commissioner, one of the suggestions that has been
made is that instead of pursuing the approach taken in H.R. 1417
Congress should amend 35 U.S.C. 271(g) to prevent the importation of a direct product made using a patented composition of matter. What are your views on that score?
Mr. MANBECK. Well, sir, I would have to study it. But, just off
the top of my head, composition of matter, that would have to be
a new composition of matter. Is that which comes out of the host
cell a new composition of matter or not, I don't know. I think
that-or is the host cell a composition of matter? So, I just don't
know.
It seems to me that the drafters of this bill have provided a good
solution to the problem created by the Durden case, and that is
simply to remove the nonobviousness rejection, and I think we
might be better to go forward on that than continue to search for
still other ways to do it.
Mr. HUGHES. Well, the record will remain open. If you would like
to give that some additional thought and talk, basically, to those
in
yourto shop
that
would
have that expertise, we would be very
receive
your
comments.
happy
The gentleman from Virginia, I yield to you.
Mr. BOUCHER. Let me just ask one additional question, Mr.
Chairman.
If we accepted that recommendation and simply said that an
item made in another country using a starting material that was
patented in the United States could not be imported back to the
United States, we would forego the opportunity that we have in
this bill to award process patent protection here in the United
States itself.
Mr. MANBECK. Yes.

Mr. BOUCHER. Now, is it not true that in Japan and in Europe

there is a regimen of process patent protection in the circumstances
contemplated by this bill already in force which we would then not
have in the United States if this bill and its approach were not enacted?
Mr. MANBECK. I believe so. Yes, sir. I remember in my own experience when I was in industry being able to go after a company in
France because of what they did in Italy because of the opportunities available under the French process patent.
Mr. BOUCHER. Under the process patent?
Mr. MANBECK. Yes.
Mr. BOUCHER. So, even if the other solution might solve one set
of problems, it still would forgo the opportunity to modernize our
biotechnology patent protection law-well, our general patent protection law, by giving inventors in the United States who appropriately use these processes the same kinds of protection that already exist in Japan and Europe and other places?
Mr. MANBECK. I think so, sir.
Mr. BOUCHER. OK Thank you so much.
Mr. HUGHES. Well, you can, obviously, consider those particular
problems as well as any others that you might have with that par-
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ticular approach, and we would be very happy to receive your formal response to the question.
Mr. MANBECK. Thank you.
[The information was not supplied.]
Mr. HUGHES. Given recent grants on patents on processes using
computer software technology, what is the impact of the proposed
legislation on software process patents?
Mr. MANBECK. Well, first of all, a process claim will not be rejected for obviousness if there is a novel product. So you have to
start out in the first place with the patentable product. In the United States today, if you have a patent on the product, be it in the
computer world or anyplace else, you can prevent an infringer from
proceeding and using your patented product. I think this bill would
apply in the computer world just as it applies everyplace else, if
you have the product patented. And somehow, I don't know quite
what that product would be, but if you have that product, someone
takes it overseas and uses it overseas in a process to make something else, this bill would enable you to reach that ultimate product
as it comes back into the United States. And, again, it seems to me
there is some desirability to protect the people in the United States
who spend tons of money in that endeavor. In that area, I should
say.
Mr. HUGHES. Has there been any indication we have had a similar problem in the software process patent area?
Mr. MANBECK. If we have, it has not been brought to my attention.
Mr. HUGHES. I see. Could PTO resolve the current problem by
treating all applications for a process for making a recombinant
product through use of a host cell as a method of using as defined
in Pleuddemann, as well as relying on In re Durden? And, in the
alternative, would applicants identify in their claims the method of
using claims and overcome Durden in that way?
Mr. MANBECK. The attorney can come in and say he is using it,
and, perhaps, our examiners would be able to go along with it. But
the problem is that you are ultimately going to get in that circumstance to a court test, not only in the granting of the patent,
but in an infringement action, where somebody is going to say:
' This isn't a method of using, this is a method of making." Under
Durden, the court of appeals has set the law. They must follow the
law. Therefore, your patent is invalid."
I think we are asking for a situation where ultimately there will
be litigation to settle the law, which is unnecessary if the bill
passes.
Mr. HUGHES. What is the Patent and Trademark Office policy on
patenting biotechnology processes, specifically the process of using
a host cell to produce a recombinant final product?
Mr. MANBECK. If the process itself is novel, that is, irrespective
of the host cell, a patent will be granted on the process. If the process, however, is not novel in its own right, then the Patent Office
will not grant a patent.
But I would like to point out to ou, Mr. Hughes, and to the
other members of the subcommittee that this bill will not take anything away from the applicant whose process is patentable in its
own right. He can get a separate patent for that and that patent

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 39 1995

need not be coextensive with the product patent, and if the product
patent should, unfortunately, fall, it would not fall with it.
Mr. HUGHES. I just have one further question. With respect to
chemical and electrical technologies that have been developed in recent decades, specifically the processes, haven't our patent laws
been sufficiently flexible enough to basically accommodate those developments? In your view, is biotechnology somewhat unique?
Mr. MANBECK. I am not sure. It has been presented here for the

first time as a major problem in the biotech area, but foreign competition is ever increasing. Our industry is dealing more and more
in a worldwide economy and problems which may have been minor
in other areas in the past may become major. So I don't want to
give an absolute answer, Mr. Hughes, to that.
Mr. HUGHES. Well, maybe you can give some thought to that, because that is a question that occurs to me, you know, what is it
about biotechnology basically that has given rise to the problem,
when we have had other industries that have evolved remarkably,
other technologies that are evolving that we never contemplated.
But we have had the particular problem in biotechnology. I am not
aware of any other areas, but maybe there are.
Are there any other areas, to your knowledge, that have had
similar problems?
Mr. MANBECK. Not that have been brought to my attention. Although as Mr. Hoinkes points out to me, In re Durden does not
deal with the biotech area. Every era has a precursor, and I am
not sure that that is not what we have here.
Mr. HUGHES. Does the gentleman from North Carolina have any
further questions?
Mr. COBLE. Just one final question, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from North Carolina.
Mr. COBLE. I was going to ask this earlier, Commissioner, and

forgot to. And I am not interrogating, I am asking. I want to know,
if you can tell me, what is the average charge that a patent attorney would impose for the research and filing of a patent application, number one? You may not be able to tell me that right now.
And, number two, is there anything that we can do that would
result in a decrease of costs of patent prosecutions and litigation
to the benefit of the clients involved?
Mr. MANBECK. Sir, I am very hesitant to state the average cost
for a patent application because they vary so in complexity, particularly as the subject matter itself becomes more difficult to deal
with.
Mr. COBLE. Yes. I realized that would be difficult.
Mr. MANBECK. But, you know, you have to feel-you have to believe that in most cases a patent lawyer will charge some thousands of dollars to prepare and prosecute a patent application. It
is a complex job and it needs to be done very carefully, because the
patent document, after all, has to last and survive possible attack
for 17 years after it is issued.
Now, as you know, the Secretary of Commerce has created a
commission to study the laws and possibly make recommendations
to the Congress. Two of the items that are being studied are, first
of all, the cost and complexity of litigation. I don't know that anything will come of that. A lot of people have looked at that. Every-

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 40 1995

body feels it would be desirable to cut it down and make it cheaper,
but nobody has been able to come up with really concrete suggestions which would allow each side to present its case properly and
believe it had had a fair chance.
The other item as part of our deliberations is that, say we are
looking at the possibility of enabling people to enter the system,
just as an initial document, with a less formal document than they
have today. Under the statute today, the patent applicant must
submit a full and complete disclosure of his application, including
the best mode, and he must include claims in his application as to
what his invention is. This is very desirable, so that the world
knows not only what the invention is, but the metes and bounds
of it.
But some countries have what is known as an internal priority
document which allows people to file a first, less complete document, sort of a provisional specification. This can be prepared for
less money, and the Patent Office need not charge as much since
it really is never processed. But at least it allows you to establish
a date. Prove up your invention, as it were, as of a certain date.
And it may be that-and I don't say that it will, it may be that
the commission will wish to present something along that line to
the Congress.
Mr. COBLE. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. The gentleman from Virginia.
Mr. BOUCHER. Nothing further, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. Commissioner, thank you. Once again, you have
been very helpful to us. I do appreciate your contribution today.
Mr. HUGHES. Our next witnesses are Mr. Dennis D. Allegretti,
Ms. Lita L. Nelsen, and Mr. George W. Ebright.
Mr. Allegretti is an attorney with the law firm of Allegretti &
Witcoff, and he has a special expertise in patent law and biotechnology. Ms. Nelsen is the associate director of the Technology
Licensing Office at M.I.T. And Mr. Ebright is chairman and chief
executive officer of the Cytogen Corp. in Princeton, NJ, and is here
today testifying on behalf of the Industrial Biotechnology Association.
I commend each of you for the special and important contributions that you have made to promoting biotechnology research and
innovation and welcome you here today. We have each of your
statements, which we have read, which, without objection, wil be
made a part of the record. We hope you can summarize for us, so
we can get right to questions, but you may proceed as you see fit.
Why don't we begin with you, Mr. Allegretti? Welcome.
STATEMENT OF DENNIS D. ALLEGRETrI, PARTNER IN THE LAW
FIRM OF ALLEGRETTI & WITCOFF, CHICAGO, IL, AND BOSTON, MA
Mr. ALLEGRETTI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the sub-

committee. I would like to make it clear at the outset that I am
here as a private citizen. I am not here testifying on behalf of any
of the many clients I represent in the biotechnology field. I am
here, in proof of that, at my own expense.
I have a personal viewpoint. It is a viewpoint that I hold strongly. I feel a duty to express it, and I hope that it will be considered
by the subcommittee.

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 41 1995

I have direct personal litigation experience with respect to the
very problem that is being addressed by this bill. I represented
Amgen in its litigation against two defendants: One a U.S. company, the other a Japanese company. The action was based on the
same patent, a patent covering a host cell which produces recombinant erythropoietin, called EPO, a natural human substance
which cannot be successfully separated from human sources in any
significant quantity, but which can now, as a result of Amgen's patented efforts, be produced in unlimited quantities for human therapeutic use.
In that litigation the host cell patent was held to be valid, enforceable, and infringed by the U.S. company, who used the host
cell to make erythropoietin in the United States. The same patent
and claim was held to be not infringed by a Japanese company in
the use of the same patented host cell and technology in Japan to
make the same recombinant erythropoietin product and to then import it into the United States. This is precisely inequitable difference that the subcommittee is addressing and which the bill is
intended to solve.
The harm to Amgen, in being able to deal with a U.S. competitor
under its valid patent rights but being unable to deal with a Japanese competitor under those same patent rights, was a clear and
definite harm, and it was caused by the lack of a process claim. Relief was sought under the Tariff Act and was denied because
Amgen's patent to the host cell did not include a so-called classic
process claim. Its relief against the Japanese defendant similarly
is unavailable for the importation of the recombinant EPO product.
One of the members asked, What is the difference between the
recombinant product and the natural product so far as the PTO is
concerned, and might it be solved by permitting patentability of the
recombinant product as such, even though it may be identical to
the human product? The position of the PTO has been to deny,
thus far, the patenting of any recombinant product which is identical to the human product or substantially the same, and I know
of no court decision that has addressed that and indicated that it
should be patentable. There is no solution in that direction is what
I am suggesting.
The loophole that exists now in the patent law and under the
Tariff Act, I think very strongly, needs to be plugged to cure the
unfairness in competition between the U.S. inventor and an American competitor acting in the United States, on the one hand, and
a foreign competitor acting in a foreign country and then importing
into the United States, on the other hand.
I am concerned that there is one problem that the bill does not
presently address. I have no specific proposal for it, although as a
lawyer I can conceive of drafting language that would address the
problem, and that is, those patents which already exist to important biotechnology inventions and which contain claims only to
such substances and materials that are used to make an end product, as the DNA sequence and the host cells, patents which have
resulted by reason of rejections under In re Durden of process
claims and which have resulted in the acquiescence by the applicant for one reason or another, usually lack of cost capability, and
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patents have therefore issued without process claims because of the
existing practice in the Patent Office in obedience to In re Durden.
Those patents which lack the process claims can address very important invention subject matter, and later inventors will be able
to solve their problems under this bill, whereas those prior inventors and prior patentees were unable to solve the problem. The
kind of inventors that would be affected, I believe, are universities,
small research institutions, and smaller startup biotechnology companies whose efforts require the earliest possible issuance of patents at the lowest possible cost. And it wasn't possible to take the
avenues that have been suggested by opposers of the bill, to take
appeals and keep carrying the matter upward, higher and higher,
in an effort to finally get that to which they were entitled. They
simply succumb to it.
One suggestion I have made in my paper is that a corresponding
amendment to the patent law, to section 271, to provide that the
use of these materials in a foreign country to make the end product
would in itself be an act of infringement when the product is imported into the United States. So that there would be no requirement for a process claim. Even though the bill permits such process
claims to be obtained, and it should, and I strongly support that,
there is a way to also give relief to those present patentees who
lack process claims in their patents but who have made important
inventions and have patented the materials used to make the final
recombinant product.
Thank you for the opportunity to address the subcommittee.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Mr. Allegretti.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Allegretti follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF D. DENNIS ALLEGRErrl, PARTNER IN THE LAW
FIRM OF ALLEGREmrl & WIrCOFF, LTD., CHICAGO, IL, AND BOSTON, MA
Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee. I am Dennis Allegreti. I am a parmer in the law firm of
Allegreti and Witcoff. I am a patent trial attorney. For the past 38 years, I have represented compames ranging
in size from fledgling biotechnology start-up companies, which have some of this country's brightest scientists and
the patent rights produced by them as essentially their only assets, to multibillion dollar "Fortune 100" companies.
I have served as lead trial counsel in the successful enforcement of such biotechnology patents as those relative to
Amgen's recombinant erythropoietin and Genentech's tissue plasminogen activator. In my trial practice and advisory
work related to litigation matters, I have seen first hand just how industry in the United States has been
disadvantaged by the denial by the United States Patent and Trademark Office ("PTO") of effective process patent
claims because of its interpretation of the United States Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit ("CAFC") decision
of In re Durden'. Nowhere is that disadvantage more evident than in biotechnology, the present crown jewel of
American technology.

BACKGROUND
International Trade Commission
Section 337(a)(1)(AXii) of the Tariff Act of 1930 defines an "unfair act" as:

[t]he importation for use ... of a product made ... by means of a process covered
by the claims of any unexpired valid United States letters patent

The Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness Act of 1988, Pub.L.100-418 reenated but did not modify 0.a important
section.

:763 F.2d 1406.

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 44 1995

The

rrc (U.S.

International Trade Commission) and the Federal Circuit have made it abundantly clear that

the language of §337 requires so-called classic process claims.

In the Amgen case involving recombinant

erythropoietin or "EPO, Amgen had obtained patent claims to genetically engineered host cells and DNA sequences
essential to the bioengineering of EPO. The Fro, under the authority of In re Durden, refused to grant claims to
the use of the host cells to make recombinant EPO.

Thus, Amgen was unable to utilize §337 to prevent the

importation of recombinant EPO made by using Amgen's patented host cells, the only way to produce that producL
While the Amgen case has perhaps served to particularly focus the issue for biotechnology, it also serves
to illustrate the far more general problem confronted by U.S. business. For example, the use of a patented catalyst
or a patented computerized machine outside United States to make products for importation into the United States
is also unprotected in the absence of the classic process claim required by the ITC and the CAFC.

The Durden Problem
The problem finds its bad seed in the application of In re Durden by the PTO. During the six years since
that case was decided by the CAFC, it has become increasingly difficult to obtain from the FM usefully effective
process patent protection in the United States. This has been especially tue for genetic engineering inventions.
The FrO frequently if not regularly cites In re Durden in denying patents to such processes. This denial
of process claim protection is routine even where the starting materials used by the process are found by the patent
examiner to be separately patentable in their own right.
Qualified commentators" and legal practitioners have strongly urged that In re Durden is applied by the
PTO in a fashion that wrongly denies process patent coverage essential to the full protection of U.S. business from
competitive imports which would otherwise infringe if made in this counry.

21n re Certain Recombinant Erythropoietin. 10 USPQ2d 1906 (US ITC 1989), 37 PCJ 647; Amgen Inc.
v. ITC. 14 USPQ2d 1734 (CAFC 1990), 40 PTI 3.
294

'Murashige, "Section 102/103 Issues in Biotechnology Patent Prosecution," 16 AIPLA Quar-lour.
(1988-89); Wegner, "Much Ado About Durden," 71 Jour.Pat & Trademark Off.Soc'v., 785 (1989); Comment, "The
Elimination of Process: Will the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act Revive Process Patents?,"; Beier and Benson,
"Biotechnology Patent Protection Act," 68 University of Denver Law Review 173 (1991).
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In re Durden says, in effect, that despite the use of separately patentable starting materials in the making
of a product one cannot also obtain a classic process claim unless it can be demonstrated that "unexpected results"
occur during the use of the full process. When "unexpected results" cannot be shown, such process patent protection
cannot be obtained. Indeed. even when "unexpected results" can in fact be demonstrated during use of the process,
some applications are nevertheless still rejected as "obvious" by the PO.
The application by the PTO of In re Durden to biotechnology canes, which involve the use of living
microorganisms, is in direct conflict with In re Mancy' and other cases'. Mancy involved a process of using
traditional cultre techniques on a new bacterial strain to prepare an antibiotic. Even though other strains were
already known to produce the antibiotic using basically the same culture techniques, the process patent was upheld.
The facts in Mancy are analogous to the preparation of a desired protein by culturing a previously unknown.
genetically engineered cell and to the preparation of antibodies by culturing a previously unknown hybridoma or
other immortalized cell.
Indeed, the reasoning in Mancy is the law for inventions in Europe and Japan. both of which have a long
tradition of allowing the patenting of process inventions that use patentable starting materials.

35 U.S.C. 271(g)
The Patent Code was amended in 1988 to make process activities performed outside the U.S. acts of patent
infringement for which relief can be obtained in a Federal District Court. §271(g) provides:

'A recent case. Ex parte Orser. 14 USPQ2d 1987 (Bd. of Pat. App. and Inter. 1990). illustrates how PM
cites Durden to reject biotechnology process claims even when the applicant shows unexpected and superior results
due to how the biological materials affected the claimed process.
'499 F.2d 1289 (C.C.P.A. '1974)
'E.g.. In re Kuehl. 475 F.2d 658 (C.C.P.A. 1973).
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"Whoever without authority impo

into the United States
or sells or useswithin

the United States a product which is made by a process patented in the United
Stases shall be an infringer...."

§271(g) also requires a process claim subject to rejection by the PTO under In re Durden.
Under prescnt law, an inventor is helpless to prevent the importation of a product that was made abroad.
despite the use in its making of acritically essential material which is itself patented in the United States. unless the
U.S. inventor is also able w obtain patent protection for the process of using such apatented material. The field of
biotechnology is particularly susceptible to this problem.
The net result of the present law is to create an uneven playing field for U.S. business against foreign
competition. The U.S. patent law provides the patent owner with the right to exclude U.S. companies from making,
using, or selling patented arcles, such as (for example) genetically-engineered host cells, catalysts, or machines. in
the United States. The U.S. patent law provides no uniform protection, however, for the use of such vital and
patented materials outside the United States for making an important product and importing that product into theU.S.
I urge that it is fundamentally unfair that a foreign company can use patented U.S. technology overseas to make
products for importation into the U.S., while a competing U.S. company cannot lawfully use that technology in the
U.S. to make the same product. Foreign companies can compete against the U.S. patentee with impunity, but U.S.
competitors cannot.

H.R. 1417
H.R. 1417 legislatively overrules In re Durden. The enanment of H.R. 1417 will allow the FPO to issue
classic process claims which involve the use of novel and unobvious starting materials in the making of final
products. These process claims provide the enabling vehicle both for seeking relief from unfair trade practices by
baring importation under §337 of the Tariff Act. and for actions to enjoin infringement under 35 U.S.C. 271(g) of
the Patent Code. There is little question in my mind that H.R. 1417 will substantially level the playing field between
domestic and foreign high technology enterprises. H.R. 1417 provides patent litigation counsel, such as myself, with

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 47 1995

the tools needed. Pehaps even mor importanly. H.R. 1417 also delivers a clear message to foreign enterprises that
they must compet fairly with the domestic U.S. biotechnology industry.
In reviewing H.R. 1417 I have noticed that the last sentence of Section 2 reads as follows: "if the
patentability of such process depends upon such machine manufacture or composition of master a single patent shall
issue on the application." I believe that this provision unfortunately suggests that if respective product and process
claims should issue separately, then the process claims are not entitled to the benefits of this legislation. I strongly
recommend that this sentence be deleted in order to avoid any such misinterpretatoin and the risk of future complex
and burdensome litigation to clarify what certainly cannot have been intended.
While I believe that H.R. 1417 will correct most of the problems associated with the unfortunate FO
application of the In re Durden decision, I also believe that the vitally important U.S. biotechnology industry needs
and deserves still furth"er and specific protection. What presently remains unclear is the scope of the process claims
that will be granted by the PTO under H.R. 1417. If the Po adminiswatively chooses to allow only very narrow
and specific claims, which recite such innumerable details as temperaure, time, proportions, reagents and the like
that are normally disclosed by the applicant to describe the modes of representatively carrying out the inventioni, it
will be difficult if not impossible to establish infringement and to secure a reasonable scope of protection. Indeed,
unduly narrow claims may well be easily eroded and thereby not literally and directly infringed by foreign
competitors. The patentee would then be faced with the dilemma of accepting such narrow claims as may be
grudgingly available from the PrO or, alternatively, incurring the cost and delay of administrative appeal and
litigation to secure a full and fair scope of patent coverage for the real inventive contribution made.
In order to more fully protect the inventive efforts of the still emerging U.S. biotechnology industry, I
recommend that H.R. 1417 also provide for an express amendment to Section 271 of the Patent Code. Such an
added amendment to 271 would provide that it is an act of patent infringement to use patented biological materials
such as genetically engineered host cells and DNA sequences to make products outside the U.S. for importation into
the U.S. The right provided would be independent of process patent claims. The present exclusive reliance on
process claims for the enforcement of domestic biotechnology patent rights against unfair foreign competition would
be eliminated.
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I believe that it is unfair to allow foreign companies to utilize patented host cells and DNA sequences
outside of the U.S. to make recombinant products for importation into the U.S. when U.S. companies cannot lawfully
use the same material within the U.S. The patented host cells are, in essence, novel living means to make complex
biological products that can be made in no other way. These unique, geneticaLly-engineered host cells deserve some
panicularized protection for the continued advancement of the biotechnology industry in this country and to overcome
unfair foreign compeution.
H.R. 1417 together with the further amendment that I have suggested will provide litigation counsel with
the tools to insure the fairness of a level playing field for U.S. business, and especially for the emerging and yet
vulnerable domestic biotechnology industy.

Thank you for the opportunity to express my views on this matter.
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Mr. HUGHES. Ms. Nelsen, welcome.
STATEMENT OF LTA L. NELSEN, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, TECH.
NOLOGY LICENSING OFFICE, MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF
TECHNOLOGY, CAMBRIDGE, MA
Ms. NELSEN. I appreciate the opportunity to be here, and, before
I start, I would like to thank the chairman, Mr. Hughes, for his
support in preserving the small entity, not-for-profit lower patent
fees. It made a big difference to us and to the members of the Association of University Technology Managers and our ability to keep
doing the work we are doing.
Mr. HUGHES. Well, thank you, Ms. Nelsen. I might say that my
ranking Republican, Carlos Moorhead of California, was very, very
instrumental also in ensuring a small entity fee. Thank you.
Ms. NELSEN. Universities mostly are doing their patents at risk;
that is, they are filing very, very early, when the technology is embryonic, and they don't have licensees. It is coming right out of our
pockets, and every saving in patent cost is important to us.
Based on the same issue, that we generally are doing our technology transfer at the stage when the technology is very new, when
the patents are pending, and most of us are not making money on
the process. We are doing it in order to induce development in this
early stage science. Particularly, in biotechnology this is important
because the amount of development that is required both in time
and money is of the order of many years and tens of millions of dollars. When they start the process, with pending, not issued patents,
it is all at very high risk; there is no guarantee that any product
will come out of the technology.
Because we are using patents as a mechanism for inducing the
investment, and because we are trying to do it at the point where
the science first comes out of the university, so patents may be
pending for up to 3 to 6 years; and we do not see the average issuance at 27 months that was mentioned here. It is more like 3V2
years for the basic biotechnology patents, sometimes up to 5 or 6.
It is therefore very important that the patenting process be predictable. It is the consistency of the process that is necessary to us.
The consistency of what claims will be issued and which ones can
be enforced. Otherwise, the potential licensees are not going to take
the risk.
One of the primary objectives of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act, as we understand it, is to clear up the confusion arising
from the Durden decision. We believe that the types of claims covered by the act should be patentable, and that a clear ruling either
by the courts or through the act will reduce the uncertainty arising
from Durden in a beneficial way. We believe that the Process Patent Amendment Act of 1988 gave important and legitimate protection to the American biotechnology industry and that this protection should be extended to conventional processes using unique
patentable starting material; again, either through change in what
is patentable or through further amendment of the trade law.
Thank you.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Ms. Nelsen.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Nelsen follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF LITA L. NELSEN, ASSOCIATE DmECToR,
TECHNOLOGY LICENSING OFFICE, MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF
TECHNOLOGY, CAMBRIDGE, MA
My name is Lita Nelsen. I am the Associate Director in the Technology Licensing Office of the
Massachusetts Institute of Technology. I am also the President-Elect of the Association of University
Technology Managers. I appreciate the opportunity to be here and to comment on this important
legislation. I would also, parenthetically, like to take the time to extend the thanks of our office and of
the university community as a whole to the Chairman, Mr. Hughes, for his support in preserving the
small entity exemption on patent fees. The savings were very important in enabling us to continue our
work in technology transfer.
Now back to the subject at hand: M.I.T. has one of the most active patenting and licensing
offices among American universities. In 1990, we had 112 U.S. patents issue to us--almost twice as
many as any other university. And we signed more than 75 license agreements, six of them with new
companies started up around our technology. The great preponderance of these licenses were with
American companies. While our technology transfer work ranges in fields from aeronautical engineering
to biology, over a third is in the biotechnology and medical fields.
Our primary objective in patenting and licensing the technology arising from our research is to
induce development of this technology for the public benefit. Most of the technology coming out of our
research is in a very early stage of development. It requires substantial investment, both in time and
money, to bring it from an embryonic "university stage" invention through product development and
testing to a product ready for the marketplace. In the case of biotechnology products, this time may be
eight to ten years (or more) and the money will be tens of millions of dollars--all at high risk, since,
when the invention first leaves the university, there is no guarantee that a product will ever be
successfully developed from it.
We use patents as a mechanism for inducing this investment: in return for the risk of
development, licensees are granted a period of exclusivity in the marketplace through exclusive licenses
to our patents. Most frequently, the patents are licensed while they are still pending, giving us a
substantial headstart in the development cycle.
This system to induce development is highly dependent on the consistency of the patenting
process. The licensee must have reasonable confidence in the types of claims likely to issue to a pending
patent and, after issuance, in the ability to enforce the patent claims against infringers both within and
outside the United States. Uncertainty in the types of claims that may issue or which can be enforced
will substantially decrease the incentive for early licensing and investment in development.
One primary objective of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act appears to be to clear up the
confusion arising from the Durden decision about whether certain types of process claims are allowable.
We believe that the type of claims covered by the Act should be patentable and that a clear ruling either
by the courts or through the Act will reduce the uncertainty arising from Durden in a beneficial way. We
further believe that the Process Patent Amendments Act of 1988 gave important and legitimate protection
to the American biotechnology industry, and that this protection should be extended to conventional
processes using unique, patentable starting materials--either through change in the patentability of certain
claims or through a further amendment of the trade law. Thank you.
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Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Ebright, welcome.
STATEMENT OF GEORGE W. EBRIGHT, CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, CYTOGEN CORP., PRINCETON, NJ, ON BEHALF OF THE INDUSTRIAL BIOTECHNOLOGY ASSOCIATION
Mr. EBRIGHT. Chairman Hughes, thank you for the opportunit
to address the subcommittee. I am chairman and chief executive officer of Cytogen Corp., a biotechnology company located in Princeton, NJ. I also serve as a board member of the Industrial Biotechnology Association, a trade association that represents over 100
biotechnology companies in the U.S.A. Collectively, IBA represents
more than 80 percent of all of the biotechnology research and development investment in the United States. I am here today on behalf of the IBA, and I am accompanied by Lisa Raines, our staff
intellectual property expert.
Biotechnology, as has been said, is an important source of economic vitality for America. The United States is the world leader
in research, development and manufacture of biotechnology products. In 1991, as has also been said, the U.S. biotechnology reached
$4 billion in sales, a 38-percent increase over 1990, with exports in
excess of $600 million.
Biotechnology is, indeed, one of the high technology industries
where the United States remains the world leader. But our continued preeminence is jeopardized by deficiencies in our Nation's patent law. If uncorrected, these deficiencies, I believe, could lead to
other countries pirating U.S.-developed technologies to make products for export back into the United States, unfairly competing
with the American inventor.
The great cost of developing a new biotechnology product stands
in stark contrast to the ease with which the product can be copied.
Under these circumstances, the only incentive to invest in research
and development is the availability of clear and meaningful patent
protection. Without such protection there is simply no incentive for
investment.
products
are
often
biopharmaceutical
Unfortunately,
unpatentable. This compares unfavorably with traditional pharmaceutical chemicals, which are almost always patentable new molecules. Traditional pharmaceutical chemistry involves generating
thousands of new molecules and screening them for biological activity. Since those generated molecules are entirely synthetic, they
generally meet the principal criteria of patentability: novelty, utility, nonobviousness.
But biotechnology does not involve randomly generated new molecules; instead, it involves genetically engineering technology that
is used to identify and synthesize naturally occurring human proteins and enzymes.
Now, when the criteria for patentability are applied to a genetically engineered protein, a patent can be granted if the protein was
never known before. However, if the scientific literature reveals
that that protein has previously been purified, even if only to a
very minor extent, even if it has not been definitely characterized,
it could be deemed unpatentable for lack of novelty. In the absence,
then, of a product patent, process patent protection constitutes the
only meaningful incentive.
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However, the biotechnology industry's ability to obtain a process
patent protection has been circumscribed since the recent Federal
court ruling in Durden. Without process patents, the industry simply does not have the means whereby to prevent piracy of genetic
engineering inventions by foreign companies that want to sell in
the U.S. market. The problem, of course, as has been stated, is the
erroneous and inconsistent application of In re Durden, a
nonbiotechnology patent case, to important biotechnology processes.
I will not explain the process by which Durden is applied to process claims because we have heard that several times. But it does,
indeed seem a matter of logic that Mancy, not Durden, should be
applied to biotechnology cases. And, indeed, the reasoning in
Mancy is the law for inventions in Europe and Japan, both of
which have a long tradition of patenting process inventions that
use patentable starting materials.
As has also been stated, so I won't elaborate, the difference between Durden and Mancy is that Durden refers to a method of
making and Mancy a method of using. That has now been well documented.
H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act, would correct this problem. After lengthy consideration, IBA has concluded
that this legislation will lead to greater certainty and predictability. It will decrease unnecessary litigation, and most importantly, it will enable inventors to obtain the patent protection that
we have fairly earned.
In conclusion, let me restate that the U.S. biotechnology industry
believes that the patent system should reward the achievement of
pioneers. But instead, it allows intellectual pirates to copy innovative biotechnology products without penalty. The system as it is is
failing and statutory changes are vital to our Nation's ability to retain the competitive edge that we currently have in biotechnology.
We urge the Congress to remedy this probl em by expeditiously enacting H.R. 1417.
Thank you.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Ebright.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Ebright follows:]
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PREPARED STATMENT OF GEORGE W. EBRIGHT, CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF
EXECuTI
OFFICER, CYTOGEN CORP., PRINCETON, NJ, ON BEHALF

OF THE InDusrmiAL BIOTECHNOLOGY ASSOCIATION
Good morning, my name is George Ebright and I am the
Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Cytogen Corporation, a
biotechnology company located in Princeton, New Jersey. Cytogen
is a diversified health care products company whose 170 employees
focus on the discovery, development, manufacture, and marketing
of biopharmaceutical and medical diagnostic products for cancer.
I also serve as a Board member of the Industrial
Biotechnology Association (IBA), a trade association that
represents over 100 companies. IBA member companies are engaged
in biotechnology research and development in the fields of health
care, agriculture, food and industrial enzymes, and toxic waste
degradation. Collectively, IBA represents more than 80% of all
I am here
biotechnology R&D investment in the United States.
today on behalf of IBA and am accompanied by Lisa Raines, IBA's
staff intellectual property expert.
The U.S. biotechnology industry believes that the patent
system should reward the achievements of biotechnology pioneers,
but that instead it allows intellectual pirates to copy
innovative biotechnology products without penalty. The system is
failing, and statutory changes are vital to our Nation's ability
to retain the competitive edge it currently has in biotechnology.
IBA urges the Conoress to remedy this problem by expeditiously
enacting H.R. 1417.
I
The remainder of my testimony elaborates on these themes.
begin by profiling the U.S. biotechnology industry, describing
what it does and how it is improving both our economy and quality
of life.
I continue with a discussion of the fact that, as our
Nation's most research-intensive industry, biotechnology
innovation must receive the same kind of intellectual property
(An appendix
protection as innovation by other industries.
provides national statistics on these points.)
I then explain in some detail why many biotechnology
inventions are not receiving the necessary patent protection, and
point out that the U.S.' failure to issue biotechnology process
It
patents conflicts with patent law in both Europe and Japan.
is indeed ironic that many foreign countries provide superior
biotechnology process patent protection to our own country, which
pioneered this technology.
Finally, I describe how the biotechnology industry arrived
at H.R. 1417 (with some minor amendments) as the most reasonable
and appropriate solution to the problem.

Profile of

the Biotechnology Industry

Biotechnology is the application of engineering and
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technological principles to living organisms or their components
An important branch of
to produce new inventions or processes.
biotechnology is genetic engineering, or recombinant DNA
technology, which concerns the analysis and alteration of genes
These sciences are of vital importance to U.S. and
and proteins.
In fact, the National
world progress in innumerable fields.
Academy of Engineering characterizes genetic engineering as one
in the past
engineering
achievements
of the ten outstanding
1
quarter century.
On the medical side, genetically engineered drugs and
vaccines are now available to treat a number of diseases,
including diabetes, dwarfism, hepatitis, heart attacks, anemia,
leukemia, and organ transplant rejection. Medical products in
development have the potential to eradicate hundreds of diseases,
including such intractable diseases as cancer, arthritis, AIDS,
Biotechnology has also vastly improved our
and Alzheimers.
ability to diagnose medical conditions.
On the agricultural side, biotechnology promises to improve
the nutritional and aesthetic quality of our food supply while
lowering farm input costs and offering environmental benefits
In addition to
over existing agricultural technologies.
benefitting American consumers, farmers, and the environment,
advances in agricultural biotechnology (such as development of
drought- and disease-resistant crops) offer perhaps the only hope
for agricultural self-sufficiency and economic stability in
developing countries.
Other applications of biotechnology include fine chemical
manufacture and bioremediation, which consists of using
microorganisms to convert toxic pollutants into harmless
Bioremediation is increasingly being used to treat
substances.
coastal oil spills and toxic waste dumps, and to treat industrial
waste prior to disposal.
In addition to these remarkable new products, biotechnology
is an important new source of economic vitality for America.
American scientists invented genetic engineering and American
investors have funded the research and development that is
enabling our industry to translate cutting-edge science into
economic growth.
As a result, the U.S. is the world leader in the research,
In 1991,
development, and manufacture of biotechnology products.
the U.S. biotech industry produced sales of $4 billion, a 38%
of
$600
million.
increase over 1990, and net exports in excess
'National Academy of Engineering, Enaineerino and the
Advancement of Human Welfare: 10 Outstandina Achievements 196a1989 (1989).
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The White House Council on Competitiveness projects that
biotechnology will be a $50 billion industry by the year 2000.
Clearly, biotechnology is an industry that can contribute
mightily to U.S. economic growth and improved quality of life.
Indeed, two major reports released this year labelled
biotechnology one of several "critical technologies" that will
drive U.S. productivity, economic growth, and competitiveness
2
over the next ten years and perhaps over the next century.
Protecting Investment in Biotechnology R&D
One of the distinguishing characteristics of the
biotechnology industry is the extraordinarily high level of
Since the
investment made in research and development (R&D).
biotechnology industry's inception in the late 1970s,
biotechnology companies have ploughed at least $10 billion into
In 1991, U.S. biotech industry R&D
long-term R&D programs.
A single
totalled $3.2 billion, an 18% increase over 1990.
biopharmaceutical product typically costs $100 to 200 million to
develop.
Industrywide, R&D accounts for 30% of all costs incurred by
biotechnology companies. Although the research-intensive
pharmaceutical industry is often used as a benchmark for
investment in innovation, biotech industry research intensity
surpasses that for the traditional pharmaceutical industry.
while no studies directly compare the R&D intensity of all
4
industries, recent studies by Ernst & Young and BusinessWeek
suggest that the biotechnology industry is probably this
country's most R&D intensive industry.
R&D as a percentage of revenue is a measure routinely used
in established industries to gauge the proportion of today's
product sales being reinvested in research towards tomorrow's
products. According to Ernst & Young, the top ten pharmaceutical
whereas biotech
companies averaged 14% reinvestment in 1991,
BusinessWeek reports
companies reinvested an average of 47%.
that the top five U.S. companies in R&D spending per dollar of
2
Council on Competitiveness, Gaining New Ground: Technoloy
Priorities for America's Future (1991); White House Office of
Science and Technology Policy, Report of the National Critical
Technologies Panel (1991).
3

Ernst & Young, Biotech 92: Promise to Reality. An Industry
Annual Reoort (1991).
'BusinessWeek, Special issue on Innovation in America
1, 1991).

(July
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revenue are all biotechnology companies.
Another way of measuring investment in innovation is to
examine R&D expense per employee.
In 1991, biotech companies
averaged $81,000, as compared with $23,000 for the top ten
pharmaceutical companies.
Five of this country's top ten R&D
spenders in dollars per employee are biotechnology companies.
In deciding whether to fund an R&D program, biotech
companies examine whether the expected product life, market
potential, and competitive situation warrant the investment.
Clearly, if a. pioneer company is to invest $100 to $200 million
to develop a new biopharmaceutical, it must be assured that a
competing company cannot pirate the pioneer's intellectual
achievements.
Intellectual Piracy in Biotechnology
Piracy is fairly easy to accomplish in biotechnology. For
one thing, most scientific breakthroughs are routinely published
in scientific journals, rather than maintained as trade secrets.
Liberal publication policies, which are consistent with the
academic scientific tradition from which the biotechnology
industry springs,
have four major benefits.
First, it enables
other scientists to review and verify the accuracy of our
scientists' research results. Second, it advances science and
technology by enabling other scientists to learn from and build
on the work of other scientists. Third, it conserves our Nation's
research resources by enabling scientists to avoid unnecessarily
duplicating the work of others.
Finally, it increases the morale
and dedication of industry scientists by allowing them to obtain
the recognition of their academic colleagues for their
achievements.
Once an important scientific breakthrough is published, such
as the genetic sequence that codes for a potentially important
therapeutic protein, it is a fairly simple matter for a trained
scientist to copy the product from the "recipe" routinely
published in the scientific journal.
This is not the only way to pirate a pioneering
biotechnology invention. When a company isolates or synthesizes
a purified protein that appears to have therapeutic significance,
it will begin preclinical and clinical trials of the substance to
determine its usefulness in treating diseases. Once these
studies begin and samples of the purified protein are used
outside of the four walls of the innovator, a competitor may
obtain a sample of the material from a university at which the
clinical trial is being conducted or from some other source. It
is then relatively easy to sequence the protein so as to
determine its precise amino acid composition. This, in turn,
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enables the competitor to determine the gene sequence needed to
synthesize the protein. The process just described is the
biotechnology equivalent of "reverse engineering."
As has been demonstrated, the great cost of developing a new
biotechnology product stands in stark contrast to the ease with
which the product can be copied.
Under these circumstances, the
only incentive to make such investments is the availability of
clear and meaningful patent protection. Without such protection,
there is simply no incentive to invest, and without investment,
there can be no new products, no new jobs, no new exports, and no
new economic growth.
Availability of Patents for Biotechnology Inventions
while modern biotechnology is generally considered to have
begun with the first recombinant DNA experiment in 1973, it was
not until 1980 -- when the U.S. Supreme Court held that a
genetically engineered microorganism was patentable -- that
biotechnology companies began forming to commercialize
recombinant DNA technology. This decision suggested that
"everything under the sun made by man," including
5
biotechnological inventions, was patentable.
But while genetically engineered microorganisms are clearly
patentable, the biopharmaceutical products they produce often are
not.
This compares unfavorably with traditional pharmaceutical
chemicals, which are almost always patentable new molecules.
The reason for the difference relates to the difference in
scientific approach. Traditional pharmaceutical chemistry
involves randomly generating thousands of new molecules and
screening them for biological activity. Since these randomly
generated molecules are entirely synthetic, they easily meet the
principal criteria of patentability: novelty, utility, and
nonobviousness.
But biotechnology does not involve randomly generating new
molecules.
Instead, genetic engineering technology is used to
identify and synthesize naturally occurring human proteins and
enzymes.
Our bodies produce at least 50,000 different proteins
and enzymes, each with a different function, such as stimulating
our immune system, telling wounds to heal, and instructing our
bodies to make more blood cells.
To be patentable, an invention must be novel, nonobvious,
and useful.
When these criteria are applied to a genetically
engineered protein, a patent will generally be granted if the

50iamond v. Chakr.-abartv, 447 U.S.

303 (1980).
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protein was never known before it was isolated and purified using
genetic engineering techniques. For example; tissue plasminogen
activator, a naturally occurring protein that dissolves the
coronary blood clots that cause heart attacks, was totally
unknown before it was isolated using biotechnology techniques and
has been patented.
However, if the scientific literature reveals that the
protein has previously been purified to some extent, even if it
has not been definitively characterized, it may be deemed
unpatentable for lack of novelty. This may occur even when the
amount of the natural product that has been isolated is
insufficient for any practical use and the method employed cannot
provide practical quantities of the material.
For example, insulin was first discovered in 1921, when
scientists first removed a dog's pancreas, making the animal
diabetic.
By extracting canine insulin from the excised
pancreas, they were able to treat the dog's diabetes.
Several
years later, other scientists isolated human insulin from human
cadaver pancreases.
All these scientists knew'was that they had a test tube
containing a trace amount of human insulin. They didn't know
what the chemical structure was or how to manufacture it. As a
result, for more than fifty years after its discovery, human
insulin was not available to treat diabetes.
Instead, diabetics
were forced to rely on animal insulin from the pancreases of
slaughtered pigs and cows.
Unfortunately, since porcine and
bovine insulin are slightly different from human insulin, some
diabetics found that their bodies rejected the animal insulin as
a foreign entity.
Nevertheless, this 1920s research effectively barred anyone
who later identified human insulin's chemical structure or
invented a way to manufacture it from obtaining a product patent.
Frederick Sanger's success in identifying the chemical structure
and precise molecular weight of human insulin (1951) won him the
Nobel Prize but couldn't win him a patent.
And David Goeddel's
success in synthesizing recombinant human insulin (1979) enabled
patients the world over to finally have access to the product,
but he couldn't get a product patent either. Yet it is only
because of the work of these men that diabetics finally have
access to this drug.
In the absence of product patent protection, what incentive
is there for scientists and investors to devote their lives and
their savings to identifying a protein's molecular structure and
devising genetic engineering methods for its manufacture?
In
biotechnology, the answer is to obtain patent protection on the
process for making the product. Since genetic engineering is the
only commercially feasible method for manufacturing these human
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proteins, a patent on the recombinant manufacturing process can
be tantamount to a product patent.

Limited Availability of Process Patents
However, the biotechnology industry's ability to obtain
process patent protection has been circumscribed since a recent
And without process patents, the
Federal Circuit Court ruling.
industry simply does not have the means whereby to prevent piracy
of genetic engineering inventions by foreign companies that want
to sell to U.S. markets.
The problem is the erroneous and inconsistent application of
6
In re Durden, a nonbiotech patent case, to important
During the six years since the U.S.
biotechnology processes.
Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit (CAFC) decided this
case, it has become increasingly difficult to obtain process
patent protection in the United States for genetic engineering
inventions.
Durden involved the process of making novel carbamate
products from novel oxime starting materials. The patent
applicants made the following admission:
"Generally speaking, it is known that heterocyclic
Oxime compounds (which appellants' oximes are conceded
to be) can be reacted with known carbamoyl halide
compounds, as evidenced by.Punja U.S. Patent No.
3,843,669."
The CAFC adopted the applicants' statement of the issue in
this case, as follows:
"The issue to be decided is whether a chemical process,
otherwise obvious, is patentable because either or both
the specific starting material employed and the product
obtained are novel and nonobvious." (Emphasis added]
The court regarded the reaction process to be unpatentable,
irrespective of the patentability of the reactants and of the
reaction products, on the ground that no new reaction process is
invented merely because a different reaction material is used in
The results of using an old process
an otherwise old process.
was predictable, this being admitted by the applicants.
Part of the uncertainty of Durden lies in determining its
scope of application. While the CAFC cautioned against
universally applying Durden, there is no reason to deduce from
6763

F. 2d

1406 (Fed. Cir. 1985).
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the court" s cautionary note that Durden is not similarly
As a result, it has
applicable to nonchemical disciplines.
frequently been cited by the PTO in denying patents to genetic
This denial of process claim protection
engineering processes.
is routine even if the starting materials are found by the patent
A survey of the
examiner to be patentable in their own right.
impact of Durden commissioned by Genentech shows that at least
60% of biotechnology patents lacking process claims can be
directly linked to a Durden rejection.
Basically, Durden' s application to genetic engineering, as
applied by PTO to hundreds of biotechnology cases, is as follows:
It consists
The basic process of genetic engineering is known.
of inserting a DNA molecule into a living cell so that the
cellular machinery produces the specific protein encoded by that
Therefore, once you have invented a new
particular DNA molecule.
DNA molecule, it is obvious that it can and should be used in a
Since nonobviousness is one of the
recombinant DNA process.
three criteria for patentability, an obvious process is not
patentable.
Durden says, in effect, that it is obvious how to use an
invention that never existed before. As a result, in many cases,
one can only obtain a biotech process patent if one can
demonstrate that "unexpected results" occurred during the use of
When "unexpected results"
the otherwise "obvious" process.
cannot be shown, process patent protection cannot be obtained.
Demonstrating "unexpected results" will likely require
additional scientific experimentation and extensive negotiations
with the PTO, both of which substantially add to the expense of
This means that inventors with
obtaining a process patent.
limited budgets, such as small companies and universities, are
In the Genentech study, all
placed at a distinct disadvantage.
of the universities surveyed forfeited the process patent
protection to which they appear to be entitled.

A majority of biotechnology process patents -- almost twoare issued only after a Durden rejection is
thirds, in fae.t -made and later overcome with evidence of "unexpected results."
However, even when "unexpected results" can be demonstrated, some
A recent case, L&
processes are still rejected as "obvious."
parte Orser illustrates how the PTO cites Durden to reject
biotechnology process claims even when the applicant shows
unexpected and superior results due to 7how the biological
materials affected -the claimed process.

Even those.who are lucky enough to overcome Durden
rejections may have issuance of their patents needlessly delayed
T 14 USPQ

2d

1987

(Bd.

of Pat. App. and

Inter.

1990).

8
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for six or eight months. This delay can jeopardize a company's
ability to raise the capital necessary, for example, to conduct
animal and human studies of a new drug's safety and
effectiveness.
Furthermore, experience shows that whether a Durden
rejection is made in the first place varies from patent examiner
to patent examiner, so that the luck of the draw -- that is,
which patent examiner is assigned their case -- is a significant
factor in determining whether an inventor will obtain process
patent protection.
These findings are consistent with the biotechnology
industry's belief that Durden has had a chilling effect on
process patent protection for the U.S. biotechnology industry.

Applying

Durden Conflicts with Other Cases and Other Countries

The application of Durden to biotechnology cases, which
involve microorganisms, is in direct conflict with In re Mancya
Mancy involved a process of using traditional
and other cases .
culture techniques on a new bacterial strain to prepare an
Even though other strains were already known to
antibiotic.
produce the antibiotic using basically the same culture
techniques, the process patent was upheld. The facts in 'ancv
are analogous to the preparation of a desired protein by
culturing a previously unknown, genetically engineered cell and
to the preparation of antibodies by culturing a previously
unknown hybridoma or other immortalized cell.
It therefore seems a matter of logic that Mancy, not Durden,
And, indeed, the
should be applied to biotechnology cases.
reasoning in Mancy is the law for inventions in Europe and Japan,
both of which have a long tradition of patenting process
inventions that use patentable starting materials. Policymakers
should not overlook the fact that our foreign competitors are
already providing their inventors with the kind of process patent
protection that we seek.
Why, then, does the PTO apply Durden rather than Mancv to
The reason appears to be that Durden
genetic engineering cases?
and Maricv are characterized as two different kinds of process
Durden deals with a process of making an end
inventions.
product, whereas Mancy refers to a process of using starting

'499 F.2d 1289
9E.o.,

(C.C.P.A. 1974).

In re Kuehl,

475 F.2d 658 (C.C.P.A.

1973).
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materials.
Indeed, a more recent case, In re Pieuddemanl ,
stated that "there is a real difference between a process of
making and a process of using and the cases dealing with one
involve different problems from cases dealing with the other."
Genetic engineering uses starting materials to make an end
product, so that it may fairly be characterized as either a
method of making or a method of using. By electing to consider
such cases as method of making cases, the PTO has ruled that they
should therefore be governed by Durden. Although there may be
times when using differs from making, it is not clear why the two
modes of reciting a process should yield diametrically opposite
results.
It appears that virtually all commentators and legal
practitioners believe that Durden is applied in a fashion that
wrongly denies process patent protection to biotechnology
inventions.
In the last three years, five law review articles
have been written on this subject. All of them support
1
overruling Durden. '
Starting Materials Patents: An Alternative?
If an end product is not patentable because it lacks novelty
(as in the insulin example) and the genetic engineering process
is not patentable because it is considered obvious under Durden,
It
the inventor may nevertheless patent the starting materials.
is a relatively simple matter for an inventor to obtain a patent
on a new DNA molecule or on the cell into which that DNA is
inserted for the purpose of genetically engineering the cell to
produce a protein.
A U.S. patent grants the right to prevent unauthorized
parties from "making, using, or selling" the invention in the
If the patent is on an end product, then not only
United States.
can the product not be "made" in this country without the
patentee's permission, it cannot be "sold" in this country, even
'015 USPQ2d 1738 (1991).
11 Murashige, "Section 102/103 Issues in Biotechnology
Patent Prosecution," 16 AIPLA Quart. Jour. 294 (1988-89); Wegner,
"Much Ado About Durden," 71 Jour. Pat. & Trademark Off. Soc'v.
785 (1989); Comment, "The Elimination of Process: Will the
Biotechnology Patent Protection Act Revive Process Patents?," 24
John Marshall Law Review 263 (1990); McAndrews, "Removing the
Burden of Durden Through Legislation: H.R. 3957 and H.R. 5664,"
72 Jour. Pat. & Trademark Off. Soc'v. 1188 (1990), Beier and
Benson, "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act," 68 University of
Denver Law Review 173 (1991).
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if it is manufactured overseas and subsequently imported into the
U.S.
Legislation enacted in 1988 extended this principle to
process patents: not only is unauthorized domestic "making" of
the process prohibited, but importation of foreign-manufactured
products is also prohibited if a U.S.-patented process was used.
In both cases, the principle is that if an activity constitutes
infringement of a U.S. patent if performed within the United
States, then it is also an act of infringement to do it overseas
and import the end product.
But current law does not give starting material patents
these same enforcement rights. The rulings in two cases
involving the biotechnology company Amgen2 show that, while
unauthorized domestic use of U.S.-patented starting materials
constitutes patent infringement, the patent does not give a
company the right to prevent the use of these starting materials
overseas followed by importation of the finished product.
Amgen is a California biotechnology company that was a
pioneer in the development of erythropoietin (EPO), a hormone
produced in the kidney that stimulates red blood cell production.
Amgen holds a patent covering the gene that codes for EPO and the
genetically engineered host cell into which the gene was
inserted.
Amgen's patent on the EPO gene and host cell effectively
prevents anyone else from making EPO in the U.S., since these
starting materials are essential for the production of EPO using
genetic engineering techniques, and genetic engineering is the
only known way to make EPO in commercial quantities.
However, a Japanese company, Chugai Pharmaceutical, obtained
the starting materials from a U.S. company, Genetics Institute.
While Genetics Institute's own use of these materials was held to
be an act of infringement and the company is now enjoined from
further manufacture, use of these starting materials by its
Japanese partner is not infringement, even though the product is
being manufactured for export to the U.S. Because the starting
materials are being used outside the U.S., there is technically
no infringement of the U.S. patent, notwithstanding subsequent
importation of the end product.
Since process patents are enforceable against foreign-based
infringement while starting material patents are not, the latter
is not an adequate substitute for the former.

'ZAmoen v. U.S. international Trade Commission, 902 F.2d
1532 (Fed.Cir. 1990) and Ampen v. Genetics Institute and Chuoai
Pharmaceutical, 927 F.2d 1200 (Fed.Cir. 1991), cert. denied,
(1991).
U.S.
-
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The Solution
When the biotechnology industry began working on a solution
in 1987, our patent lawyers came up with a two-pronged approach
(1) make biological starting
to amendiing the patent statute:
material patents enforceable at the border and (2). overrule the
Either of the two prongs would solve the problem
Durden case.
for the large majority of biotechnology inventions; together they
would solve the entire problem.
The original version of the Biotechnology Patent Protection
Act, encompassing this essentially belt-and-suspenders approach,
was introduced in the 101st Congress by Representatives Rick
Boucher (D-VA) and Carlos Moorhead (R-CA) in the House, and by
Hearings were
Senator Dennis DeConcini (D-AZ) in the Senate.
held by this Subcommittee in September 1990, shortly before the
101st Congress adjourned sine die.
When the industry drafted the belt-and-suspenders bill, we
anticipated that the first prong -- making biological starting
material patents enforceable at the border -- would be fairly
noncontroversial, since it merely extended existing process
patent law principles to biological starting materials.
Similarly, we anticipated that legislatively overruling a federal
circuit court case would provoke considerable controversy because
it would dramatically change patent law. We were wrong on both
counts.
To our surprise, substantial opposition arose to making
biological material patents enforceable at the border. While
many "patent purists" objected on principle to having a patent
law provision apply to only one industry, several chemical
companies insisted that universal application would wreak havoc
for the chemical industry. There was no satisfying both sides.
Furthermore, by granting the U.S. International Trade
Commission (ITC) authority to bar importation in cases like
Amgen's, the legislation would have created diplomatic problems
for our Government during the midst of the GATT negotiations,
because the U.S. Trade Representative had already conceded that
the ITC violates GATT's prohibition against discrimination.
(Domestic companies, but not foreign companies, can go to the ITC
and seek an exclusionary order to block products at the U.S.
border if "unfair trade practices" are involved.)
Objections were also raised to the provision's effective
date, which some viewed as retroactive, because it would have
Those
enabled Amgen to enforce its patent against Chugai.
holding this view believe it would be unfair to undermine the
whose
currently
its
U.S.
partners,
by
Chugai
and
investment made
noninfringing importation would become infringing.
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Also to our surprise, substantial support for overruling
Durden was shown by other industries -- including the National
Association of Manufacturers and the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers
Association, and large portions of the chemical industry -- as
Even the Commissioner of
well as by dozens of universities.
Patents and Trademarks conceded, in his October 1990 testimony
before this Subcommittee, that the PTO finds Durden to be
confusing and inconsistent with other cases, so that overruling
it would greatly clarify the law.
In the 102nd Congress, Representatives Boucher and Moorhead,
and Sen. DeConcini, introduced a revised version of the
The new
Biotechnology Patent Protection Act (H.R. 1417/S.654).
bill overrules Durden but does not expand enforcement for
While not as comprehensive as the
biological material patents.
earlier bill, it would, in IBA's opinion, provide the necessary
patent protection for an estimated 90-95% of worthy biotechnology
inventions.
Conclusion
Biotechnology is one of the few high technology industries
where the U.S. remains the world leader, but our continued
preeminence is jeopardized by deficiencies in our Nation's patent
law.
If uncorrected, these deficiencies could lead to other
countries pirating U.S.-developed technologies to make products
for export to the U.S., unfairly competing with the American
innovator.
The Biotechnology Patent Protection Act (H.R. 1417 and S.
654) would correct this problem. It ensures that innovative
biotechnology processes that are eligible for patent protection
in major industrialized countries overseas are also eligible for
patent protection here at home.
The bill will
This legislation is not protectionist.
benefit innovators over copycats, not domestic companies over
Indeed, foreign inventors -- who receive 45%
foreign companies.
of all U.S.-issued patents -- will benefit along with American
inventors.
However, as U.S. biotechnology companies have a commanding
technological lead over Japanese and European companies, we
anticipate receiving a substantial share of the process patents
issued as a result of this legislation. To document the
comparative technology competitiveness of the U.S. biotechnology
industry, one needs only to consider that U.S. companies
developed every one of approximately twenty biopharmaceuticals
sold throughout the world today.
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Those who oppose enactment of this legislation in the
misguided belief that it will create new uncertainties or lead to
new litigation underestimate the sensitivity of the biotechnology
For the past fifteen years, our
industry to these issues.
industry has been breaking new ground not 'only in science, but in
the field of intellectual property law. Our industry has
absolutely no interest in adding to the uncertainty that
permeates much of biotechnology intellectual property law. We
all recognize that patent litigation is a tremendous drain on a
small company's limited resources and should only be resorted to
when no reasonable alternative exists.
After lengthy consideration we have concluded that this
legislation will lead to greater certainty and predictability,
that it will decrease unnecssary litigation, and -- most
importantly -- that it will enable innovators to obtain the
patent protection which they have fairly earned.
This bill has broad bipartisan support in the House and
Its
Senate, and has been endorsed by the Bush Administration.
speedy enactment is a major priority for the biotechnology
industry.
The Senate Judiciary Committee's Patents, Trademarks, and
Copyrights Subcommittee held hearings on the bill in June; in
July, the seven Subcommittee members voted unanimously to support
the legislation. The biotechnology industry would be exceedingly
grateful for similarly favorable and expeditious consideration by
this Subcommittee.
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APPENDIX:

Number
Total
Total

of

Companies

number of
number of

Revenues,
Total

o

BIOTEC11NOLOGY

and Employees

1100, same number as 1990
70,000, a 6% increase over

companies:
employees:

a

23%

increase over

product sales:
Total product
16% of total

assets:

Research and
Total

o

1990

Income, Market Capitalization, and Assets
(including collaborative research agreements):

sales to

$12.5

1990

$4.0 billion, a

38%

increase over

foreign customers:

Total market capitalization:
1990
Total

INDUSTRY STATISTICS

Sales,

revenues

$5.8 billion,
Total

1991 U.S.

$35

billion, a

billion,

25%

$640

a 75%

increase

1990

million, or

increase over

over

1990

Development

industry

R&D:

$3.2

billion, an

18%

increase

R&D expenditures as a percentage of revenue:
(Compare with

14%

for

over 1990

47%

top ten pharmaceutical companies)

o

R&D expenditures as a percentage of total expenditures:
(Compare with 19% for top ten pharmaceutical companies)

o

Average R&D expenditures per employee:
$81,000
(Compare with $23,000 for top ten pharmaceutical companies)

Total
1990

federal

biotech R&D:

$3.8

billion, an

8%

30%

increase over

Profile by Market Seoment

Profile

Therapeutic:
Diagnostic:

35%
28%

Small (1-50 employees):
Mid size (51-135 employees):

Supplier:

18%

Large (136-299 employees):

by Size

Ag-bio:
8%
Top tier (300+ employees):
Other:
11%
Source: Biotech '92: Promise to Reality: An Industry Annual
Report, published by Ernst & Young.
Except where otherwise
indicated, data are estimated 1991 figures.

76%
15%
6%
3%

15
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Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Ebright, do you make Princeton your home?
Mr. EBRIGHT. Actually, my primary residence is in Rosemont,
PA. But having retired from the pharmaceutical industry at SmithKline and then, as a second career, working with the young folks
at Cytogen, I maintain a condominium there.
Mr. HUGHES. It is a beautiful part of the State.
I wonder if you can identify specific investment decisions that
biotechnology companies, including the Cytogen Corp., have made
either to pursue certain biotechnology research or not to develop a
particular product because of the protection or lack of protection afforded under our law.
Mr. EBRIGHT. I would suggest to you that the industry and many
of those decisions are relatively new, and I think that few of the
biotechnology companies considered the difficulties in the patent
law when they first began to pursue the projects that they are pursuing. Therefore, I would be hard put to suggest to you that there
is a lot of work that would have been done in the past that hasn't
been done because of'this state of confusion in patentability. But
I can almost surely predict that it will have an impact on the decisions of where research and development money are assigned in
the future.
Mr. HUGHES. Ms. Nelsen, have MIT scientists had trouble obtainingprocess patents for biotechnology processes?
Ms. NEISEN. I can't speak to any situation where we were unable
to get the patent issued. I did speak with a number of patent attorneys with respect to Durden before I came here, and each of them
said, "Well, I haven't had that much trouble because I can always
find some way that the process itself is novel." So what we are saying is the actual weight of the Durden problems has not yet been
that great, but it is always contingent on an uncertain ability to
find something novel about the process itself. And, in our view,
that is being legalistic rather than clear on what is and is not patentable.
Mr. HUGHES. I appreciate your candor.
We know how H.R. 1417 would impact upon biotechnology processes. How will H.R. 1417 affect the patenting of chemical, computer and other processes in areas outside of biotechnology?
Mr. Allegretti.
Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I heard you raise the question earlier with Mr.
Manbeck and one example immediately sprung to mind for me, and
that would be a catalyst. A catalyst would be new, inventive, patentable. Use of the catalyst in the United States to produce an end
product which itself is not patentable would infringe a patent on
the catalyst. Use of a catalyst in a foreign country to make the
same product and import it into the United States would present
the identical problem that we are dealing with here concerning biotechnology.
Mr. HUGHES. How about some of the so-called side effects that
have been argued? For instance, one of the things that impressed
me when I read the statements last night was some of the things
that American Intellectual Property Law Association presented and
some 'examples. Let me just recite one example.
Have any of you read any of the testimony?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I have not, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. HUGHES. I understand. OK Well, let me just give you one
of several examples cited in the testimony.
The Smith Co., is in the business of harvesting trees, cutting the
trees and selling the lumber. As a part of that business, Smith
manufactures high-speed saws. Over many years, Smith has improved the saws and has obtained patents on each of the improved
machines. However, there is no difference from the first to the last
patented saw in applying the cutting blade to the tree nor in the
resulting lumber. It may be that the patent on the first Smith saw
could contain a claim for a method of using the saw to cut wood.
But, over the years Smith's own saw patents and the patents of
Smith's competitors are added to the prior art. Soon the claim for
a method of using this type of saw to cut wood becomes obvious
over the prior art even though patents may issue on the improved
saws themselves. If H.R. 1417 were enacted, so it goes, and every
patentable saw, including Smith's, will contain a method of using
it to cut the wood, no matter how obvious it may be to use a saw
to cut wood. If one of Smith's competitors begin to manufacture and
use a patented saw, under current law Smith could bring an action
for patent infringement against the competitor.
But now that Smith's patent on that saw includes a method of
use claim, which would not have been granted but for H.R. 1417,
those liable for patent infringement now will include every person
who buys, sells or uses lumber cut by the saws which infringes
Smith's patented saw. Also, an infringing Smith saw could be used
outside of the United States by a foreign competitor of Smith to cut
trees and import the resulting lumber into this country. Again,
Smith could take action against the direct infringer of the patent
in this case by bringing an action in the International Trade Commission to prevent the importation of lumber. But, if damages and
preventing domestic trade in that lumber is what Smith seeks,
Smith will now have a cause of action for patent infringement
against every person who buys, sells or uses the lumber.
What is your response to that?
Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I have not heard the argument before. I think
it is generally absurd, a very specious argument. One can choose
analogies and carry them to their extreme limits for an argumentative purpose. I think the key point that needs to be made here
is that the materials that we are speaking of are essential to the
making of the recombinant biotechnology product that is to be imported. There is no other way to make the product. There are a lot
of ways to chop down a tree.
I think that these kinds of arguments have been raised by administrative bodies. I know it has been raised to me, personally, by
the staff counsel at the International Trade Commission. It is the
"let's not open the floodgates" argument. Let's not treat biotechnology as a special exception, and if we make it a general rule
for biotechnology and all other fields of technology, then there will
be so many patent processes for the use of a particular patented
instrumentality that we will be overwhelmed. I think that overlooks the basic problem, which is let's have fairness in the way
American technology is treated for patentability and enforced
against conduct that affects American business in this country.
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Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. A number of organizations have suggested, as you may have heard from my questioning of Commissioner Manbeck, that instead of pursuing a remedy under H.R.
1417 Congress should amend 35 U.S.C. 271(g) to prevent the importation of a direct product made using a patented composition of
matter of any kind. What is your response to that?
Mr. ALLEGRErrI. I favor some parallel provision in the Patent
Act for that purpose, and my concern was what I expressed in my
summary statement at the outset, which is that there are a lot of
patents out there that have been accepted and taken without process claims. Those who invent later, after the passage of this bill,
will be able to secure the necessary process claims. Without those
process claims there is no relief available under the Tariff Act.
There is no relief available under 271(g). And subject to provisions
for exception and effective enactment date, as were present in the
amendment to the patent statute, 271(g), further provision with respect to infringement which is based on the use of a patented biological material, such as the genetically engineered host cells and
DNA sequences, would be important to those existing patents.
It is a hole in the remedy. The remedy goes 90 percent of the
way, perhaps, but it doesn't cross the end zone. And I think that
last 10 percent, although it may not be a large number of patents
that exist out there, they can be of very critical importance to the
people who procured them and those enforcement rights should be
protected.
Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Ebright would you like to comment on that?
Mr. EBRIGHT. Yes, sir. In Fact, our association previously went on
record as supporting both that sort of an approach along with the
present bill. As a practical matter, we discovered that there was a
great deal of resistance to that part of that bill, and as has been
stated, we think the present bill covers 90 to 95 percent of what
we need to cover. And, as a very practical matter, therefore, we are
in full support of the present bill.
Mr. HUGHES. Ms. Nelsen, do you have any comment?
Ms. NELSEN. We had some problem with the bill in its previous
incarnation because it was perceived to have a retroactivity provision that would wipe out major investments based on people's understanding of the law prior to this new act. To the extent that
amending 271 would have that same retroactivity provision, we
have at least a theoretical problem with it.
Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Allegretti, in your view, should a recombinant
product, as distinct from a purified natural protein, be patentable?
Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I think I have to address that in point of time.
There may have existed a point in time in the evolution of the biotechnology industry when the techniques available for purification,
and hence isolation and identification, of a human protein were so
primitive that the achievement of that result was a very significant
and important advance. I think the state of the technology now is
such that ,subjects of that kind should not be patentable. And I
think this can be dealt with easily by the Patent Office in proper
application of the statutory requirement for nonobviousness.
Mr. HUGHES. What is the status of the law in that regard? What
is the PTO doing, do you know?
Mr. ALLEGRETTI. No, I don't know, sir.
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Mr. HUGHES. I see. Any member of the panel know?
Ms. NELSEN. No. But it does cause us a great deal of problems,
because we tend to be filing at the stage where the first clue that
such a protein may exist because the inventor is going to publish
his paper next Monday. And so the unpredictability does cause a
problem particularly because of the evolution of obviousness in this
area.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. The gentleman from Virginia.
Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. First, I
would like to report that the Senate Judiciary Committee this
morning by unanimous vote reported the Senate companion to this
bill sponsored by Senator DeConcini. That was S. 654. That is now
on its way to the Senate floor. Hopefully, our bill will match its
progress in our House.
Second, with the consent of the chairman, without objection, the
record will include the series of letters that I have received from
a number of universities throughout the United States that endorse
H.R. 1417 and urge its adoption, so we will have that as a matter
of our permanent record.
[The letters appear in the appendixes.]
Mr. BOUCHER. Mr. Allegretti, you have suggested that we adopt
an amendment that would say that if a product is manufactured
in some other country using a host cell or DNA sequence or other
starting material that is patented here in the United States that
that product, if it is shipped back into the United States, having
been made overseas with the starting material that is patented
here, could not enter the United States. That, of course, is not the
law today. Those items are not excludable, and Amgen has had
that problem with EPO.
Are you making that recommendation in the alternative to the
provisions of H.R. 1417 or as an additional recommendation for the
remedy that H.R. 1417 provides?
Mr. ALLEGRErI. Clearly, as an additional recommendation. I
fully support the bill as it is now cast. I am just suggesting that
there is an area that is left unresolved by this. And, as to retroactive effect, as to investments made in this country, I think that
can be dealt with in the same fashion as bills having a similar
looking backward effect have been dealt with in the past. It is a
matter of the draftsmanship of the amendment.
Mr. BOUCHER. Give us just some practical sense, if you will, of
how that proposal generally is going to be received. Tell us the organizations that endorse your proposal. Give us some sense of
those that oppose it. And, if you don't have that information, we
will get it from some other source. But, if you know, give us that
information, please.
Mr. ALLEGRErTI. I do not know. But I have one example off the
top of my head. An American company that is unable to manufacture a recombinant product in the United States because of existing patents of a prior inventor would very often make a business
commitment with a foreign company, such as a Japanese company,
export the host cells and have the material made in the foreign
country. Now, that U.S. company may have made a very substantial investment in that business relationship with the foreign com-
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pany and might be disposed to be very opposed to the suggestion
I am making.
Mr. BOUCHER. All right. Would it have retroactive application?
Mr. ALLEGRETTI. No. It would affect the future importation of the
product.
Mr. BOUCHER. From that same company?

Mr. ALLEGRETrI. Yes, sir.

Mr. BOUCHER. They might define that as retroactive application.
Mr. ALLEGRETTI. Yes, they might, and the bill might provide for
a relief where there has been a substantial investment made by an
American company.
Mr. BOUCHER. Would you support that provision if we made it
truly prospective only, saying that it would not apply to any circumstance where that kind of importation is taking place today?
Mr. ALLEGRETTI. If I understand you, Congressman Boucher,
that would mean that if the product has been imported in the past
in whatever small quantity it could continue to be imported in the
future in unlimited quantities. I would not support that.
Mr. BOUCHER. Well you, I think, are making a proposal that
taken in isolation, perhaps would solve a range of problems. My
sense is that it is not broadly supported. In fact, I am told that the
administration opposes that addition. And I am wondering, that
being the case, given the fact that the IBA tells us that H.R. 1417,
if enacted, would solve roughly 90 to 95 percent of all the problems
that exist today, whether it would make sense to burden that bill
with something that is quite controversial, such as the recommendation that you are making?
Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I would not suggest killing the baby because it
is not as beautiful as I would like it to be. I would still support the
bill.
Mr. BOUCHER. That is helpful. Thank you very much.
Mr. Ebright, in the prepared testimony-f the IBA, which you are
representing today, it is indicated that in Europe and in Japan, I
think in Germany specifically and in Japan, the regime of intellectual property laws offers a process patent protection that is similar
to what is recommended for the United States in H.R. 1417. Now,
a witness will appear on the next panel who will dispute that.
So I would like for you, if you would in the next few minutes,
to give the subcommittee the basis on which you make the claim
that that in fact is the law of Japan and Germany, in particular.
Mr. EBRIGHT. Congressman Boucher, thank you for that opportunity. I, in fact, have put down a few notes in that regard expecting this discussion.
IBA has consulted with a number of sources, and I would just
like to list a few of them. First, Hal Wegner, director of the patent
law program at George Washington University Law School and an
internationally renowned expert in German and Japanese patent
law, has expressed his opinion that what is proposed in your bill
is the law in both Germany and Japan.
Second, we have also consulted with Koici Ono, chief patent
counsel to Kyowa Hakka Co., in Tokyo and former president of the
Japan Patent Association. In his opinion, this is the law in Japan.
Third, an article by a British patent lawyer, Stephen Crespi, specifically states that these processes are patentable in Europe, al-
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though there is difficulty obtaining such patents in the United
States. Fourth, a law review article published by the University of
Denver Law School states that this is the law in Europe and
Japan.
I have copies of those articles which I will be happy to submit
to the subcommittee.
Mr. BOUCHER. That would be helpful, if you would.
Are you aware of any assertion to the contrary, other than, perhaps, the statement of the witness who will appear later today?
Mr. EBRIGHT. No, sir.
Mr. BOUCHER. And a fairly thorough review of the literature, I
suppose, was made by the IBA; is that correct?

Mr. EBRIGHT. Indeed.
Mr. BOUCHER. Well, that is very helpful.
Let me give you an opportunity-they say a good lawyer doesn't
ask a question unless he knows the answer. I am not sure I know
what your answer is going to be to this, but I am going to give you
an opportunity to answer it anyway.
The chairman posed a hypothetical dealing with a novel saw,
chopping down trees, and suggesting that if this bill were to pass
that the trees could not be imported into the United States if that
saw were used abroad to chop them down. And I guess there might
be some patent infringement even if trees were chopped down in
the United States using a saw. I would like to have your answer
to that, if you would.
What can you say that would give us comfort that if this bill
passes we would not have to confront that kind of problem?
Mr. EBRIGHT. My first observation is that was a rather circuitous
piece of reasoning and I am not sure I totally understood what was
being proposed.
Mr. HUGHES. I am not sure I did either.
Mr. EBRIGHT. But the issue to me seems to be crystal clear
through all of that example. And that is, we have a confusion here
between making and using that is causing a lot of delay, if not, in
fact, denial, of process patents that elsewhere in the world are
available to inventors. And whether that is applied to a software
program, to a biotechnology starting product, or to a saw, it seems
to me that it is in everybody's best interest to clear up that confusion that now exists. This bill, the passage of this bill will, indeed,
do that.
Mr. BOUCHER [presiding]. OK Thank you very much. I don't
have anything further to ask of these witnesses. Shall we go on to
the next panel?
With the subcommittee's thanks, this panel is excused. We appreciate very much your attendance here this morning.
Mr. BOUCHER. Our next witnesses today include Donald S.
Chisum, a professor of law at the University of Washington who is
testifying today on behalf of the American Intellectual Property
Law Association. Professor Chisum has testified numerous times
before this subcommittee in the past, and we welcome him back
today.
Second, Mr. William F. Marsh is the assistant general gounsel
for patents at Air Products and Chemicals, Inc., in Allentown, PA.
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He will be testifying on behalf of the Intellectual Property Owners,
Inc.
Finally, Mr. Robert Weilacher will testify on behalf of the American Bar Association. Mr. Weilacher is an attorney at Beveridge,
DeGrandi & Weilacher, and is an expert in the field of intellectual
property protection.
We welcome this panel of witnesses. Without objection, your prepared statements will be made a part of the record. We would urge
that you keep your oral summaries to 5 minutes.
And we will be happy to begin with you, Mr. Weilacher.
STATEMENT OF ROBERT G. WEILACHER, ATTORNEY, BEVERIDGE,
DeGRANDI & WEILACHER, WASHINGTON, DC, ON BEHALF OF
THE SECTION OF PATENT, TRADEMARK AND COPYRIGHT LAW,
AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION
Mr. WEILACHER. Thank you very much. Members of the subcommittee, thank you for the invitation to participate in today's
hearing in connection with H.R. 1417. My comments in opposition
to H.R. 1417 represent the views of the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law of the American Bar Association, and not
the ABA as a whole.
The proposed legislation, H.R. 1417, which is entitled "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991," is in fact a misnomer because it is not limited to the field of biotechnology. It actually relates to all areas of technology. Consequently, the legislation would
alter the statutory standard and patent law precedent as it applies
to all technologies. It is a major change, indeed.
Various individuals, groups and organizations have testified in
connection with earlier versions of this legislation and we have testimony today in connection with this proposed legislation emphasizing the problems of the biotechnology industry. Our section of
ABA recognizes these problems and are sympathetic to those problems. However, we believe that H.R. 1417 is not the way to address
the problems.
As we see it, there are two particular objections. First and foremost is that H.R. 1417 would create a per se rule of patentability;
in other words, it mandates that processes which make or use a
novel or a nonobvious machine, manufacture composition of matter
would become automatically patentable and would not be examined
for obviousness in the Patent Office.
Now, under U.S. laws, U.S. patents have a presumption of validity. Therefore, patents granted under the proposed legislation with
unexamined claims would enjoy a presumption of validity. And,
even if the underlying claims to the machine, manufacture or composition of matter would be invalid in some future litigation, the
process claims would continue, presumably, to enjoy that presumption. We feel that it is not in the public interest to have
unexamined patents enjoy this status.
Second, we feel that H.R. 1417 would enable the patent applicant
to have process claims in these .unexamined process patents which
would be, in fact, broader in scope than the underlying composition, machine or manufacture. There is nothing in the legislation
that we can see which mandates that the process claims must be
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commensurate in scope with the underlying composition, machine
or manufacture claims.
We have the following recommendation to make. Instead of
crafting new legislation, we would use the Patent and Trademark
Office to revise their regulations and interpretations of existing
statutes and instruct the examiners on how to examine process
claims in a more enlightened approach, paying more particular attention to the decisions of the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit.
So, in summary, we do support the effort to prevent piracy of
American ingenuity, know-how and technology, but we simply feel
that H.R. 1417 is not the vest vehicle to do that.
Thank you very much. That completes my testimony.
Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Weilacher follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT G. WEILACHER, A'ORNEY, BEVERIDGE,
DEGRAmI & WEILACHER, ON BEHALF OF THE SECTION OF
PATENT, TRDMAK., AND COPYRIGHT LAw, AMERCAN BAR

ASSOCIATION

I am Robert G. Weilacher of the Washington, D.C. law firm of
Beveridge, DeGrandi, & Weilacher.

Thank you for the invitation to participate in today's hearing
and for the opportunity to testify in connection with H.R. 1417.

My comments in opposition to H.R. 1417 represent the views of the
Section of Patent, Trademark & Copyright Law of the American Bar
Association.

These comments have not been submitted to, nor have

they been approved by, the House of Delegates, nor the Board of
Governors, of the American Bar Association

--

and, accordingly,

should not be construed as representing any official position of
the ABA.

The proposed legislation H.R. 1417 which is entitled
"Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991" is in fact a
misnomer because it is not limited to the field of biotechnology.
It actually relates to all areas of technology and applies to all
kinds of inventions including such diverse areas as electronics,
computer technology, chemicals, mechanical engineering and
machinery.

In other words, H.R. 1417 covers a large field of
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technology of which biotechnology is only a part, although a
significant part.

Furthermore, this legislation would alter the

flexible 40-year Section 103 standard and patent law precedent as
it applies to all technologies --

a major change!

Various individuals, groups, and organizations have testified in
connection with the earlier version of this legislation and will
or have already testified in connection with the proposed H.R.
1417 and have emphasized the problems of the biotechnology
industry.

The United States is still the world leader in

research, development and the manufacture of a wide variety of
biotechnology products.

Tremendous amounts of money are required

for investment in that industry and without the protection
offered by patents,
companies to make

there is no incentive for individuals or

investments because their inventions and

technology would be easily copied or appropriated by others.

A particular problem has been mentioned by supporters of H.R.
1417 and that is the lack of patent protection for processes that
have been developed to produce important new and nonobvious
biological materials.

If the new process is similar to known

processes which have been patented or described in the past, the
Patent Office will not grant the patent on that process.

Without

such process protection in the United States, products are
frequently made overseas utilizing United States developed
ingenuity, know-how and information

--

and even while using a
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patented machine, manufacture or composition of matter.

These

products are then shipped to the United States without any
compensation whatsoever to the U.S. originators of this
intellectual property.

Our Section of the ABA recognizes these problems.

We are

sympathetic especially to those people who have invested large
amounts of money or are ready to invest large amounts of money
in a project which has the potential of creating jobs in this
country but without assurance that such investment will be
protected.

H.R. 1417 is not the best way to achieve the intended results for
reasons which we will now discuss.

The problem with H.R. 1417 can be summarized as involving two
First and foremost is that H.R. 1417

particular objections.

would create a per se rule of patentability.

In other words H.R.

1417 mandates that processes which make or use a novel and
nonobvious machine, manufacture or composition of matter become
automatically patentable and would not be examined for
obviousness in the Patent Office.

This would create patents

directed to subject matter which realistically have never been
subjected to the examination system of the United States Patent
and Trademark Office.

Under present law, U.S. patents have a

presumption of validity.

Therefore, these patents under H.R.
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1417 with unexamined claims would enjoy a presumption of
validity.

This means that someone seeking to challenge validity

has a heavy burden of presenting clear and convincing evidence,
not merely a preponderance of evidence, to a court.

It is not in

the public interest to have unexamined patents enjoy this status.
This is questionable public policy.

Secondly, H.R. 1417 would enable a patent applicant to refile his
patent application numerous times and delay issuance of a patent
in order to add additional process claims which may be much
broader in scope than the underlying novel subject matter of the
composition of matter, machine or manufacture.

In other words,

there is nothing in the legislation which requires that the
process claims be commensurate in scope with the subject matter
of the composition, machine or manufacture.

The result would be

that it would be possible to obtain a patent directed to a
particular machine, for example, and then obtain a broad process
claim of making or using this machine as well as other machines.

In the biological area, for example, if one biological substance
was the subject of a patent, the process claim could be written
in such a way as to include making or using that one biological
substance as well as similar ones and perhaps ones that are not
similar.

The potential exists for the grant of process claims of

very broad scope.

These unexamined process claims would then be
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entitled to a presumption of validity which would be very
difficult to overturn in a court of law.

We are concerned that in an effort to address the problems which
are acknowledged to exist,

this new legislation would create

situations which would enable the imagination of man to go far
beyond what is originally intended by this legislation.

Our Section of the ABA has the following recommendation to make
in an effort to address this problem.

Instead of crafting new

legislation, the Patent and Trademark Office should revise their
regulations and interpretation of existing statutes, and instruct
examiners on how to examine process claims with a more
enlightened approach to the patenting of process claims of a wide
variety, as has been proscribed in decisions by the Court of
Appeals for the Federal Circuit.

And so in summary we support the effort to correct problems that
have been amply discussed and explained to the Congress and
especially to prevent the piracy of U.S. ingenuity, know-how and
technology.

Under current law there is protection for products

manufactured overseas by use of a patented process when these
products are exported into the United States for which the U.S.
innovators receive no compensation. We think that U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office practice should properly track existing court
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decisions.

H.R. 1417 is not the best vehicle to accomplish that

goal.

That completes my testimony.

Thank you again for being able to participate in this hearing.

I

am prepared to address questions raised by you, Mr. Chairman, and
other members of a subcommittee.
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Mr. BOUCHER. We will be glad to hear from you, Mr. Marsh.
STATEMENT OF WILLIAM F. MARSH, ASSISTANT GENERAL
COUNSEL PATENTS, AIR PRODUCTS & CHEMICALS, INC.,
ALLENTOWN, PA, ON BEHALF OF THE INTELLECTUAL
PROPERTY OWNERS, INC.
Mr. MARSH. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, and members of the subcommittee, thank you for this opportunity to present the views of
Intellectual Property Owners, Inc., on H.R. 1417. My name is William Marsh and I am the assistant general counsel, Patents, Air
Products & Chemicals, Inc.. But today, I am representing the views
of IPO, with which my company agrees.
IPO is a nonprofit association representing owners of patents,
trademarks, copyrights and trade secrets. IPO's members are responsible for a major portion of the private research and development conducted in the United States. I am a member of IPO's
Board of Directors.
IPO has some biotechnology firms within its membership, but we
do not presume to speak for the biotechnology industry. Our comments address the effects H.R. 1417, which is labeled the "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991," would have on the U.S.
patent system as a whole. H.R. 1417 goes well beyond the narrow
scope indicated by its title.
IPO's inability to support the enactment of H.R. 5664 in the previous Congress must be respectfully repeated today with respect to
H.R. 1417. IPO and its members are also concerned by the amendments to S. 654, introduced in the Senate after the June hearings,
and the impact such amendments could have on U.S. industry, research and competitiveness as a whole.
I would like to summarize my prepared testimony as follows:
All the arguments for H.R. 1417 seem to assume that the In re
Durden case prevents process claims in the areas of concern by the
biotech industry. Durden does not prevent such claims. And, in
fact, the Pleuddemann and Dillon cases specifically repudiated
such an incorrect interpretation and application of Durden.
H.R. 1417 adopts an unprecedented per se rule of patentability
for certain process claims, thereby disrupting the 40-year legal history of section 103 of title 35.
Adoption of H.R. 1417 also flies in the face of the Dillon and
Pleuddemann cases, cases that have great relevance to the exact issues being addressed by this legislation. The court in Dillon and
Pleuddemann rejected the notion of either per se nonobviousness or
per se obviousness, following instead the doctrine of case-by-case
decisionmaking. Pleuddemann specifically addressed the types of
claims the biotech industr are trying to obtain through this bill,
and the case expressly held that such claims may be patentable,
and the case, in fact, reversed the Patent and Trademark Office
which had rejected such types of claims.
A per se rule of nonobviousness would lead to uncertainty in litigation if the underlying product claims were found invalid by prior
art or otherwise. The Senate amendments exacerbate this problem.
Likewise, the nonexamination of the process claims would cause
uncertainty as to the application of the doctrine of equivalents and
prosecution history estoppel to process claims.
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United States industry will face higher costs and barriers to research and commercialization if H.R. 1417 is adopted in its present
form. A profusion of patent claims of unexamined scope and patentability under traditional standards will inhibit healthy research
and development and commercial activities within the United
States. As patent owners, we can usually wait for a quality examination under current rules. As researchers and entrepreneurs, we
cannot afford the issuance of poorly examined or doubtful patent
claims because of the extreme cost and potential damages imposed
on research and development which are unique to our U.S. system.
H.R. 1417 places no limits on the permissible scope of such process claims, and it does not present any limits to the imagination
of patent attorneys. A per se rule of nonobviousness could result in
allowed process claims encompassing large numbers of manipulative steps covering more subject matter than the inventive concept
originated by the inventor. Thus, by requiring process claims to be
granted automatically by the U.S. PTO without effective examination, H.R. 1417 could well encourage overclaiming in process
claims.
Amendments such as those made to S. 654 which preserve the
presumption of validity under 35 U.S.C. 282 for process claims
after the underlying product or composition claims have been invalidated would be il-advised.
The subcommittee should seek information from the Patent and
Trademark Office on any pending cases that may clarify the application of Durden to biotechnology and other technology cases, and
should ask the Patent and Trademark Office to issue an administrative directive to its examiners on the proper application of the
Durden case.
We wish to compliment the sponsors of the bill and this subcommittee on their interest in effective patent protection. That is
a strong interest of IPO. But we believe that that must be carefully
considered and weighed and balanced so that the relief granted is
appropriate and is not overly broad and will not cause more problems than it is designed to remedy.
Thank you very much.
Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you, Mr. Marsh.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Marsh follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF WunAJM F. MARSH, AssisrANT GENERAL
COUNSEL, PATENTS, AIR PRODUCTS & CHElMW ,, INC.,
ALLENTOWN, PA, ON BEmA
OF THE INTELLEcrUAL P PERTY
OWNERS, INC.
Mr. Clairman and Members of the Subcommittee:
Thank you for this opportunity to present te views of Intellectual Property Owners, Inc.
(IPO) on HR. 1417.
IPO is a nonprofit association representing owners of patents, trademarks, copyrights and
tade secres. IPO's members are responsible for a major portion of the private research and
development conducted in the United States. I am a member of IPO's Board of Directors.
We have members in most technology-based industries, including biotechnology,
chemical, pharmaceutical, computer, electronics and mechanical manufacturing, among others.
Parents provide vitally important incentives for creating and commercializing inventions in all
fields of technology.
IPO has some biotechnology firms within its membership, but we do not presume to speak
for the biotechnology industy. Our comments address the effects HR. 1417 would have on the
U.S. patent system as a whole.
IPO recognizes the leadership role which America has taken in the world of biotechnology
research.

American companies and inventors have made landmark inventions relating to

biotechnology that never would have been made without the prospect of exclusive patent rights.
To this end, IPO compliments Representative Boucher and the cosponsors of HR. 1417 for
taking an interest in the patent rights available for the protection of inventions in this critically
important science.
It should be noted for the record that IPO testified on September 25, 1990 at this
subcommittee's hearings on House Bill K.R. 5664, a predecessor of H.R. 1417, and I testified
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on June 12, 1991 before the Senate Subcommittee on Patents, Copyrights and Trademarks with
respect to Senate bill S. 654, a bill similar to ILR. 1417.
IPO's inability to support the enacmlent of H.R. 5664 in the previous Congress must be
respectfully repeated today with respect to MR. 1417. IPO and its members are also concerned
by the amendments to S. 654 introduced in the Senate after the June hearings and the impact
such amendments could have on U.S. industry, research and competitiveness as a whole.

A Need Has Not Been Demonstrated
Although RR. 1417 applies to patentable inventions in- all technologies, the legislation
appears to be a response to a perception that current patent law is not providing adequate
protection for the important U.S. biotechnology industry. IPO submits that a compelling need
for remedial legislation to correct a perceived infirmity in biotechnology protection has not been
shown. Without such a showing, the Congress should not respond with such broad legislative
changes.
Proponents of

.R. 1417 have pointed to two instances of problems they perceive from

the present operation of our patent laws and system. First, they have drawn attention to the
litigation between Amgen (a U.S. company) and Chugai (a Japanese company) over Chugai's
U.S. importation of a recombinant protein known as "EPO". While the commercial impact of
this single case history is worthy of note, the history of Amgen's patent application will reveal
extenuating circumstances, i.e., an ongoing patent interference (priority contest) which has
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delayed issuance of the process claims which, if issued to Amgen, would render moot the
Amgen-Chugai example. The present legislation would not alter that situation.
Secondly, they point to the rote application of In re Durden, 763 F.2d 1406, 226USPQ359
(Fed. Cir. 1985) by the Patent and Trademark Office to biotech process claims covering the use
of patentable materials, including host cells, and complain of the prosecution expense and delay,
and even a loss of claims when applicants choose to abandon such claims in the face of
continued examiner use of Durden-type rejections. The decision of the Court of Appeals for the
Federal Circuit in the In re Durden case does not require such rote application. The Court of
Appeals, sitting en banc on reconsideration in the case of In re Dillon, 919 F.2d 688, 16 USPQ2d
1897 (1990), expressly stated that the invention of a process for using a material must be
considered as a whole, and may not be rejected merely because the process steps may be old or
known. Judge Lourie, writing for the majority in In re Dillon, 919 F.2d at 695, 16 USPQ2d at
1903, stated.
.. .Suffice it to say that we do not regard Durden as authority to reject as
obvious every method claim reading on an old type of process, such as mixing,
reacting, reducing, etc. The materials used in a claimed process-as well as the
result obtained therefrom, must be considered along with the specific nature of the
process, and the fact that new or old, obvious or nonobvious, materials are used
or result from the process art only factors to be considered, rather than conclusive
indicators of the obviousness or nonobviousness of a claimed process. When any
applicant properly presents and argues suitable method claims, they should be
examined in light of all these relevant factors, free from any presumed controlling
effect of Durden.. Durden did not hold that all methods involving old process
steps are obvious; the court in that case concluded that the particularly claimed
process was obvious; it refused to adopt an unvarying rule that the fact that
nonobvious starting materials and nonobvious products are involved ipso facto
makes the process nonobvious. Such an invariant rule always leading to the
opposite conclusion is also not the law. Thus, we reject the Commissioner's
argument that we affirm the rejection of the method claims under the precedent
of Durden.
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The action needed is not an overruling of the Durden case, but a requirement that the Patent and
Trademark Office follow existing law and fully examine process claims as a whole. This would
be a result consistent with the basic principles of the patent laws and the extensive case law
which provides guidance and a degree of predictability and certainty, both to patentees and to
others of the public. It would be directly opposed, however, to the present proposal of per se
patentability of process claims and the proposals to insure the presumption of validity even after
the underpinning composition or product claims have been found invalid.
On the other hand, one can find many examples of process claims already allowed by the
Patent and Trademark Office for making patentable recombinant proteins of substantial
commercial importance. Tissue plasminogen activator, interleukin-3, alpha-interferon, and human
growth hormone are examples.

We believe a convincing case of jeopardy to the U.S.

biotechnology industry has not been made.
MR. 1417 reaches to all technologies - all mechanical, electrical and chemical arts. This
is a response by proponents of the bill to some criticisms levied against earlier versions which
confined the statutory amendment to biotechnology alone. Critics urged that special legislation
should not be afforded to a single technical discipline - that special rules should not be created
for biotechnology or any other technology category absent a clear showing of truly unique and
special problems. IPO continues to support uniform applicability of the patent laws so far as is
practical. But here, there has been insufficient consideration of the practical impact of H.R. 1417
outside of the biotechnology field.
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Lack of PTO Obviousness Examination Will Cause Uncertainty
ILR. 1417 would declare patentable all claimed processes of making or using a machine,
manufacture or composition of mater where such machine, manufacture or composition of matter
is found patentable. Under existing law, the Patent and Trademark Office examines every claim
in every patent application for compliance with 35 U.S.C 103, for non-obviousness.

Under

ILR. 1417, the Patent and Trademark Office examiners would be required to find the process
claims allowable once they have determined that such claims include a patentable machine,
manufacture or composition of matter as an element.
Since 1836, when our patent laws were converted from a system of patent registration
without examination to a system of examination of each claim for novelty, inventiveness (now
non-obviousness) and utility, a hallmark of our system has been the careful and thorough
examination of patent applications by the Patent Office to insure that inventors, while receiving
the full measure of their invention, do not obtain claims that either take existing technology from
the public or unduly cloud the rights of others to develop and practice technology in the field of
the invention but outside the boundaries of the inventive contribution.
A primary purpose of patent examination in the PTO is to create a presumption of validity
of patent claims and help avoid patent litigation. We are concerned that H.R. 1417, which would
require the PO to issue process claims without examination for novelty or nonobviousness when
the related product claims are held patentable, would result in great uncertainty over the validity
and scope of the process claims after the patent is issued.
Under H.R. 1417, if a product claim issued by the PTO were to be invalid because of
prior art that was not known to the PTO during examination, an unexamined but issued process

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 89 1995

90
claim might or might not be similarly held invalid. It would be invalid if it had been issued
solely because it "depended upon" the product claim. We assume the PTO would not make a
determination in each case whether the patentability of the process claims depended upon the
patentability of the product claims, since such determination would require a claim-by-claim
examination. In the case where the underlying product claim was invalid, a patent would exist
containing process claims that would be entitled to no presumption of validity, contrary to
35 U.S.C. 282. How could such unexamined claims satisfy the requirement of Section 282 that
"[elach claim of a patent...shall be presumed valid independently of the validity of other claims"?
IPO and its members are also concerned by the amendments made to S. 654 in the Senate
which would allow separate product and process patents to be issued with an express preservation
of the presumption of validity of the totally dependent process claims. If the process claims are
not to be independently examined for patentability apart from their dependence on the product
or composition claims, there is absolutely no basis for an independent presumption of validity
of the process claims. It will encourage expensive and time-consuming litigation to pretend that
there should be a continuing presumption of validity after the product or composition claims are
found to be invalid. This, will have an inhibiting effect on U.S. research and industry.
In testimony last year with respect to

R. 5664, the Patent and Trademark Office cited

reduction of cost of patent examination resulting from having to examine fewer claims as a
reason for supporting the bill. Reduction of the cost of patent examination is a terrible excuse
for eliminating effective examination of process claims. Improperly examined and issued claims
cast a chilling shadow on U.S. research and industry. The huge expense and the judicial,
technical and management time required to litigate questionable claims under the U.S. judicial
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system would make such claims effective barriers to research and production by others in the
field. If the process claims were never examined by the PTO for novelty and non-obviousness,
expensive litigation would be necessary to determine the validity of the process claims.
Moreover, even if the process claims were determined to be valid, uncertainty might still exist
over the allowable scope and construction of the process claims coverage in the absence of
prosecution history developed during examination. The doctrines of equivalents and prosecution
history estoppel could not be applied to unexamined claims in the same way those doctrines are
applied to examined claims.
Process claims that would be obvious or of doubtful validity apart from the product claims
would proliferate with enactment of H.R. 1417. We believe attorneys advising clients should be
concerned about the difficulty that would be encountered in answering questions about validity
and infringement of a profusion of unexamined claims. Either as owners of patents or as
companies affected by patents owned by others, we do not need a return to the "register and sue"
climate that existed prior to the enactment of the highly regarded and emulated United States
system of examination in the 19th century.
We agree with the letter to the Subcommittee dated November 6, 1991, from three former
U.S. Commissioners of Patents and Trademarks. Their letter points out that the Patent Act of
1793, which permitted claims to issue without examination, was totally unacceptable to inventors
and the public alike.
Another concern about H.R. 1417 is that its per se rule of nonobviousness could result
in allowed process claims encompassing large numbers of manipulative steps covering more
subject matter than the concept originated by the inventor. By requiring process claims to be
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granted without novelty or nonobviousness examination by the PTO, which is likely to result in
reduced examination or no examination under 35 U.S.C. 112 as well, H.R. 1417 could well
encourage "overclaiming" in process claims. The result could be a proliferation of claims and
confusion as to the scope and boundaries of infringement. This could lead to uncertainty and
unnecessary litigation over the statutory requirement of 35 U.S.C. 112 to "particularly point out
and distinctly claim" the invention. The existence of unexamined claims can only have a serious
negative effect on research and commercialization within the United States and can only harm
United States competitiveness in the world-wide community.

Amending Section 103 To Eliminate Nonobviousness Examination - A Premature Move
Proponents of H.R. 1417 advocate a statutory modification to Section 103 of Title 35 of
the U.S. patent laws, the requirement that inventions be examined and found nonobvious in order
to merit patent protection. Section 103 is the time-tested centerpiece of America's patent law.
It defines a subjective, and yet the most pivotal, condition for patentability - "nonobviousness".
Despite the subjective nature of Section 103, it has served America remarkably well for
nearly 40 years. Because the legal standan for nonobviousness gives rise to interpretation and
debate when applied to fact situations, the case law on this topic is rich and well developed.
Patent practitioners and judicial bodies depend upon the rich case law precedent for deciding
issues of nonobviousness -- issues which very often are dispositive of patent validity itself.
Any action by Congress to alter the time-tested language of Section 103 to eliminate substantive
examination of any claims would most certainly disturb the equilibrium which the courts have
so diligently imparted to Section 103 through decades of interpretation.
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Any legislative amendment to Section 103 must, therefore, be undertaken with profound
caution. Other alternatives should be fully exhausted. IPO contends that a legislative attempt
to clarify perceived problems caused by In re Durden should be considered only as a last resort
A much better solution is to allow the law in this area to mature through administrative and court
decisions based on thoroughly presented factual situations.
Recent guidance on the application of Durden been provided by the Court of Appeals for
the Federal Circuit in the case of In re Dillon, supra, and In re Pleuddemann, 910 F.2d 823, 15
USPQ2d 1732 (1990). While pending ex pate appeals within the U.S. Patent and Trademark
Office are not public, perhaps the Subcommittee would be able to obtain information from the
PTO as to whether pending cases exist that will clearly establish the patentability of process
claims without the need for legislative action. Also, the Subcommittee should ask the Patent and
Trademark Office to issue an administrative directive to its examiners on the application of
Durden,to insure against rote application of Durden.

No Consensus Exists in the Patent Bar for Amendment of Section 103
The legal issues addressed by HR. 1417 are obscure and difficult to appreciate. The bill
focuses on nuances of chemical patent practice - a highly specialized field of law embracing an
enormous body of controlling case law. Durden, Pleuddemann, and Dillon were all chemical
cases. Chemical patent law is a field beset with specialized terminology and unique but wellestablished rules of practice. What is needed at this juncture is study and debate by chemical
patent practitioners as well as by representatives from biotechnology and the other technologies.

-9-

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act
to Amend
Title
64-783
- 93
- 35,
4 United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 93 1995

94
IPO has seen no evidence that the chemical patent bar has spoken in favor of amending
the nonobviousness requirement of 35 U.S.C. 103 in order to clarify a perceived problem with
In re Durden. Respected coalitions of U.S. patent lawyers such as those in the American
Intellectual Property Law Association (AIPA) and the Patent, Trademark and Copyright Section
of the American Bar Association (ABA) have opposed the changes, citing particular problems
engendered by the bill and its amendments. Many lawyers who already have taken a public
position are opposed to precipitously amending Section 103.
Any changes to the law will have profound and costly impacts. The patent bar should
not be dismissed as "only the lawyers." They are experts in the field who represent not only a
broad range of patentees but also a broad range of U.S. research and industry. They are aware
of the particular problems that can occur and the costs those problems may impose on patent
owners and the public.

IPO, a long-standing proponent of strong patent and intellectual

property protection, respectfully urges this Subcommittee to suspend further consideration of
ILR. 1417 unless a compelling and widespread need for remedial legislation is demonstrated by
the bill's proponents. We believe this showing is lacking.

Summary of Reasons Why H.R. 1417 is Undesirable
H.R. 1417 adopts an unprecedented per se rule of patentability for certain process claims,
thereby disrupting the 40-year legal history of Section 103 of Title 35.

- 10-
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SThis per se rule iscontrary to the emphasis by Judge Giles Rich in Durden on the
desirability of case-by-case decision-making on questions of obviousness under
Section 103.

"

Adoption of HR. 1417 also flies in the face of Dillon and Pleuddemann, cases that have
great relevance to the issues being addressed by this legislation. The court in Dillon and
Pleuddemann rejected the notion of either per se nonobviousness or per se obviousness,
following instead the doctrine of case-by-case decision-making.

"

A per se rule of nonobviousness would lead to uncertainty in litigation if the underlying
product claims were found invalid, by prior art or otherwise.

Likewise, the "non-

examination" of the process claims would cause uncertainty as to the application of the
doctines of equivalents and prosecution history estoppel to process claims.

"

Adoption of RR. 1417 should not be determined by issues of economy or speed within
the Patent and Trademark Office. Economy or speed within the Office, or considerations
of opportunities for collecting additional fees, should not be the tail that wags the dog.
A profusion of claims of unexamined scope and patentability under traditional standards
will inhibit healthy research and development and commercial activity in the United
States. As patent owners, we can usually wait for a quality examination under current
rules.

As researchers and enrepreneurs, we cannot afford the issuance of poorly

-

il-
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examined or doubtful parent claims, because of the extreme costs and potential damages
imposed on research and development which are unique to our system.

A per se rule of nonobviousness could result in allowed process claims encompassing
large numbers of manipulative steps covering more subject matter than the inventive
concept originated by the inventor. Thus, by requiring process claims to be granted
automatically by the USPTO without examination, H.R. 1417 could well encourage
overclaiming in process claims.

Amendments such as those made to S. 654, which preserve the presumption of validity
under 35 U.S.C. 282 for process claims after the underlying product or composition
claims have been invalidated, would be ill-advised.

The Subcommittee should seek information from the Patent and Trademark Office on any
pending cases that may clarify the application of Durden to biotechnology and other
technology cases, and should ask the Patent and Trademark Office to issue an
adminisrative directive to its examiners on the application of Durden.

Again, we compliment Representative Boucher and the many cosponsors of this legislation for
their interest in strengthening intellectual property protection. We look forward to working with
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the Subcommittee w help ensure that U.S. patent law works as effectively as possible to protect
American research and development efforts. However, we are unable to support enactment of
H.R. 1417. We believe the objectives of H.R. 1417 are being realized through emerging court
decisions, and we are opposed to a legislative solution of such magnitude as H.R. 1417 at this
time. If the Patent and Trademark Office's examiners are continuing to have difficulty applying
the clear mandate of the Dillon and Pleuddemann holdings to allow process claims, after
examination, then an administrative directive within the PTO would appear to be the most
appropriate solution.
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Mr. BOUCHER. Mr. Chisum.
STATEMENT OF DONALD S. CHISUM, MEMBER OF THE BOARD OF
DIRECTORS, AMERICAN INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY LAW
ASSOCIATION, AND PROFESSOR OF LAW, UNIVERSITY OF
WASHINGTON
Mr. CHisuM. Thank you. My name is Donald Chisum. I am a
member of the board of directors of the American Intellectual Property Law Association, and I would like to thank the chairman and
the members of the subcommittee for the opportunity to appear
here today and present the views of the association.
The AIPLA believes in a strong, effective, efficient patent system,
and it applauds the U.S. biotechnology industry's accomplishments
as a great contribution to worldwide human health and welfare
and a success story of the patent system. However, the bill under
consideration would impact all fields of technology and would benefit many foreign research-based corporations at the expense of
American enterprises and consumers. In fact, as we have pointed
out in our statement, since foreign corporations are granted appropriately as many utility patents as American corporations, oftentimes the benefits bestowed by this legislation would go, in fact, to
foreign corporations, not to U.S. enterprises.
We oppose the enactment of H.R. 1417 for five reasons. Fortunately, the chairman, I believe, has already referred to or, indeed,
read all five reasons, so I will not repeat them. But I would like
to comment on each of them, particularly in light of some of the
testimony I have heard here today.
Our first point is that there is no demonstrated need for this legislation, it is truly a solution in search of a problem, and that there
is no cited instance of commercial harm to a U.S. company. We
have heard the example of Amgen. But, of course, Amgen is, again,
one of the success stories of the American patent system. Their success in enforcing their patents has made front-page news over the
last 2 years. It is pointed out that in one instance they did not obtain certain method-of-use claims in a patent they obtained. But,
in fact, Amgen has filed further what are called continuation applications and has had method-of-use-type claims allowed. Those
claims have not yet issued because they have been involved in further Patent and Trademark Office proceedings.
Our second point is that this bill really is directed to one single
court of appeals decision, In re Durden, and purports to codify a
previous decision in In re Mancy. And, if we have an instance here
of Patent and Trademark Office examiners overzealously applying
the Durden case, the remedy lies in the agency. They have the ability to direct their examiners to correctly apply the law.
Now, if, in fact, the Durden case is in some way inconsistent, for
example, with prior decisions such as In re Mancy, the Patent and
Trademark Office can well recognize that and indicate that it will
follow the Mancy decision. The Court of Appeals for the Federal
Circuit has indicated that should a conflict arise among their decisions the earlier, not the later, one is controlling.
The Patent and Trademark Office within the last 2 years has announced that, in another area, a particular court of appeals decision was inconsistent with prior decisions and created an adminis-
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trative problem for them, and it declared that they will not follow
it. So, we see no reason why they could not do that here also.
Our third reason for opposing this legislation is that the bill
would set an unfortunate precedent. On the face of the statute, it
indicates that a certain class of patent claims, certain method
claims are subject to a different standard and are not examined,
and we believe that that will in some at least intangible way undermine the public confidence in the patent system and in the presumption of validity of issued patents.
Fourth, we believe that indeed the bill does increase the number
of persons in the United States who are potentially liable for patent infringements. It does not solely impact on enterprises. Now,
I think the example in our statement of the sawmill has been
somewhat maligned, but, in fact, we believe it would be quite a realistic scenario.
For example, assume you had a sawmill in my home State, the
State of Washington, that sawed up a great deal of lumber and
shipped it off to a building supply dealer in Florida, using a patented sawmill. Assume further that the enterprise in the State of
Washington goes bankrupt. Any theoretical remedy the patent
owner has against the sawmill in Washington is just that, a theoretical remedy.
If this bill were to pass, and if the patent owner were to obtain
methods of using saws to, in a very conventional way, make lumber, they would have a remedy against the sellers and users of that
lumber in other States, people who ordinarily would not become
embroiled in these kinds of patent controversies.
Finally, we believe that this would add to our patent statutes a
provision that does not exist as such in the European patent convention, Japanese patent statutes or, to our knowledge, in the patent laws of any other country. Now, we have heard that the patent
offices in Japan and Europe do in fact issue patents relating to
biotechnological processes, to methods of using and methods of
making patentable subject matter, but so does the U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office. It does not do so on a per se basis, or it should
not do so on a per se basis, but those types of claims, indeed, are
issued in this issue and we believe it will continue to be so even
if this legislation is not enacted.
We thank you very much, and we would welcome any questions.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Professor Chisum.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Chisum follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DONALD S. CHISUM, MEMBER OF THE BOARD
OF DREcroRs, AMERICAN
INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY
LAW
ASSOCIATION, AN)
PROFESSOR OF LAW, UNRVESrrY
OF
WASHINGTON
The American Intellectual Property Law Association (AIPLA) is a national bar

association of 7,000 lawyers engaged in the practice of patent. trademark, copyright.
licensing, and related fields of law affecting intellectual property rights. AIPLA membership
includes lawyers in private, corporate, and government practice: lawyers association with
universities, small business, and large business; and lawyers active in both the domestic and
international transfer of technology.

The inquiry of overriding importance presented by H.R. 1417 is determining its effect
on the public interest and the public support of the U.S. patent system. Without question.
the enactment of this bill would expand the ability to obtain patent rights beyond what the
current law allows. The proponents of the bill have the burden cf justifying the need for
expanded rights. If the need is established, and we believe itis not. the Subcommittee must
then go beyond that issue and judge whether the enactment of H.R. 1417 represents sound
public policy.
The congressional sponsors of H.R. 1417 have expressed a desire to proide
expanded patent rights to that segment of the American pharmaceutical industry engaged
in biotechnology research and development. The AIPLA believes in a strong. effective.
efficient patent system. and applauds

the United States biotechnology

industry's

accomplishments as a great contnibution to worldwide human health and welfare and a
success story of the patent system. However, this bill would impact all fields of technology
and would benefit many foreign research-based corporations at the expense of American
enterprises and consumers. In fact. since foreign corporations are
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granted more utility patents than American corporations, the benefit bestowed to foreign
corporations is likely to outweigh the benefit to U.S. interests.
However, the imperative that the interests of the American public must be protected
and maintained in the operation of our patent system transcends whether patents are owned
by Americans or foreigners. The Supreme Court has pointed out that "the U.S. patent
system embodies a carefully crafted bargain to encourage the creation and disclosure of new
and nonobvious technology in return for the seventeen year period of exclusionary rights."
Bonito Boats. Inc. v. Thunder Craft Boats, Inc.. 489 U.S. 141. 150-51, 9 U.S.P.Q. 2d 1847.
1852 (1989).

The Supreme Court emphasized that "the novelty and nonobviousness

requirements of patentability reflect the understanding that free exploitation of ideas will be
the rule . to which the protection of a federal patent is the exception." 4S9 U.S. at 151. 9
U.S.P.Q. 2d at 1852.

As a matter of important public policy, the "exception" must remain

absolutely justified.
The American patent system can only enjoy public support so long as it is understood
that patents reward inventors for contributions which may enure to the public welfare. The
ultimate test of patentability is found in Section 103 of Title 35. which H.R. 1417 would
amend. That provision requires that to merit patent protection. an invention, in addition to
being new and useful. must be unobvious to a person skilled in that art. Section 103 ensures
that a patented invention not only contributes to the public, but also that the substance of
the disclosure reaches a level of achievement that it enlightens other skilled persons and
thereby promotcs progress in the useful arts as the patent clause of the U.S. Constitution
requires.
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For two centuries, Congress and the Federal Judiciary have attempted to preserve
the "carefully crafted bargain" or balance of competing interests referred to by the Supreme
Court. We urge extreme caution and circumspection before any action is taken to tip this
balance away from the public.
improvement.

The current state of patent system is not beyond

However. we believe that the basic principles of our patent law, including

the important principle in Section 103, are fair and well reasoned.

The AIPLA opposes the enactment of H.R. 1417 for the following reasons.
1.

The bill proposes an amendment to 35 U.S. Section 103 that is not needed.
Its primary purpose is to "protect" the United States biotechnology industry
from "unfair" competition. but its propcnents cite no case of commercial harm
to a U.S. company that this bill would have prevented, and we do not believe
that a threat of such harm exists.

2.

The bill would implicitly repudiate one possible interpretation of a sincl
appeals court decision. li re Durden. by "codifving" an earlier decision. Inre
.Vfapzc.

If Patent and Trademark Office examiners are currently applying

Durden overzealously. such erroneous applications can be promptly corrected
by appropriate appellate procedures and should be immediately corrected by
the PTO as a matter of administrative policy.
3.

The bill would set an unfortunate precedent and damage the patent system's
credibility by implying that certain classes of patent claims escape full PTO
examination and are subject to a different, weaker. patentability standard.
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4.

The bill would possibly jeopardize existing patent rights and increase the
number of persons potentially liable as patent infringers.

S.

The bill would add a provision to our patent statutes that does not exist in the
European Patent Convention, the Japanese patent statutes, nor to our
knowledge, in the patent laws of any other country. This precedent might
encourage other countries to adopt similar expansive aberrational patent law
doctrines. American inventors' interest lies in harmonizing U.S. patent law
with foreign patent laws. Enacting unique and unprecedented provisions in
U.S. law, specially designed to "protect" a particular U.S. industry from foreign
competition, works against that American interest.

A discussion of these points follows. However, it may be useful to first consider the
commercial implications of patenting process inventions to better focus on the effects and
context of H.R. 1417.
There are different legal and commercial considerations which attach to processes of
making something and processes for using something to make something else. Generally
sp'eaking. patent claims to well understood or conventional processes of making a patentable
product have no commercial significance. That is because the patent on the product
includes the right to exclude others from making that product by any and every means.
Likewise. a patent claim on the process of using a patentable product to make another
patented product have no significance given the rights in the products themselves.
Therefore. the significance of H.R. 1417 lies in its effect on the patentability of process
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claims in cases either where a patented composition of matter is conventionally processed
to make an unpatentable product or where a machine is used to make an unpatentable
product.
Under current patent law conventional processes may or may not be patentable
depending on a consideration of the invention as a whole. Section 103. Indeed, the patent
statute expressly recognizes that new uses of old processes may be patentable. Sections 100.
101. However. what makes this a particularly sensitive area of patent protection is in the
potential effect on commerce and trade in clearly unpatentable goods and materials, an
arena where free competition is very often unaffected by patent rights. In biotechnology.
a patentable "host cell" is used by conventional methods to make naturally occurring protein.
The high degree of invent-ion in the current state of this art and the special and regulated
uses of the resulting purified proteins makes this an exceptional case in considering
commerce in unpatentable products. But. H.R. 1417 must be evaluated in its potential
commercial effect on such things as lumber cut from a patented saw. purified water made
by a patented desalinization machine, or bottles made by a patented machine. During the
course of trade in common articles such as lumber, water, or products in bottles. buyers.
sellers and users rarely know how those products are manufactured.
Potential patent infringement liability in broad classes of persons engaged in bu.ing.
selling or using commonplace articles made by patented processes was first established in
the United States by the "Process Patent Act of 1988."

P.L 100-408.

Congressional

proceedings which lcd to tihe enactment of this new law were highly controversial because
of these concerns, even though this law corresponds to the patent law in foreign countries.
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H.R. 1417 is a direct expansion of P.L 1006418 which established potential liability for
process patent infringement beyond the user of the patented process.

H.R. 1417 would

insure that method of use claims will be included in every ontent for a machine.
manufacture, or composition of matter if such is used to produce a product of any kind.
The restraining effect on domestic and international commerce will,.thereby, be expanded.

The Development of Section 103
The basic principles of patent law are straightforward: an invention which falls into
one of the categories listed in Section 101. and which is new and useful as required by
Sections 101 and 102. is natentable unless, as stated in Section 103,
The differences between the subject matter sought to be
patented and the prior art are such that the subject matter as
a whole would have been ob-ious at the time the invention was
made to a person having ordinary skill in the art to which said
subject matter pertains.
The establishment in 1952 of this nonobviousness test for patentability came after more than
100 years of struggle in the courts to determine on a patent by patent basis. whether the
patentee had made an invention or not.
The patent statute of 1790 required -hat inventions must be new and useful to merit
patent protection. But because the original statute did not proxide for the examination or
verification of these conditions, patents were issued on request. The determination of
whether the patented subject matter met these tests, and was therefore valid, was left to the
courts. Congress found this system unfair to the public (burdened with numerous invalid
patents) and to inventors (forced to sort out patent rights in court) and abandoned it in the
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Patent Act of 1836. the Patent Office was then created to examine applications for novelty
and usefulness before patents were issued.
In 1850 the Supreme Court in Hotchkiss v. Greenwood. 52 U.S. (I I How.) 248 (1850)
established that in addition to novelty and usefulness that which was sought to be patented
must constitute an "invention."
The Court said:
"unless more ingenuity and skill... were required...than were
possessed by an ordinary mechanic acquainted with the
business, there was an absence of that degree of skill and
ingenuity which constitute essential elements of every invention.
In other words, the improvement is the work of the skilled
mechanic, not that of the inventor."
In 1941. the Supreme Court in The Cuno Engineering Corp. v. The Automatic Devices
Corp.. 314 U.S. 84 (1941) in finding the patent in suit invalid said. -the new device. however
useful it may be, must reveal the flash of creative genius." The enunciation of the unrealistic
"flash of creative genius" standard led to the enactment of Section 103.

The Interpretation and Application of Section 103 by the Courts
*Thus. Section 103 exists to deny patent protection to claimed subject matter, which
although novel, has contours that are so traced by the existing technology that the
improvement is the work of a skillful mechanic and not that of the inventor." (See Bonito
Boats 489 U.S. at 133-134). With respect to novel subject matter. "the goal of Section 10
is !o effect the underlving policy of the patent system that . as Jefferson put it. 'the things
,,Iiich are worth to the public the embarrassment of an exclusive patent' outweigh the
restrictive effect of the monopoly." Graham v. John Deere Co. 383 U.S. 1. 10-11. 15 Led
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2d 545, 552 (1966).
The germinal interpretation of S. 103 is Graham v. John Deere Co., 383 U.S. 1, 17-18
(1966):
Under Section 103, the scope and content of the prior art are
to be determined; differences between the prior art and the
claims at issue are to be ascertained; and the level of ordinary
skill in the pertinent art resolved. Against this background, the
obviousness or nonobviousness of the subject matter is
determined. Such secondary considerations as commercial
success, long felt but unsolved needs, failure of others. etc..
might be utilized to give light to the circumstances surrounding
the origin of the subject matter sought to be patented.
As stated in In re O'Farrell, 853 F. 2d 894, 902. 7 U.S.P.Q. 1673. 1680 (Fed. Cir.
1988), a case involving a biotechnology invention, "considering all of the evidence, this court
must determine the correctness of the board's legal determination that the claimed invention
as a whole would have been obvious to a person having ordinary skill in the art at the time
the invention was made."
Thus Graham and its progeny have affirmed the intent of Congress to establish an
objective standard for evaluating the issue of nonobviousness under Section 103.

An

objective standard, under which all evidence is considered. weighed and evaluated, does not
afford absolute of certainty whether any particular invention will be nonobvious but dces
provide a high standard for patentable inventions so that only those who go beyond the
contribution of the skilled mechanic will be rewarded with the 17 year exclusionary patent
right.
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The Effects of H.R. 1417 on Section 103
The proponents of the bill argue that the Federal Circuit decision in In re Durden.
763 F.2d 1406. 226 U.S.P.Q. 359 (1985) created a 'loophole" in the law, and further, that
"codifying" the decision of the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals in In re Manor, 499
F.2d 1289, 182 U.S.P.Q. 303 (1974) by enacting H.R. 1417 will close the "loophole".
H.R. 1417 would not "codify" the Mancy decision, nor did the Durden decision create
a "loophole" in the law. This bill would eliminate the application of Section 103 to process
claims in certain circumstances, and thereby, changethe basic premise of Section 103. The
Manv and Durden cases were decided by applying Section 103. as it now exists, to the facts
presented.

In Manc. the process claim was found to be unobvious and patentable.

Durden. the process claim was found to be obvious and unpatentable.

In

H.R. 1417 would

amend Section 103 so that the result in Mancy would always occur, while the result in
Durdt'e. could never occur so long as the product made or used by the process is patentable.
Applying the patent law to both applications for patents and patents themselves
involves a decree of uncertainty.

The nonobvious standard allows for differing opinions

depending on the nature and extent of the claimed invention and the teachings of the prior
art. Each year. tens of thousands of patent applications are rejected by the PTO for varicus
reasons to the dismay of applicants and their attorneys who believe these inventions should
be patentable. Often these decisions are appealed to the Federal Circuit where sometimes
the applicant prevails and sometimes does not. Often, issued patents are found by courts
to be invalid. Therefore, there is superficial appeal in H.R. 1417 in that it would establish
a per se rule of unobvious to process claims and remove uncertainty.
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However, the desire of patent applicants and their attorneys for more certainty is not
the issue. The central issue is whether, in determining unobviousness, a flexible standard.
based on applying the law after an analysis of all of the relevant facts, should be replaced
by an inflexible standard where the relevant facts are by law ignored. The patent system
would be badly served by establishing this legal fiction, especially because the existing statute
in Section 103. and the cases interpreting it, provide a fair opportunity to obtain process
patent rights.
There is no question that patent examiners currently rely on Durden as a basis of
rejecting applied for process claims. We believe that reliance is often misplaced and is often
in error, particularly in the field of biotechnology related inventions. However, that problem
lies within the PTO. and. as we will discuss later, should he remedied by the PTO. Tl.e
problem is not in Section 103 or the Federal Circuit.
The case of In re Durden involves a commonly occurring fact pattern but a highly
unusual approach by the patentee in appealing the PTO rejection of the process claim. The
appellant had obtained a patent on a carbamate compound and a second patent on a oxime
compound made by processing the patented carbamate compound. In the case at bar. :-.appellant was seeking a third patent claiming the process of making the patented carbamate
compound by using the patented oxime compound in a conventional manner.
Before the Federal Circuit. the appellant conceded that the claimed invention %as
obvious:
To simplify the issues in this appeal, appellants concede
that the claimed process, apart from the fact of employing a
novel and unobvious starting material and apart from the fact
of producing a new and unobvious product, is obvious.
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Appellants do not argue that differences in the chemical
structure of either the starting oxime compound or the product
produced would be expected to affect the reaction in any way
which might render the claimed process unobvious.
The appellants' "Summary of Argument" states:
A chemical process which (a) employs a novel and
unobvious starting material or (b) is for the production of a
novel and unobvious product compound Or (c) which employs
a novel and unobvious starting material and also is for the
production of a novel and unobvious product compound, is
patentable. regardless of the extent of other similarities to prior
art processes. [Emphasis ours.]
In other words, the appellant was arguing to the court that Section 103 must be interpreted.
at least as to chemistry. that "regardless" of the teachings prior art. processes in these
circumstances are per se unobvious as H.R. 1417 would have it.
The court first stated the issue:
"The issue to be decided is whether a chemical process.
otherwise obvious, is patentable because either or both the
specific starting material employed and the produc: obtained.
are novel and unobvious." [Emphasis ours.]
The court then stated the answer must be "not necessarily", and ultimately upheld the PTO
reiection of the claim as cbvious and unpatentable saying:
We are sure that there are those who would like to have
us state some clear general rule by which all cases of this nature
could be decided. Some judges might be tempted to try it. But
the question of obviousness under 4103 arises in such an
unpredictable variety of ways and in such different formis that
it would be an indiscreet thine to do. Today's rule would likely
be regretted in tomorrow's case. [Emphasis ours.]
This is hardly a case to stand for any certain approach to interpreting Section 103 regarding
process inventions. In fact. the Federal Circuit has stated that Durden only stands for the
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principle that each case must be decided on the basis of its own fact situation, Loctite
Corporation v. Ultraseal Ltd. 781 F2d 861, 228 U.S.P.Q. 90 (Fed. Cir. 1985), and that
Durden is not authority to reject as obvious every method claim reading on an old type of
process. In re Dillon. 919 F2d 688, at 695, 16 U.S.P.Q. 2d 1897 at 1903 (Fed. Cir. 1990)
(plurality opinion).
On the other hand, there is ample precedent in which courts have refused to apply
a "necessarily nonobvious rule". as in Durden. but then found patent claims unobvious for
convention processes of using a patentable starting material. In re Kuehl. 475 F2d 658. 177
U.S.P.Q. 250 (CCPA 1973). In re Pleuddemann, 910 F2d 823. 15 U.S.P.Q. 2d 1738 (Fed. Cir.
1990).
The rejected claims in Kuchl dealt %ith a method of using a patentable zeolite. "ZK22", as a catalyst in hydrocarbon cracking. The PTO argued that the claimed method of use
was the obvious method for using a zeolite catalyst.

The appellant argued that the

patentable nature of ZK-22 necessarily rendered the method of use claim patentable. The
court rejected the appellant's argument and applied the statutory standard of Section 103
to the facts of the case. The court then specifically found that ZK-22 was not so similar to
the zeolites of the prior art as to render its use to crack hydrocarbons obvious to one skilled
in that art.
The invention in Pleuddemann related to a method for bonding a polymerizable
material having aliphatic unsaturation and a mineral filler having hydroxyl functionality, and
a method for priming a surface having hydroxyl functionality to improve its bonding to
organic resins containing aliphatic unsaturation. Each method used the same specifically
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defined organosilane compound. The organosilane compounds were themselves the subject
of an issued patent. The products made using the organosilane had been conditionally
allowed, subject only to being rewritten in independent form. It was. however, known in the
art that organosilanes could be used as coupling agents.
The PTO rejected the method of use claims citing Durden. The court rejected the
Durden argument. pointing out that Durden involved different facts and that the controlling
law is found in Section 103. (It is illuminating to note that the au:hor of the decisions in hi
re Durden and In re Plueddemann was Judge Giles S. Rich. one of the most distinguished
patent law jurists in the world). The court, after dismissing Durden as non-controlling
precedent. found the process claims unobvious stating:
It is the properties of appellant's compounds as boning/priming
agents for certain polymers and fillers or support surfaces that
give them their utility. As stated above, the compounds and
their use are but different aspects of. or ways of lcoking at, the
same invention and consequently that intention is capable of
being claimed both as new compounds or as a new method or
process of bondingipriming. On the other hand. a process or
method of making the compounds is a quite different thing; they
may have been made by a process which was .new or old.
ob 'ious or nonobvious. In this respect. therefore. there is a real
difference between a process of making and a prccess of using
and the cases dealing with one involve different problems from
the cases dealing with the other. [Emphasis ours'.
One year after the decision in Kuel. the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals
decided In re Manc,

499 F2d 1289. 182 U.S.P.Q. 303 (CCPA 1974). Mancy isolated a

naturally occurring microorganism found in the earth and applied for a patent on a
conventional method of "brewing" that material to produce daunorubicin. a known antibiotic.
The PTO rejected the patent application on the grounds that the method of using or
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brewing a microorganism was conventional and obvious. The court reversed the PTO
rejection, found the process unobvious and patentable and stated:
[AIppellants allege that the proper test for determining the
obviousness of a process invention, where the difference
between the claimed invention and the prior art resides in the
material used in the process, was enunciated by the court in In
re Kuehl 475 F.2d 658[, 177 USPQ 255 (CCPA 1973),] wherein
we held that a hydrocarbon cracking process was not even
prima facie obvious where the particular zeolite catalyst used in
the process was not known to the prior art, the obvious parallel
being that the particular strain of microorganism used here was
not known to the prior art.
The Manc- decision did nothing more than cite Kuehl as affirming the principle stated in
Section 103 that in addressing claims to conventional processes, the invention as a whole
must be considered in determining non-obviousness. The Mancy case did apply the principle
to the field of biotechnology inventions.
In sum. the decisions in Kuell, Mancy, Dillon, Plueddemnon

and other cases

demonstrate that the current law provides a fair and equitable framework within process
inventions are evaluated for nonobvious.

There is no dispute that numerous patents.

including numerous patents in the field of biotechnology, include claims for processes Cf
using and processes of making patentable machines. manufactures and compositions of
matter.

The Potential of H.R. 1417 to Prejudice Others
The negative effects of H.R. 1417, if enacted into law, are difficult to fully predict.
Following are two examples of the potential for unjustifiable prejudice or harm to others
when heretofore unpatentable claims for methods of use become patentable.
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Example A.

ACME Fertilizer Co. is granted a patent on compound A. Compound

A is a truly superior fertilizer and successful sales begin immediately. Compound A also
becomes the subject of research throughout the chemical industry.
Subsequently, the Jones Fertilizer Co. discovers that compound B, an adjacent
homolog to compound A. is extremely useful in curing rubber. Compound B is structurally
very closely related to compound A, and has the same superior properties as a fertilizer as
does compound A. However, compound A is not useful to cure rubber. Discovering new
uses of existing or closely related chemical compounds is commonplace.
Under current law. Jones would be able to patent compound B for use in curing
rubber. A prima facie case of obviousness of compound B in view of compound A would
be rebutted hy showine the actual difference in properties. However. Jones would be unable
to successfully claim compound B for use as a fertilizer because such a method of use would
be obvious in Niew of compound A.
If H.R. 1417 were the law. the result would be quite different.

Jones could

successfully patent compound B as a method of curing rubber and for use as a fertilizer.
The obviousness of compound B in view of compound A as a fertilizer could not be
considered. Thereafter. a patent with that scope issued to Jones.
A third company. Smith Fertilizer. discovers that a previously known compound C.
which is structurally similar to both A and B. unexpectedly is useful as a fertilizer but not
as a rubber cure. In this circumstance, ACME may have a colorable claim for infringement
of its fertilizer method-of-use claim against Smith under what is called "the doctrine of
equivalents." The bill. by giving Jones an automatic right to a similar fertilizer method-of-use
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claim, even though fertilizer use of compound B was otherwise obvious, would enable Jones
to assert a similar infringement claim, thereby complicating and prejudicing ACME's right
to license or enforce its patent and extending the period of time during which the public may
not have free access to compounds similar to B for fertilizer purposes. Without the fertilizer
method-of-use claim, Jones is much less likely to convince a court of infringement by
equivalency because Jones' claims to compound B g. sewas based solely on its unexpected
rubber cure property. which Smith's compound C does not possess. Also. granting Jones a
fertilizer method-of-use claim may inappropriately make it more difficult for later inventors
to obtain patent claims to other compounds discovered to be useful as fertilizers.

Example B.

The Smith Company is in the business of harvesting trees, cutting the

trees into lumber. and selling the lumber. As part of that business, Smith manufactures high
speed saws. Over many years, Smith has improved its saws and has obtained patents on
each of the improved machines. However. there is no difference from the first to the last
patented saw in applying the cutting blade to the tree nor in the resulting lumber.
It may be that the patent on the first Smith saw could contain a claim for a method
of using the saw to cut wood. But over the years. Smith's own saw patents and the patents
of Smith's competitors are added to the prior art. Soon the claim for a method of using this
type of saw to cut wood becomes obvious over the prior art. even though patents may issue
on the improved saws themselves.
If I-I.R. 1417 were enacted, every patentable saw including Smiths will contain a
method of using it to cut wood no matter how obvious it may be to use a saw to cut wood.

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 115 1995

116
If one of Smith's competitors begins to manufacture and use a patented Smith saw, under
current law, Smith could bring an action for patent infringement against that competitor.
But now that Smith's patent on that saw includes a method of -,se claim, which would not
have been granted but for H.R. 1417, those liable for patent infringement now will include
every person who buys, sells, or uses lumber cut by the saws which infringe Smith's patented'
saw.
Also. an infringing Smith saw could be used outside of the U.S. by a foreign
competitor of Smith to cut trees and import the resulting lur:-er into the United States.
Again, Smith could take action against the direct infringer of .he patent. in this case. by
bringing an action in the International Trade Commission to prevent the importation of the
lumber. But if damages and preventing dormestic trade in tha! '=nber is what Smith seeks.
Smith will now have a cause of hction for patent infringemer: against every person who
buys. sells, or uses the lumber.
The General Counsel of the Department of Commerce 'n a letter of June 10. 1991
to Senator DeConcini regarding S.654. which is identical to H.R. 1417, said:
...S. 6544 would not grant a patentee any greater -zhts vis-a-vis
purely domestic infringers. because under section '54 of title 35
the holder of a patent to an invention, such as a -ost cell. may
already exclude others from making or using that cell in the
United States.
The General Counsel in a letter of July 5. 1990 to Chairman Kastenmeier on H.R. 3957. a
predecessor bill to H.R. 1417, said:
(H.R. 3957] would not grant a patentee any rich:. greater than
those already assertable against someone -who infringes the
patent in the United States.
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The clear import of these assertions is that the enactment of this bill will have no negative
effect on persons in the United States i.e. the patentee would be granted no "greater rights"
than are already provided by current law. The examples above demonstrate that is not
correct.
In example A. the prejudice to the inventor/patentee ACME and to the consuming
public from giving later inventor Jones an automatic right to method-of-use or method-ofmaking claims cannot be justified. To underline the injustice, imagine that Jones is a foreigcorporation. Then the injury to ACME's business and employees and to United States
consumers becomes an injury to a part of the U.S. economy and a windfall to foreic
interests.

While example. B discusses saws, H.R. 1417 would effect every patentabie

machine, manufacture and composition of matter which is capable to producing a prodlu::
where a method of use claim would be obvious in view of the prior art.

Example B

demonstrates that the enactment of the bill will allow patentees to enforce their rights
against a multitude of persons who would have no legal exposure under current law. There
is also no justification for this result.

The Need for H.R. 1417 Has Not Been Demonstrated
The primary stated purpose for the enactment of H.R. 1417 is that it is needed -c
protect the U.S. biotechnology industry from "unfair" foreign competition. The proponents
further assert that H.R. 1417 is "consistent with the patent granting process now practiced
in the European and Japanese Patent Offices," and therefore its enactment %%ill provide for
U.S. patent owners what is already provided to owners of foreign patents. We will discuss
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these points in order.
The biotechnology industry in the U.S. has made extensive use of the U.S. patent
system.

The U.S. Patent and Trademark Office has issued hundreds of biotechnology

patents, many affording broad protection for basic scientific discoveries. Virtually none of
the major first-generation products to emerge from this industry has lacked effective patent
protection, including human growth hormone, Factor VIII, erythropoietin, the interferons.
human insulin, colony stimulating factors, interleukins, plasminogen activators, and a host
of other entities. Many of these patents include process claims.
Although the industry is still in its infancy, its patent activities have spawned a
plethora of lawsuits, many in foreign countries.

Virtually none of the first-generation

biotechnol,v products has escaped multi-million dollar litigation over enforcement of patent
rights. In many cases dominating patents have been granted among various competitors.
The interested parties have elected -- and sometimes been forced - to pursue cross-licensing
agreements in order to avoid the long, costly, and uncertain process of legal enforcement.
Against this backdrop of patent grants and patent litigation, the industry maintains
it needs to expand its ability to obtain patent process rights to protect itself from unfair
foreign competition. Yet the industry has not cited a single case of commercial harm to any
companv which has resulted from unfair foreign competition sanctioned so to speak. by the
current state of the law.
The only case cited to demonstrate the need for H.R. 1417 does not do so. Amgen
Corporation (Anraen). Genetics Institute (GI) and others in the biotechnology field engaged
in extensive research relating to the protein erythropoietin (EPO). Amgen and GI were
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both granted patents covering the purified protein as well as the gene cloning and expression
of EPO. GI licensed its U.S. patent rights to Chugai Corporation (Chugai), a Japanese
pharmaceutical company.
A multiforum legal contest between Amgen and GI/Chugai over the patent rights to
EPO ensued. Amgen petitioned the International Trade Commission to prevent Chugai
from importing purified EPO in the U.S.. The petition was dismissed on the grounds that
the imported product did not infringe Amgen's patent, nor was the product made by a
process protected by Amgen's patent.

Later, in a patent infringement action brought by

Amgen against GliChugai, the court found, inter alia, that Amgen had no legal right to
market the very product Chugai was importing. Still later, the Federal Circuit reversed, inter
alia. the district court holding that the GI patent was valid and enforceable.

A patent

interference, declared by the PTO, between the Amgen and GI patents has not been finally
resolved to our knowledge. but does cover the very process claims which H.R. 1417
addresses. Under PTO procedures the inner of the interferences will be granted these
process claims.
Several points are relevant to H.R. 1417. Amgen's failure at the International Trade
Commission was not the result of any defect in Section 103. or in Section 337 of the Trade
Act. Amgen's original patent application included claims for using the genetically engineered
host cell it invented to produce EPO. During prosecution, Amgen voluntarily elected to
drop its method of use claims from the application before the patent issued. The patent
without those method of use claims was asserted at the ITC. Later, the PTO allowed
Amgen's method of use claims, but instituted the interference proceedings referred to above.
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Had these claims been in the patent asserted at the ITC, a decision on the merits of the case
would have occurred.
Secondly, once the interferences are concluded Amgen is likely to be successful in
ultimately securing the method of use claim it originally sought. While it is regrettable that
this patent claim was not granted in the originally issued patent, the fact is that it will be
granted under current law. This case may demonstrate an unfortunate choice by Amgen in
cancelling its method of use claims. It does not demonstrate the need for enactment of H.R.
1417,
Finally, given the circumstances, it is inappropriate to characterize Chugai's
importation of EPO as an "unfair" trading practice. Even if we assume that Chugai used the
genetically engineered starting materials patented in the U.S. by Amgen to make EPO. that
use violates neither U.S. nor Japanese law. In the course of this debate, it has been said
that it is "unfair" for a foreign corporation to do something abroad, which, had it done the
same in the U.S. would constitute patent infringement. While it might be viewed as unfair
in some moral sense, the fact is that patent laws have no effect outside of a countries'
borders. If A-.gen wanted to prevent Chugai from using in Japan the product it invented.
Amgen must secure a patent in Japan for the product. In a country to country trade law
context, it may amount to an unfair trade practice for a country to deny to a U.S. inventor
theqegal ability to protect an invention within its territory. But even in that collateral sense,
the notion of unfairness does not apply here because Japanese patent law is sufficient to
afford protLcticn to Anigen's invention.
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The "level playing" field argument that H.R. 1417 would grant rights to patentees in
the U.S which are currently granted in Europe and Japan prompts two comments. First, the
playing field is inevitably already level in the sense that whatever patent rights exist in the
U.S, those rights are available to US. and foreign inventors alike. The same is true in
Europe and Japan for U.S. inventors. As mentioned earlier, foreign corporations are
granted more U.S. patents than are U.S. corporations. Therefore, lowering the standard of
patentability in the U.S. benefits U.S. and foreign patent applicants alike.
Currently. U.S. trade policy embraces the goal of ensuring that foreign countries have
intellectual property laws which fairly and adequately allow for the protection and
enforcement of U.S. inventions and other forms of intellectual property. For example, if a
country did not allow patent protection for chemical inventions, in a trade context, we would
consider that unfair. This trade related "level playing field" issue exists with lesser developed
countries, but not with Europe and Japan for patent protection.
Second. neither the European Patent Convention. the Japanese patent statute, or. to
our knowledge. the patent laws of any other country with an examination based patent
system contain a provision which corresponds to H.R. 141". In the European Patent Office
(EPO) and the Japanese Patent Office (.PO) all claims for methods of using a patentable
product are examined for nonobviousness. Because there is no per se unobvious patent
provision, process claims may be rejected by patent examiners in both the EPO and JPO.
and process patents may be found obvious and therefore invalid by European and Japanese
courts. Therefore, the enactment of H.R. 1417 wil not harmonize U.S. law with foreign law.
and in fact the opposite is true. As this Subcommittee well knows, there is currently an
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effort to harmonize the patent laws of all countries. In our opinion, this is an inopportune
time for the U.S. to enact unique and unprecedented patent laws for the avowed purpose
of "protecting" U.S. industry from foreign competition which has not been shown to be
"unfair".

Administration of the Law by the PTO
We have explained earlier why the current law, both Section 103 and the cases
interpreting it. provides a fair and workable legal framework within which process claims can
be examined for unobviousness. We have also indicated that because patent applications
present different facts, there will always be a measure of uncertainty as to the patentability
of claimed inventions. That is an inevitable feature of the patent granting process. Each
year many applications, which inventors and their attorneys believe present patentable
inventions. are rejected by the PTO. and many more are amended before being allowed to
issue as patents.
The fundamental respor.sibility of the PTO is to properly administer and interpret the
law. The proponents of H.R. 1417 claim that the PTO is improperly relying on the Durden
case to reject method of use claims in biotechnology applications. We have no evidence to
believe this practice is widespread and believe that the PTO has not adopted this approach
as a matter of policy. Without question. claims for broad recombinant processes for the
production of proteins have been allowed i.e. Amgen for G-CSF. Genentech for TPA and
Genetics Institute for Factor Vii and M-CSF. And as explained earlier, such a process claim
will almost certainly be issued to Amgen for EPO.
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However, the assertion that patent examiners fail to understand and therefore
sometimes misapply the law to process claims was given credence in testimony before this
Subcommittee by the Solicitor of the PTO. Mr. McKelvy, on September 25, 1990 at a
hearing on a predecessor bill to H.R 1417 (The entire testimony of Mr. McKelvy is
attached). In a response to a question by Mr. Boucher on the PTO opinion of the effect of
Plueddemann on Durden, the Solicitor said.
The Durden decision and the Pleuddemann decision are most
difficult, in my judgment to reconcile. And that being the case,
maybe most patent examiners have more judgment than I do,
but I think they are going to have a very difficult time in looking
at any particular set of facts and determining whether
Pleuddemann or Durden controls. In short, it is going to be on

a case-by-case basis.
...I think it is because if you look at the two cases. which one
are you to be persuaded by if you are a disinterested observer
having two cases before you that are binding precedent?"
Later the following colloquy occurred:
Mr. BOUCHER. And would it clarify the law if H.R. 5664
were to be enacted, effectively. overruling In re Durden and
returning to the prior law. which was the In re Manc' rule?
Mr. McKELVEY. The bill which you mention is the latest
introduced bill?
Mr. BOUCHER. Yes.
Mr. McKELVEY. Yes. it would in my opinion.
Mr. BOUCHER. All right, and that would help patent
examiners and facilitate the process of resolving process claims?
Mr. McKELVEY. It would, .Mr. Chairman, I think in addition
to that, it would also provide patent applicants and their
attorneys with some measure of certainty in terms of giving
advice on what you would patent and not patent.
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Several comments are in order. Durden is not "binding' precedent for anything, save
the clear statement by Judge Rich that given the facts of the case. the process claim, was not
necessarily patentable. Judge Rich also said:
We reiterate another principle followed in obviousness
issue cases, which is to decide each case on the basis of its own
particular fact situation. What we or our predecessors may
have said in discussing different fact situations is not to be taken
as having universal application.
Footnote 2. 763 F.2d at 1410. 226 USPQ at 361.
Second. Durden does not and cannot overrule Mancy (or Kuehl). It is well settled
that decisions of the CCPA are the law of the Federal Circuit unti, overruled by the Federal
Circuit in banc. South Corp. v. United States. 690 F.2d 1368. 215 USPQ 657 (Fed. Cir.
1982) (in hanc.

Therefore. the reasoning of the court in Manctc" in artplving Section 103 to

a method of use claim is already "binding" precedent without the enactment of H.R. 1417.
When the PTO cited Durden as justification for rejecting the method of use claims in
Plueddemann. Judge Rich stated that Durden is not precedent for the rejection and
ultimately found the claims patentable. If patent examiners were educated on this point.
which was also stated in Dillon. then the examiners would not be faced with attempting :o
reconcile" Pheddemann and Durden.

They could then proceed to apply Manc" as

illuminated by Plueddemann.
Finally, the Solicitor's testimony leaves one with the impression that the patent
examiners operate as free agents to read and interpret the la% for themselves. That is
certainly not. or should not be, the case since the great majority of examiners are not
lawyers. Clearly examiners need and frequently receive guidance from their supervisors on
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the proper interpretation of the law. The Solicitor's testimony implies that in the law at
issue here. they are not receiving that guidance.
As a matter of policy, the PTO clearly supports the principle that in chemical or
biotechnology applications, when a patentable composition of matter is used to make
another product, patentable or not, a method of use claim should be unobvious in a great
majority of cases. We know this because the PTO supports H.R. 1417 which would go far
beyond this principle. The Kuehi, Mancy. Dillon, and Plueddemann cases, and others.
provide ample support for this principle.
Certainly it cannot be necessary for Congress to enact a bill for the purpose of forcing
the PTO to apply the reasoning of the court in Mancy or Plueddemann for biotechnology
inventions.

We believe it would be more appropriate for the Commissioner to issue a

directive to the examiners clarifying the law, particularly the non-precedential nature of
Durden, to assist examiners properly apply Section 103. If there is an uncertainty in the
examining corps regarding the difference between processes of making and methods of using
patentable products. that should also be clearly explained.

This concludes our statement. Again. we appreciate the opportunity to participate
in this proceeding.
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/Excerpts from Sept. 25, 1990, hearinu/
Mr. BoucHm. And then the ITC would have authority to bar the
importation of the product coming from somewhere else utilizing
that same patented host cell and the patented process?
Mr. MA"N
Yes, sir, that is my opinion.
Mr. BOucuER So your view is that solves the problem entirely,
and therefore we don't need to amend the 1TC's statutory author.
.
.
!,,i
. . .
..
ity, is that correct?...
Mr. MAmECK. Yes, sir, that.is correct.
Mr. Boucm3a I think that is very clear. Let me ask you this. Let
us suppose that we are not successful in our effort to overrule In re
Durden and the current law continues. How would the Patent and
Trademark Office interpret process claims in light of the Pleuddemann decision? What effect would the Pleuddemann decision have
on your current interpretation of In re Durden?
Mr. MANBCK This is a very difficult question. Our solicitor, Mr.
McKelvey, is here with us.. I could. ask him to comment if you
would like...
.
Mr. BouCHR Sure. We would be happy to hear from him.
Sir, please state your name and your position for the record.
Mr. McKELvzy. Mr. Chairman, I am Fred McKelvey, Solicitor of
the Patent and Trademark Office.
"
Following up on Commissioner Manbeck's statement, the Durden
decision and the Pleuddemann decision are most difficult, in my
judgment, to reconcile. .. - ...c,
- - , Mr. Boucm. Could you pull the microphone a little bit closer?
Mr. McKELVy. And that being the case, maybe most patent examiners have more judgment than I do, but I think they are going
to have a very difficult time in looking at any particular set of
facts and determining whether Pleuddemann or Durden controls.
In short, it is going to be on a case-by-case basis.
We have numerous patent examiners, all with the best of intentions, that are going to reach different results, as may our Board of
Patent Appeals and Interferences, depending on who the panel is.
If these two cases continue to exist side-by-side-and I might say it
is not only Durden and- Pleuddemann, but numerous other decisions as well-we are going to have, in my judgment, inconsistent
application of the law, albeit with good intentions.
Mr. Boucmm. Well, I hear you saying that the Pleuddemann decision doesn't do anything to clear up the confusion that exists in
the law currently.
.
Mr. McKzLvvy. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Boucua. In fact, it may have even added to that confusion.
Is that a fair statement? .,+ ... .-..
-,;+
*.,::
-...
Mr. McKELvxy..In my judgment, that is a fair statement because
both Durden and Pleuddemann start with a patentable materialapply a method to make a patentable final material. How you can
say one is a method of using vis-a-vis the other a method of making
is in the eye of the beholder. It depends on where you start.
Mr. BouCam. The latter being a method of manufacture?
Mr. McKzLvvy. Yes.

-

.

-:....

Mr. BoucHic. The distinction was between using on the one
hnd and making on the other. You are saying that is a very difficult distinction for the PTO to apply?
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Mr. McKzrvv . Well, I think it is because if you look at the two
cases, which one are you to be persuaded by if you are a disinter-

ested observer having two- cases before you that are binding
precedent?

Mr. Boucm. And would it clarify the law if HIL 5664 were to
be enacted, effectively overruling In re D u den and returning to
the prior law, which was the In re Mancy rule?
Mr. McKmvzy. The bill which you mention is the latest introduced bill? :-t.- :.
Mr. Boucmm. Ye.
Mr. McKLvzy. Yes, it would, in my opinion.
.
Mr. Bouceza. All right, and that would help patent examiners
and facilitate the process of resolving process claims?
Mr. McKzivzy. It would, Mr. Chairman. I think in addition to
that, it would also provide patent applicants and their attorneys
with some measure of .certainty in terms of giving advice on what
you could patent and not patent.
Mr. Bouc=x'Well, thank vou. sir. You are an excellent witness.
[Laughter.]
Mr. Boucm. That concludes my questions. The gentleman from
California.
Mr. Mooumin. Thank you. It is always cood when von ,ata wit.
ness that testifies right. •
The Intellectual Property Owners Association will testify later
today in opposition to these bills. They believe that section 1 may
legitimize the patenting of.proew claims that would be rejected
today under the overclaiming doctrine. Would this be possible?..
Mr. MANucx. Is that.:quetion directed to me. Mr.Moorhad?
Mr. MooRHEAD. YeaL'
Mr. MANRUCi. It would be helpful to understand a little bit more
of what is meant by the "overclaiming doctrine." At least I and my
associates here have thought perhaps what is meant here by that
term in this context, is the so-called exhausted combination, under
which, for many years under the Lincoln Engineering case, the
Patent and Trademark Offic rejected claims as directed to "exhausted combinations.
There have been at least two cases treating the issue, and these
cases-one a COPA case and the other a Court of Appeals for the
Federal Circuit case--hold that if claims are to be rejected in the
Patent and Trademark Offibe or overturned in the courts on the
basis of exhausted combination, one really must look at section 112
of the statute,: and that this is what controls. Has the patentee disclosed and claimed with particularity and distinctness his invention? If he has done that, we understand he hasmet the intent of
the patent laws and the patent would be ganted. --.
%
Mr. MoonnuaD. In the testimony that will be offered, it says the
Supreme Court of the United States in the Linoln Engineering
case struck down a' patent based on what has been variously called
the overclaiming, old combination or exhausted combination doctrine. That doctrine holds that an inventor is not permitted to hide
the invention by inserting into patent claims large numbers of unnecessary elements or steps spthat the claims fail to varticularlv
point out the invention.
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Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Virginia.
Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Well, what
I am hearing from this panel is very curious. I mean it sounds like,
notwithstanding the testimony we have previously received from
the Patent and Trademark Office, that there is a serious amount
of confusion and a major problem with the law, and from universities that have need for certainty in this field and ability to get
patent rights issued quickly and expeditiously, and from the biotechnology industry itself that there are major problems and uncertainties in the law, you seem to be saying that there is no problem.
Is that a fair interpretation of your testimony? Mr. Marsh.
Mr. MARSH. Mr. Boucher, it is. I am amazed that we do not read
the Pleuddemann, the Dillon, the Durden cases very carefully and
actually look at the language and reasoning applied by the eminent
jurists in those cases and then apply it as those cases have indicated they should be applied. The Durden case is very, very unique
on its facts. It was requested to be taken up to the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit by the PTO. Concessions were mage
in order to frame an issue there. That case rejected the arguments
of the patent applicant that, merely because they had a patentable
starting material or a patentable product, they were automatically
entitled to process claims. That is the holding of the court. It rejected that "merely because" argument.
Mr. BOUCHER. Mr. Marsh, without getting too much into the capillaries of that decision, the effect of it is very clear. And that is,
that the Patent and Trademark Office is not issuing process patent
claims under the state of facts presented by the biotechnology industry, the universities and others this morning.
Now, we have had at least one very clear example that we are
all familiar with, it is notorious, where real harm was done, and
that is in the case of EPO, the Amgen product, the importation into
the United States of which was allowed, even though it was made
with a process that itself was known utilizing a patented host cell.
That was allowed.
Mr. MARSH. May I respond to that?
Mr. BOUCHER. Yes. I would like to ask you specifically why you
believe that we don't have a problem in our law when that was specifically allowed.
Mr. MARSH. I believe in many circumstances the Patent Office is
issuing process patent claims in the biotechnology industry as well
as in other industries and other technologies. It is my information
and belief, and I could stand corrected-I believe Mr. Allegretti
could probably provide this information to this committee today, as
to whether Amgen currently has pending process claims in the Patent and Trademark Office. My belief, or my information-I may be
wrong on this, but I believe he could correct this very quickly-is
that those process claims may be tied up in interference proceedings with the question of is someone else the proper inventor of
those claims. I am not sure of that.
But I do know that in other areas the Patent Office, when looking at particular claims does, in fact, consider them nonobvious in
many cases. I think if they read the Pleuddemann decision and the
Dillon decision and apply that along with the Mancy decision we
have a very workable system in the present state ofthe law that
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says that if you have a new material and you use that material,
or even make that material by a process, that the Patent Office
should not be applying In re Durden in a rote manner, but should
be looking at the process in light of the starting or ending material
and deciding whether the process as a whole is inventive.
Mr. BOUCHER. Well, you heard this morning Commissioner
Manbeck indicate that he feels that he has no alternative but to
apply the law as announced in the Durden case. He also said that
the Pleuddemann case, and this is on advice of his counsel, does
nothing to clarify the situation; that, in fact, it perhaps makes it
worse; and that there is such uncertainty at the present time that
the biotechnology industry cannot have the confidence that its process patent claims in these circumstances are going to go forward.
That much is very clear.
And I find it difficult in the face of all of that, practical obstacle
though it may be, that you can sit here this morning and tell us
that there is no problem to which we should respond. I would just
respectfully differ with you. I think that perhaps you misperceve
the role of the Congress. At a time when an administrative agency
says that there is an enormous amount of legal uncertainty and
Congress very readily can correct that uncertainty and create a
smooth flowing process for people who need this patent protection,
I, for one, think we have an obligation to do it.
You are certainly entitled to your opinion to the contrary. But I
think if we adopt your course of action it could be years of expensive litigation with no guarantee that at the end of that we are
going to arrive at the proper result. We know we can arrive at the
proper result if we simply pass this bill.
Let me just mention one or two other items, and I will try not
to prolong this, Mr. Chairman. You had indicated that, perhapsI guess it was Mr. Chisum indicated that if there is some overzealous application of the Durden decision that the Patent and Trademark Office can take care of that on its own. But I would suggest
to you that if the lawyers at the Patent and Trademark Office say
that they have to follow that decision their application of it is not
overzealous. That is simply what the law requires. And, obviously,
they again this morning have told us that they have no choice. This
is something they simply have to do. So, I wouldn't characterize it
as overzealous. It is an application they feel is required by the law
as announced by the court of appeals in the Durden decision.
Second, you had indicated that there might be some problem in
creating a precedent if we passed this bill, and that in doing that
we might undermine the confidence in existing patents. I fail to see
how that could happen. Because there is nothing in this legislation
that would take away a right that a current patentholder enjoys.
We are adding rights through this measure. We are in no sense
taking them away. So I fail to see how we could be undermining
the confidence in existing patents by passing this measure.
By the way, if you want to respond to any of this you are welcome to do it.
Now, let me see if I can take a shot at responding to your example with the saw. As I understand your hypothetical, the use of
that saw to cut down trees, if our bill were to pass, would then give
someone-I guess the patentholder on the saw-the opportunity to

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 129 1995

130
exercise an infringement action against a seller of the trees or
maybe even somebody who bought the trees.
I would suggest to you, and I would like your response to this,
that if you fear that under the passage of this bill, that same thing
could probably happen today, and the reason is that under the
Pleuddemann case anytime the subject of the patent is a use, as
opposed to a manufacture, and in the case of the saw it clearly
would be a use, then a patent infringement action could lie. And,
so if you are afraid that that would happen under the terms of H.R.
1417, why are you not fearful that that would happen under the
current law as announced in the Pleuddemann decision? Clearly a
use of the product being contemplated in your example.
I will stop with those questions, and if you care to respond, I
would be happy to hear your response.
Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Chisum.

Mr. CHISUM. Certainly. I think your first point had to do with
the PTO, if they say their lawyers tell them that they are bound
by the Durden decision and there is only one interpretation of the
Durden decision. I have spent many years teaching law and I know
that how to interpret cases is not always crystal clear and cases
do not always dictate their own interpretation.
Second, in terms of the PTO I really would cite a specific instance. A few years ago a case came up called In re Bond. It dealt
with a technical matter like the interpretation of so-called means
plus function limitations. The Patent Office viewed that decision as
creating a serious administrative problem for them and took the
very convenient position, frankly, that that was inconsistent with
prior cases and they were not going to follow it, or they were not
going to follow a certain interpretation. So the Patent Office knows
how to interpret cases properly and to reconcile conflicts among
cases when they want to. And I cannot but speculate as to what
reasons they don't want to in this instance.
The third has to do with your point about faith in the patent system. Patents are very fragile things. Under our system of justice,
many times ultimately a patent is only worth something if a jury
in a case is willing to say that is a valid patent and it is infringed-the right to trial by jury. And so the public very much directly participates in the patent system, and it indirectly participates by paying higher prices in some areas because patents are
issued on products. And they do so because they believe, I think,
that it is not only just, but that it furthers the development of the
useful arts and technology.
But I think if it is perceived that any special interest group or
industry is able to obtain exceptions or special provisions in the
patent law that will start a process of undermining public confidence in our patent system.
I think your fourth hypothetical has some merit to it; that is, I
believe in some circumstances indeed that could happen today. But
the point is that under this new legislation there would, I think,
clearly be a proliferation of use claims. Every patent attorney
worth his salt will always add on a whole series of method of use
and method of making claims even though the invention may be
quite clearly just a new machine or a product, and that proliferation of claims will make patents more difficult to interpret and
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easier to assert in a wider variety of circumstances. So I see that
that would be a problem today. I just feel that it would be worse
if we automatically and without examination validated into the
patents method-of-use and making claims.
Mr. BOUCHER. Well, I would only offer this insight or thought,

and that is, that I think we both agree that under the
Pleuddemann decision your hypothetical probably would be actionable today. I think the reason it is not is that it is absurd. It is
such an outlandish hypothetical that no one would attempt to assert a right in that sense because clearly that is not what the patent law is designed to address.
I would take the position that it would not be made worse under
H.R. 1417 because clearly that remedy, if it could be enjoyed, could
be enjoyed even at the present time.
I think what it really comes down to is this. You tend to point,
the three of you, to absence of cases of demonstrable harm. I would
argue that EPO is a case of demonstrable harm, and there are
probably others. It is hard to find full evidence of all of the cases
where people simply have not sought a patent because they realize
it is going to be denied in light of In re Durden. It is virtually impossible to collect that kind of evidence.
But I think the real harm isn't measured by that test. The real
harm is measured by the chilling effect that this uncertainty in the
law has on the willingness of biotech companies to make major research and development investments. It is a research and development intensive industry. Enormous sums of money have to be
spent at the outset in order to produce commercially acceptable
products. And, given this uncertainty in the law, the real harm is
the chilling effect that it has had on the willingness of companies
to make that level of investment.
That is why, Mr. Chairman, I think this subcommittee should act
to address the problem as it exists and view favorably the provisions of H.R. 1417.
My thanks, Mr. Chairman, to these witnesses for their testimony
today.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. Let me take you back, if I might, to
your statement, Professor Chisum, that the Patent and Trademark
Office could resolve this easily internally, either administratively or
otherwise, by their interpretations, and your suggestion that actually by way of precedent the PTO should be looking at the earlier
decision in the event of a conflict, not the later decision. That
would suggest that they should be looking to Mancy, not to Durden.
Is that basically what you are saying?
Mr. CHISUM. That is correct.
Mr. HUGHES. OK
Mr. CHISUM. If they perceive a conflict, the court of appeals has

been very clear, they should follow theMr. HUGHES. I know you indicated that you could only speculate
as to why they haven't done that. Why don't you speculate for me?
Mr. CHIsUM. I shouldn't have said that. I should have said I can't
even speculate.
Mr. HUGHES. I would be interested in knowing, you know, why
ou think if they have this ability, and I have to believe that they
have the best of legal advice available to them, if they have an out
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by just a matter of interpretation and by using precedent, which
they have used in the past, as you have indicated, when they find
it convenient, why they haven't done so.
Mr. CHisum. Well, first of all, Mr. Chairman, I can't speak officially on behalf of the AIPLA in that kind of speculation.
Mr. HUGHES. We agree with that.

Mr. CHISUM. But certainly if this were enacted, there is an easing of some administrative burdens upon the Patent and Trademark Office. Certain types of claims would simply now not even
have to be thought about. They would simply be rubber stamped.
And so for a certain category of claims they would be relieved of
the administrative burden and the expense.
We are very sympathetic with the Patent and Trademark Office.
We believe in a strong patent system. We believe in an effective examination system and high quality patents, and we think there are
other solutions to the problem. But one possible speculation may be
that this is administratively easy to deal with, to administer.
Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Marsh, what do you have to say about that?
Mr. MARSH. Again, I am speculating. I am speculating on my

personal behalf at this point. But I agree with Professor Chisum
on this point. That it appears to the Patent and Trademark Office
to be a very efficient way of handling these process claims without
further examination. They can look at the starting material, decide
that is patentable, and then any claims that just assert that as an
element, whether they are in the same patent or in a divisional
case, can get passed on through, in essence, leaving it for the
courts.
I think there is a great deal of momentum behind this bill, and
its very broad ranging aspect is something that creates the momentum and encourages the administration, I think.
Mr. HUGHES. H.R. 1417 waives the nonobvious requirement for
processes of making or using patentable products. The undesirable
result flowing from the bill, as cited in your testimony, seems to
arise from the "using" branch of the bill.
Suppose the bill were limited to making processes, would that
address the concern? Anybody?
Mr. MARSH. I will respond to that. I don't believe that I see a
major difference between the concepts of making or using. I think
the issue relates to the patentability of the process in light of either
the starting or the ending material, and I think they should be addressed somewhat similarly. My concern would be, if we perceive
Durden in its very, very narrow holding to be a problem, that we
need to somehow merely excise the reliance on Durden in that narrow holding and applying it in cases where it doesn't apply. I think
that is what we need, rather than an extremely broad ranging bill
such as H.R. 1417.
And I do not advocate doing this merely for the biotech or any
other particular industry. But I believe what we need to do is use
a scalpel in dealing with this problem, rather than using a sledgehammer where we don't know what the results will be.
Mr. HUGHES. How would we fix it? I mean, you have got to concede there is a problem. There is a problem. I mean, your remedy
is a little different than is proposed in the bill. Your remedy is they

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 132 1995

can fix it, you know, within the agency. All they have to do is administratively decide to fix it.
Work under the assumption that they are not prepared to do
that. How would we fix it? How can we do that, then, surgically,
as opposed to usinga sledgehammer, as you suggest?
Mr. MARSH. We have explored in IPO and other groups methods
of doing this. Unfortunately, as we come up with a process or a
way of doing it, we raise other problems, downstream problems
that we say we need to back away from at this particular point in
time.
One suggestion has been the 271(g) route to address the particular problem that is coming up here. I have some problems with
that myself, because what we are doing is extending protection beyond a gap of defined examined process claims if we follow that
suggestion. I would prefer, personally, to see if there are going to
be amendments, and if Congress feels the need to direct action by
the agency now, that they direct it not to rely on Durden. That
they remove that particular holding, rather than taking a very,
very broad, new approach to the problem.
Mr. HUGHES. I am going to have to interrupt you because I have
got about 4 minutes to catch that vote. I do have some other questions and I would rather, I think, come back.
We will stand in recess for about 10 minutes.
[Recess.]
Mr. HUGHES. The subcommittee will come to order.
Let me take you back, if I might, to your suggestion and testimony that PTO could internally resolve any problems. I think we
left off by my asking what are the alternatives. Suppose PTO,
which is their right, decides they don't want to do that for one reason or another, regardless of what you might speculate is the reason. We' have a responsibility to ensure that we have a balanced
system and that the creators of property of all kinds, whether biotechnology or whatever, are assured that their property rights are
protected for a limited term. What is Congress to do? When does
Congress step in?
Mr. MARSH. Mr. Hughes, right before the break you had asked
me how I would surgically address this problem, and then we took
the break. I feel that if the PTO is not going to properly address
the situation I think it is the role of Congress then to specifically
direct them to handle it in a balanced manner.
There were suggestions about amending 27 1(g) to take care of
the importation problems.
Mr. HUGHES. Which you don't like.
Mr. MARSH. I don't like that. This is not an IPO position that I
am going to suggest. This is a personal position, but I think it was
picked up in someone else's statement, that it was suggested. And
that is that section 103, in fact, be amended to overrule the Durden
decision by incorporating essentially the language out of the Dillon
decision that said Durden was not applicable. I would suggest that
if this or similar-it-has to be fine tuned. We have to be very careful about what we do. But I would prefer to amend 103 to say a
process or method claim wherein an essential element is a composition of matter otherwise patentable to the applicant shall not be
deemed to be unpatentable merely because the claim reads "on a
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known process or combination of steps but shall be examined as a
whole," giving consideration to the specific nature of the process or
method and the fact that new or otherwise patentable materials
are used or result from the process or method.
I think that clearly would overturn the Durden decision, and I
think it codifies the basic premise of our patent laws which is that
we reward patent claims that are carefully examined and determined to be patentable and to be clear and unambiguous and definable after we have determined that there is an invention that they
relate to. I think that this type of an amendment, and again, it is
imprecise, and I don't think it has seen the type of careful consideration by industry, by the bar, or by others, but I think it is one
approach that could be taken that directly attacks the
misapplication of Durden by the Patent and Trademark Office
without changing drastically the law. And I would prefer to do it
that way, myself.
Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Weilacher, I know that this is going to be unfair because you probably haven't examined this. But what is your
initial reaction to this?
Mr. WEILACHER. Well, Mr. Chairman, I can't speak for ABA Pat-

ent Section because we only have limited blanket authority.
Mr. HUGHES. I understand. No, I want your personal reaction to
it.
Mr. WEILACHER. I think that from what I have heard it does

sound like an interesting approach to take because of the problems
that we see with granting unexamined process claims just automatically. I think this focuses the examiner back on his role, which
is to examine in accordance with the court decisions. And I think
that this language or language which would give him some guidelines to examine his patent applications consistent with what the
courts have said, it would be helpful for the examiner.
Mr. HUGHES. Professor Chisum.
Mr. CHISUM. Well, first, to start with, Mr. Chairman, I, with all

due respect, do not believe there is a serious problem here in need
of a solution. I am also a strong believer in not having legislation
if it is not shown to be needed, particularly in the patent field.
Mr. HUGHES. Professor, we do that all the time.
[Laughter.]
Mr.

CHISUM.

I can just state my view, Mr. Chairman.

But, in the patent system there may be peculiar problems. There
is a great deal at stake. The commercial interests are great. And
every time there is a new patent statute or new legislation or even
new administrative rules, there is a ripple effect through the private sector. Legal opinions are given. I wish I had 10 cents on the
dollar for every legal expense that was occurred as a result of
something like the Process Patent Act. So there is always an ex*pense from legislation, even if it is viewed as a necessary cure to
some slight problem.
For example, to use an analogy, if you have a slight fever that
is bothering you a bit and will probably be over in 2 days, you don't
take an antibiotic that will make your whole body ache for 3 weeks.
The solution is way out of joint.
Mr. HUGHES. Let me rephrase the question. Let's work on the assumption that no fix is needed. Let me ask you if you will share
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with me and the committee the impact that the language advanced
by Mr. Marsh would have upon patent law?
Take your time. I realize it is kind of lengthy.
Mr. CHISuM. Well, I am not sure it would have a great impact.
Because I am not sure it is that far off of what the current law is.
But it would certainly have an immediate impact for people who
would have to read it and figure out what it meant. I realize that
may sound like a slight point.
Mr. HUGHES. It might be the lawyers' full employment bill of
1991?
Mr. CHIsuM. That is correct. That is correct. So, if it is really not
needed and reall does restate the law, and we don't have a serious
problem, as I believe we do not, the Durden case has been blown
out of proportion by proponents of this legislation, then why do we
need a simple statement which on first reading seems close to reflecting what we believe to be the law.
Mr. HUGHES. All right. Any member of the panel, are you aware
of any other industry other than biotechnology where products are
imported from abroad that are made by a process which uses a material patented in this country?
Mr. Marsh.
Mr. MARSH. Yes, I am. In the instance of cases where it may not
be a composition or a biotech composition. It may be equipment. It
may be a catalyst, and so forth. That is one ofthe-I mean, my
company is affected directly by that, and that is one of the prices
we pay for our patent system and our decisions over what to patent
in foreign countries.
Mr. HUGHES. Professor Chisum.

Mr. CHISUM. It is my understanding the proposal is to bar importation into the United States of unpatented products that are made
by-what?-machines or compositions of matter abroad? That
would be one more step, extending the philosophy of the process
patent legislation. I think when one gets into the area of the international impact of patent legislation at some point you have to
draw a line. I think in our statement we point out that at some
point we have to look to reciprocity and look to persuading other
countries to provide adequate patent protection within their borders. I think there is only so far you can go in tracing back in time
patent rights and extending them indirectly abroad.
So my personal view would be that we should very carefully consider the international trade implications and other aspects of extending our patent systems that far.
Mr. HUGHES. Do you know offhand when the patent application
was filed for Amgen whether they applied for a process patent?
Mr. CHISUM. Do I, personally?
Mr. HUGHES. Yes.

Mr. CHISUM. I believe they did. I believe, and this is just by
memory. I had one occasion, and I don't remember what the occasion was, I was aware, and maybe it is described in the Amgen v.
Chugai litigation, that indeed Amgen did have claims, method-ofuse-type claims using the host cells to produce EPO. They were I
think initially rejected. I don't believe they were finally rejected
and are subjected to even appeals. A patent was issued. But there
are well-recognized procedures to continue to seek those claims,
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and it is our understanding that indeed claims to methods of using
host cells have been allowed to Amgen. They have not issued because of a pending interference over who was the first inventor.
But the method of use claims were sought and they have been allowed by the Patent Office.
Mr. HUGHES. What, in your judgment, Mr. Weilacher--or Mr.
Marsh-is the holding of Pleuddemann?
Mr. WEILACHER. I think it says that method of using a novel
composition are patentable. I was glad to hear the Commissioner
say that he wants to follow decisions of the court of appeals because I think that some of the examiners at least are not following
that decision, and I think if they would follow that decision at least
some of these problems could be overcome. And I think if they were
looking at the Durden decision and reading the Durden decision
carefully they would see that it was a very, very narrow holding.
I think a part of the problem is that the Patent Office is using
Durden broadly and ignoring Pleuddemann.
Mr. HUGHES. All right. Well, thank you very much.
I have some additional questions, but, unfortunately, I need to go
to the floor. I would like to, if I might, direct some additional written questions to you, reserve that right, and the record will remain
open for purposes of securing responses. Would 2 weeks be sufficient time?
[A chorus of yes.]
[The information appears in the appendixes.]
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much.
The panel has been very helpful. We thank you. And that concludes the hearing for today and the subcommittee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:50 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to
reconvene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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APPENDIXES
APPEmIx 1.-SEMF OF LrEm (1-24) FROM NUMEROUS UNvEsrrEs
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I

New BrunswIck •New Jersey 08903

9081932-7454

June 6, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Congressmen Boucher and Moorhead:
Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey
welcomes this opportunity to comment on HR 1417 and S 654, which would amend Title 35 of
the U.S. code with respect to patents on certain processes.
Rutgers is of the opinion that this legislation
would correct current law which enables foreign manufacturers to export to the U.S. without
license products of biotechnology that are fabricated using parts or processes patented in the
U.S. If those same products were produced in the U.S. rather than elsewhere, the American
manufacturer would have to be licensed or be charged with infringemen. The proposed bill
will grant jurisdiction to the International Trade Commission to exclude foreign products made
using parts or processes patented in the U.S., closing the loophole through which foreign
competitors are able to market in the U.S. products that infringe American biotechnology
patents.
Moreover, by overruling In re Durden, which is
cited frequently for denial of process patents, and by permitting product-by-process claims for
items made using novel recombinant materials, HR 1417 and S 654 will encourage innovation
in biotechnology by diminishing concern of inventors and investors about patent protection.
HR 1417 and S 654 will stimulate conversion of discoveries to process patents by universities,
and it will provide the U.S. biotechnology industry opportunity to compete as an equal with its
Japanese and European competitors. Moreover, as presently constituted, the benefits of
HR 1417 and S 654 would not be limited to innovation in biotechnology but would accrue to
all process-related inventions.
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The proposed legislation addresses questions of
special interest to Rutgers, which has a record of support of legislation protective of intellectual
property in general, and of university/industry interactions in particular. HR 1417 and S 654
will help perpetuate U.S. preeminence in biotechnology and related fields that offer promise for
solution of many of the world's problems, including pollution, disease, energy, and hunger.
Sincerely,

Francis L. Lawrence
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The President

June 14, 1991

Congressman Rick Boucher
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515-4609
Dear Congressman Boucher:
Thank you for providing an opportunity to comment on your
Bill, H.R. 1417, the "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of
1991". We are pleased to support your efforts to bring the U.S.
Patent laws into alignment with the patent laws of other nations
and to provide an environment conducive to the most effective
development of new technology. Not only will this benefit
existing industry but it will also promote the development of
new, start-up businesses in the United States.
Brown University believes strongly in its responsibility to
bring the scientific discoveries of its faculty and researchers
into the broadest possible use for the benefit of the general
public. We recognize that an essential component of the
commercialization process is a strong patent position which will
allow companies licensed by Brown, and other universities, to
make the substantial investments needed to bring a new product to
market. In the emerging business of biotechnology and the
medical applications of biotechnology these concerns are
particularly important. We believe that your Bill will enhance
the transfer of technology into the market place, contribute to
the growth of U.S. industry, and, in general, improve the
economy.
Your leadership on this issue is to be congratulated.
Sincerely,
V.a Grgra
Vartan Gregorian
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Letter 3

June 18. 1991
The Honorable Rick Boucher
U.S. House of Representatives
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Congressman Boucher:
Thank you for affording me the opportunity to share my views regarding H.R. 3957, the
Biotechnology Patent Protection Act. Wayne State University is a supporter of this
measure. From a national perspective, the bill is important as Biotechnology is one of
only a handful of key, emerging industries in which the U.S. holds a clear, competitive
advantage.
From a more parochial perspective, it is very important for institutions such as WSU to
have strong patent protection. A significant percentage of the invention disclosures
from University research are based on the new biological technologies.
Stronger
patent protection would increase the potential value of University assets.
Based on the above-mentioned reasons, I would like to again reiterate my support for
your legislation. If ever I can be of assistance, please don' hesitate to call.
Sincerely,

Garrett T. Heberlein. Ph.D.
Vice President for Research
and Dean of the Graduate School
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"

May 21,

1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
Chairman
Subcommittee on Science
Committee on Science, Space and
Technology
400 Cannon House Office Building
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515
RE:

H.R. 3957, the Biotechnology
Patent Protection Act of 1990

Dear Chairman Boucher:
The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston is
engaged in research activities that encompass the
field of
biotechnology as well as other diverse fields in
the medical
sciences.
One of the goals of the Health Science Center is to
transfer the inventions generated from our research to the public
as quickly and as economically as possible.
In furtherance of this goal the Health Science Center supports
strong intellectual property law protection for innovations in all
areas of science including biotechnology. H.R. 3957 would close a
loophole in the trade law that currently permits unfair importation
of biotechnology-derived products.
we support extending the
International Trade Commission's jurisdiction to protect a patent
owner's rights against importation of an identical drug that is
produced in a foreign country.
It is a disincentive to American
companies to allow foreign competitors legally to export to the
U.S. biotechnology products utilizing
components patented in the
U.S.,
when those products,
if
produced in
the U.S.,
would
constitute patent infringement.
University-based inventions are licensed to U.S. corporations,
who in turn expend large sums of capital bringing the invention to
the marketplace. If these corporations do not have adequate patent
protection in the biotechnology field they will not be willing to
invest the capital and time required to bring the biotechnology
products to the marketplace.
Thus the American public will
not
benefit from these university-based inventions.

Ii

Te,.Medical Caftr
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The Honorable Rick Boucher

May 21, 1991

It is our belief that this legislation is in the best interest
of university-based science, the biotechnology industry, and the
public at large. The University of Texas Health Science Center at
Houston supports the passage of H.R. 3975, the Biotechnology Patent
Protection Act of 1990.

Thomas F. Burs, Ph.D.
Executive Vice President
Research and Academic Affairs
JS/sf
xc:

M. David Low, M.D., Ph.D.
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May 22, 1991

Congressman Rick Boucher
Congressman Carlos 1. Moorhead
Members of Congress
Congress of the United States
House of Representatives
Washington. D.C. 20515
Dear Congressmen Boucher & Moorhead:
Thank you for informing me of your continuing efforts to strengthen
our capabilities t develop and support new technologies. Your bill to
modernize patent ;aws to support such development is welcomed by
Virginia Tech. Currently we receive nearly 100 intellectual properties
disclosures yearly and pursue patent protection on a large number of these
properties.
A number of small companies have developed near the university
and several of these involve biotechnology processes. We also license
some of our inventions to larger U.S. firms.
It is obviously to the university's advantage to have a legal
atmosphere that protects our industry partners from unfair or
inappropriate competition on the international market - both at home and
elsewhere. Your bill addresses several of the key elements in this area
and we support your continued strong leadership.
Thank you both for your efforts and recognition of our needs.
Sincerely,

resDn
I DM/gsw
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Letter 6
May 15,1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead
The United States
House of Representatives
405 Cannon House Office Buildng
Washington. DC 20515
Dear Representatives Boucher and Moorhead:
I am happy to comment on H.R. 1417, the 'Biotechnology Patent Protection Act
of 1991," which you and your colleagues have recently introduced. Although brief, this
proposed amendment focuses on an important issue of current patent policy and, if
enacted, would promote further development of U.S. biotechnology. We are pleased to
give it our strong support.
In our view, the proposed legislation would protect more effectively the entire
inventive effort . from starting material to final product, and would create additional
incentive for investigators and industry to exploit biotechnological breakthroughs for the
benefit of society.
In supporting this legislation, we join our colleagues in the American Assocate of
Universities, the American Council on Education, and the National Assocation of StateUniversities and Land-grant Colleges.
Sincerely,

Haskell Monroe
Chancellor

HM:ek
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Letter 7

LNCCHARLIJTE
The University of North Carolina at Charlotte
Charlotte, N.C. 28223

Office of the Chancellor
7041547-2201

May 14, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
House of Representatives
405 Cannon Office Building
Washington, D. C. 20515
Dear Congressman Boucher:
Thank you for your letter of April 29, inviting The University of North
Carolina at Charlotte to comment on H.R. 3957, the "Biotechnology Patent
Protection Act of 1990." I write in strong support of that bill.
The University endorses the specific points made by Sheldon E. Steinbach,
Vice President and General Counsel of the American Council on Education, inhis
April 4, 1990, letter to Chairman Kastenmeier and enclosed inyour letter of
April 29. Our experience at The University of North Carolina at Charlotte isa
clear demonstration of the soundness and accuracy of Mr. Steinbach's arguments.
The University of North Carolina at Charlotte is a public comprehensive
The University has strong
University with approximately 14,000 students.
undergraduate and graduate programs in engineering and the sciences. For the
last decade our annual research budget has been doubling, generally, every three
to four years and our current research budget is well over $6 million. During
the present fiscal year, thanks to a very active faculty in engineering and the
sciences, the University secured its first three United States patents, and is
actively pursuing interest in the private sector In finding commercial
applications for those patents and a number of other inventions not yet patented.
Thus in a relatively short time compared to other universities, we have gained
a great deal of experience in marketing and licensing University inventions.
That experience tells us that without strong patent protection for university
inventions, it is extremely difficult, if not impossible, to interest private
entities having appropriate manufacturing, production and marketing capabilities
in commercializing our inventions.
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Obviously, current law eliminates the incentive of such commercial entities
to develop certain biotechnology products. We believe that strengthened patent
protection for inventions in the biotechnology field will greatly assist this
University and all other universities in obtaining commercial interest in
university inventions, and will thus help the public to benefit from the results
of University research. Based on our experience, we support H.R. 3957.
Sincerely,
J. H. Woodward
Chancellor
JHW/be
cc:

Mr. Sheldon E. Steinbach
American Council on Education
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Letter 8

AUBURN UNIVERSITY AT MONTGOMERY
Office of the Chancellor

May 13, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
U. S. House of Representatives
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515
The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead
U. S. House of Representatives
2346 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515
Dear Congressmen Boucher and Moorhead:
Your letter of April 29, 1991, concerning H.R. 3957, the
Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990, was appreciated.
After reviewing a synopsis of the bill, the letter from Sheldon E.
Steinbach of the American Council on Education, and realizing
that the bill is supported by three other important education
It is
associations, I am in favor of passage of this bill.
apparently in the best long-range interest of higher education
to
be
enacted.
legislation
for such
If I can provide further information regarding this matter,
feel free to contact me.
Sincerely,

Les
O. Williams
Chancellor
JOW:sc
cc:

Dr. James T. Kenny

7300Univeisity Drive Montgomey. Alabama 36117-35%6
I2051244-3602 ATTNet 240-3602 FAX 4205) 244-3762
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Nay 23, 1991
The Honorable Rick Boucher. Chairman
Subcommittee on Science
Committee on Science. Space and Technology
House of Representatives
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington. D.C. 20515
Re:

Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990

Dear Chairman Boucher:
I am writing in support of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act.
As president of a university with biotechnology related research
programs, I feel that the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act will
benefit both the University of Kentucky. the broader research
university community and society.
As was pointed out in the American Council on Education's statement
relating to H.R. 3957, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of
1990, universities are not organized to manufacture, produce or
market patentable inventions.
However, adequate patent protection
assists universities in attracting industrial sponsors willing to
invest substantial resources in bringing early stage biotechnology
from the university setting to the market, where those biotechnology
products can benefit the public. Conversely, without adequate
patent protection companies are less likely to invest capital in
bringing university inventions to market and society is denied the
benefits of those products.
'I appreciate this opportunity to support the Biotechnology Patent
Protection Act.
Very truly yours.

Ch
r2.We
President

e&h~nonJrj

CTWIbpi
nnn~n.
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W

Ok ah oma State L iiersity

STILLWA TER, OKLAHOMA 74078-=00
107 WITEHURST HALL

OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

405 744-6284

May 23, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
U. S. House of Representatives
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D. C. 20515
Re: H. R. 3957, the Biotechnology
Patent Protection Act of 1990
Dear Representative Boucher:
Please be assured that Oklahoma State University is committed to excellence in
the classroom and in the laboratory. The quality of life we enjoy and seek to leave as a
legacy is based on the creativity and ingenuity of this nation's scientists, and on the
ability of business and industry to successfully market and commercialize new
inventions. If our nation is to remain a business and economic leader, it is imperative
that we maximize the use of all available resources - both human and industrial.
I strongly support the H.R. 3957 legislation introduced by you, Representative
Moorhead, and Senators DeConcini and Hatch, which will change the patent law to
minimize unfair foreign competition and to broaden protection for patented production
processes. This legislation will serve as an incentive for scientists associated with the
academe, as well as greatly benefit the short- and long-term interest of business and
industry.
Thank you for sponsoring this important legislation.
Sincerely,

3ohn R. Campbell
President
cc:

Dr. Tom Collins
Dr. Norman Durham
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Letter 11

TEXAS A&M UNIVERSITY
COLLEGE STATION. TEXAS 77843.1248
1409)845-4015

Pr,,c~st

.indi\',

President

forA-:oI,,no AlErW

24 May 1991

E. D-.n Gate

The Honorable Rich Boucher
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Mr. Boucher
We appreciate your April 29, 1991 letter to Wdliam H. Mobley, President, Texas A&M
University, soliciting our views on H.R. 3957, 'A Bill to Amend Title 35, U.S. Code, with
Respect to Patents on Certain Processes."
We note the endorsement of the Legislation provided by the American Council on
Education and we concur with Sheldon Steinbach's comments in his letter to Committee
Chairman Kastenmeier. In addition, however, our more immediate interests in the success of
the Bill are stimulated by the fact that Texas A&M has a number of intellectual properties
covered by both product and process biotechnology patents, which the bill would protect from
unfair foreign competition by Japanese and European drug companies.
We strongly support H.R. 3957 and urge you to secure enactment of the bill.

Provost and Vice President

for Academic Affais
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Letter 12
May 30, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
Chairman
Subcommittee on Science
Committee on Science, Space and Technology
400 Cannon House Office Building
U. S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515
RE:

H.R. 3957, the Biotechnology
Patent Protection Act of 1990

Dear Chairman Boucher:
Texas Tech University is engaged in research that encompasses
biotechnology as well as other diverse fields in the sciences and engineering.
One of the goals of the University is to transfer the technology generated
from our research to the public sector as quickly and as economically as
possible.
In furtherance of this goal, Texas Tech University supports strong
intellectual property law protection for inventions in all areas of science
including biotechnology. H.R. 3957 would close a loophole in the trade law
that currently permits unfair importation of certain biotechnology-derived
products. We support extending the International Trade Commission's
jurisdiction so it can protect a patent owner's rights against importation of an
identical product that is produced in a foreign country. It is a disincentive to
American companies to allow foreign competitors to legally export to this
country biotechnology products which utilize components patented in the
U.S., when those same products, if produced in the U.S., would constitute
patent infringement.

Affirmnauv Action Insttutions

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 151 1995

The Honorable Rick Boucher
May 30, 1991
Page 2

University-based inventions are licensed to U.S. corporations, who in
turn expend large sums of capital bringing the invention to the marketplace.
If these corporations do not have adequate patent protection in the
biotechnology field they will not be willing to invest the capital and time
required to bring the biotechnology products to the marketplace. Thus,
neither the University nor the American public will benefit from these
university-based inventions.
It is our beijef that this legislation is in the best interest of universitybased science, the biotechnology industry, and the public at large. For this
reason, Texas Tech University supports the passage of H.R. 3975, the
Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990.
Sincerely,

obert W. Lawless
President
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May 31, 1991

LoAsmi

The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead
Member of Congress
The Honorable Rick Boucher
Member of Congress
United States House of Representatives
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Mr. Moorhead and Mr. Boucher:
As a major research university with a strong interest in technology
transfer, the University of Florida is supportive of all measures to
strengthen the United States patent system. The Biotechnology Patent
Protection Act of 1991 will close a loophole in the trade law that
currently permits unfair importation of biotechnology-derived products.
Currently, if a company cannot produce a drug in the United States because
someone else holds a patent on the technology, the company can move the
production offshore and then legally import it. The legislation's benefits would primarily assist biotechnology patents, but the benefits would
accrue to all process-related inventions. Therefore, the University of
Florida supports the proposed legislation.
We are also concerned about the rising cost to file and prosecute
documents within the United States Patent and Trademark Office. Recently,
all fees increased over 50%. Although such increases may be affordable to
largo industry, increases dramatically affect single inventors, small
businesses, and universities. We understand there is continued discussion
to increase these fees again. As you know, encouraging universities to
patent and license the inventions resulting from federally-sponsored re;earch z3 a ;ositive federal pclicy. Raising Ihe patent fees of not-frprofit institutions, such as universities, would work against this policy.
We appreciate the opportunity to comment
affecting universities and technology transfer.

on

proposed legislation

Sincerely yours,

cc:

Dr. Donald R. Price

maeTxo

EI-..

G~zxsvyUa.L Fmz~n.

80*1I

90443924311
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THE UNIVERSITY OF WYOMING
LARAMIE,

WYOMING 82071

OFFICEOF THE PRESIDEf
307)76 4121

May 31, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
U.S. House of Representatives
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515
Dear Representative Boucher:
Thank you very much for your letter of April 29 with Representative
Moorhead concerning you recently introduced *Biotechnology Patent Protection
Act of 19911, H.R. 1417. Thank you also for providing me with a copy of the
Bill as introduced on March 13, 1991 by you and Representative Moorhead.
The University of Wyoming is strongly supportive of H.R. 1417. We
believe that your Bill will serve to protect the vital interests of the
biochemical, molecular biological, and biotechnology segments of American
universities as well as the legitimate interests of American corporations and
American consumers.
I will shortly draft a letter to Representative Craig Thomas (R-Wy)
urging his support for H.R. 1417.
Sincerely,

P. Roark
President
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Letter 15

I

May 30, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead
Members of Congress
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Messrs. Boucher and Moorhead:
I appreciated very much your keeping us informed
of your significant efforts in the patent field. It is
helpful to us to be aware of congressional deliberations
on this subject. Case Western Reserve University is a
research intensive institution, actively engaged in
In
seeking patents and comercializing research.
particular, we are active in biomedical research, being
Center
Biotechnology
Edison
of
Ohio's
both
a member
(with several hospitals) in Cleveland, and the Animal
Biotechnology Center in Athens, Ohio.
Your general focus of strengthening patent law
is helpful to our efforts of bringing the benefits of
We
university technology to industry and the public.
support that focus. Clearly, you are addressing the
priority issues in this field.
I Please call on us if we can ever provide detailed
testimony or background information.
Sincerely,

President
AP:qt

Office ot the President
Adelbert Hall. Room 23
2040 AdelberI Rood
12161 368.4344
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THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS SYSTEM
601 COLORADO STREET

AUSTIN, TEXAS 78701

Letter 16
Ofice ofthe Chancelor
(512)499-4200

June 7, 1991
The Honorable Rick Boucher
U.S. House of Representatives
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C.

20515

Dear Congressman Boucher:

I am sorry for the delay in responding to your April 29, 1991,
letter soliciting views on legislation you have introduced to improve
the Nation's patent system. Your letter was not received in my office
until May 14, 1991. I immediately asked the General Counsel of The
University of Texas System to review your bill. His recommendation,
which I endorse, is to support HR 1417 (and S 654).
.We agree that the bill will modernize the patent laws in a manner
that will facilitate the development of the biotechnology industry.
However, we also believe that the bill will provide a fundamental and
necessary change to insure that protection is available for both products
and processes in appropriate circumstances.
The University of Texas System is composed of eight general academic
institutions and six health related components. Research and protection
of the fruits thereof obviously are of major importance to all of our
component institutions, and HR 1417 is directly relevant to our
protection efforts. Not only do we encourage passage of this bill,
we also solicit your support in assuring that university research is
provided an exemption from patent infringement in the event that
legislation is enacted similar to the Patent Remedy Clarification
Act (seeking to eliminate states' sovereign inmmunity from patent
infringement) which was introduced in the last Congressional session
but was not passed. We believe that such an exemption is crucial
in precluding potentially harassing patent litigation that would
stymie research in the university comnunity.
With best wishes,
Sincerely,

Hans Mark
Chancellor
HM:bb
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May 30, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead
405 Cannon House Office Building
Wahington, DC 20515
Dear Representatives

Boucher and Hoorhead:

Thank you for the information on E 1417. the Biotechnology Patent
Protection Act of 1991.
We have examined this bill
in light of the University
of Delaware's patent activity and conclude that its enactment would
substantially improve the United States patent system.
Certain University
cases would certainly directly benefit from this
amendment
to Section 103.
99
Title 35.
In view of the changing world market of the 1 0s, we also see a
great advantage to bringing our patent law into conformance with that of
Europe and Japan.
This legislation is clearly a positive step in improving our capability
to compete in technological innovation, and we are happy to offer our
endorsement of this bill.
Rick, I hope that you are well.
I an pleased that you remain interested
in higher education, as I remember in the most positive terms your assistance
and counsel during my tenmre at Virginia Tech.
Sincerely,

David P. Roselle
President

_____________________________________________________
.. £O.....

ONU1......

RS
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HARVARD UNIVERSITY

Letter 18

June 11,

OFFICE FOR TECHNOLOGY AND TIRADEMARK LICENSING

1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead
Members of Congress
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Congressmen Boucher and Moorhead:
I am writing in reply to your request for comments on the
Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991 (HR 1417).
Harvard University has made a strong commitment to transferring
technology created as part of its research activities to industry so that
products can be developed which, hopefully, will have a positive impact
on the public welfare. In order to accomplish this objective, Havard
files a number of patent applications each year in the biotechnology
field.
As you can imagine, the patent applications we file are generally on
fairly basic innovations rather than fully developed products.
In order
for companies to make the investment necessary to develop these
early-stage inventions into products, considerable risk of money and
effort is involved. For that risk to be worthwhile, the company must be
assured that the patents being licensed to them will provide adequate
protection against unlicensed competition.
The Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991 will strengthen the
protection of inventions involving biotechnology processing from
infringement by foreign manufacturers -- something much to be
desired. The Bill would also bring U.S. patent law closer to the European
and Japanese law in this area.
By reducing the uncertainty of the
enforceability of of biotechnology process patents in light of the In r
Durden, 763 F.2d 1406, decision, the Act should increase the willingness
of U.S. companies to invest in the development of products based on
biotcchnology processes.
Univcrsiv Place • Fourth Fluor South • 124 Mt. Auburn Street * Cambridge, MA 02138-5701
Teler1,one (011-195-W067 " Facsimile (617) 495-9568
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With the understanding that the Council on Governmental Relations is
working with the drafters to improve the clarity of the Act, Harvard is
pleased to add its voice to support the objectives of the Biotechnology
Protection Act of 1991.
Sinc rely.
yc.8rinton
Director
cc:

Robert Scott
John Shattuck
Daniel Steiner. Esq.
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June 10. 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
U.S. House of Representatives
405 Cannon House Office Building
Washington. D.C 20515-0442
Dear Congressman Boucher
I write on behalf of the University of California. San Francisco, to express strong
support for H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991. The United
States, by virtue of the strengths of university- and government-based programs,
leads the world in basic research underlying the rapidly developing biotechnology
industry. Our nation's young biotechnology industry is also the world's leader in the
development and manufacture of biotechnology products. However, while poised to
become a new. major force in both the national and global economies, our biotechnology industry struggles with serious disadvantages that threaten its growth and its
competitiveness. In particular, we believe that current U.S. patent and trade laws do
not provide strong enough protection to inventors who develop novel applications of
biotechnology for health care, agriculture, and environmental management.
As you know, piracy of intellectual property is an easy, virtually risk-free way for
foreign competitors to achieve competitive positions in the biotechnology marketplace. Unfortunately. weaknesses in U.S. patent law permit this to occur, erecting a
significant barrier to investment in the industry's intellectual, operational, and capital
needs. Cosing existing loopholes in U.S. patent law will be an important step
toward strengthening our biotechnology industry. In particular, the law must protect
U.S. patent holders from importation of products that circumvent their patents. In
addition. broadening coverage to include protection for patented production procemses, as H.R. 1417 would do. would add much-needed, new protection. Without the
protection of H.R. 1417. U.S. industry will have to continue to struggle with serious
disincentives to investment.
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Our nation's universities will continue to provide the basic scientific discoveries that
enable the biotechnology industry to forge ahead with its development of new
processes, techniques and products for health care, agriculture, and environmental
management. However, this young industry can only fulfill its promise if it receives
the support it needs from Congress to ensure that it can compete internationally on
a level playing field. H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, is
a major step in that direction, and we enthusiastically endorse it.
Sincerely,

/Ji~usR7v
cc:

EL.

Senior Vice Chancellor David J. Ramsay
Dean Joseph Martin
Dean Jere Goyan
Senator Dennis DeConcini
Senator Orrin Hatch
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UNIVERSITY OF VIRGINIA
CHARLrrMW

OFFIC OF TM PRENT

May 29, 1991

The Honorable Frederick C. Boucher
United States House of Representatives
Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Rick:
Thank you for soliciting our views on the proposed amendment to the patent
system. After having researchers, faculty, University patent office administrators, and
others consider H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, I can assure
you of our support for this proposal. The contemplated change may cut the cost of patent
applications from the University, as well as prevent unfair competition from entities
outside the United States.
We need strong intellectual property protection for innovations in the
biotechnology area, and we support H.R. 1417 as important to establishing a positive,
uniform, government-wide patent procedure.

Jo

Caste.en, III

President
JTC:rg

A ON IMIL

Q HOX.11

=0 IIlljrIONI{
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Letter 21
July 2, 1991

The Honorable Rick Budr
'he Honorable Carls J. Moorhead
Cogress of the United States

House of Representatives

Washinton, D.C.

20515

Dear Representatives Boucher and Moorhead:
on behalf of the University of Illinois at Urbana-<aapaign, I
am writing to endorse H.R. 1417, the Biotecriology Patent Protection
Act of 1991. This bill will provide for consistent and fair
availability of patent protection for certain specific types of
process inventicns which have heretofore been denied patent status
unxer the law. It will also bring U.S. law covering the
patentability of such processes mare in line with the laws of other
countries so that U.S. inventors of such processes and their
oerporate developers are not placed at a competitive disadvantage.
The process inventicns involved are commnly fcxsd in
biotechnology. Conventional biotecIology methods are often applied
to newly discovered starting materials to produce existing drugs in
greater quantities or in purer form than had heretofore been possible
by classical isolation and purification tedmiques. Also,
onventional starting materials and coxzentional methods may produce
novel and patentable products. In our view, these specific types of
-ocnventional" prosses should automatically be protected by U.S.
patent, so long as their novel cunterpart products (either starting
materials or end products) are also determined to be patentable.
Such processes are already patentable uder Japanese and
znmpean law. Failure to be able to patent them in the U.S.
undermines the value of these innovatios to universities and to U.S.
industry, upon whidi universities are so dependent for
If universities cannot obtain adequate patent
coumerci.alization.
how can we license them to irdustry?
protection for these proses,
How can U.S. companies make the substantial investments of resources
needed to comercialize our academic inventions when the U.S. patent
law places U.S. companies at such a competitive disadvantage?
Foreign cmpanies can legally avoid infrmnamant of a U.S. patent on
a novel starting material by taking it outside the U.S., making the
desired end product and elqrtdng the end product beck into the U.S.
The situation seemingly poses a very serious threat to the U.S.
biotedinology industry and will stifle research and development of
new methods to make existing products more eoaiical. However, we
as to how often the Patent Office
do not have first-hand eaperiean
or how
is actually refusing to issue patents on such prses,
difficult such a refusal is to overcome. To my knowledge, the
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University of Illinois at Utbena-chaepaign has not yet attempted to
patent these specific types of biotecnlogy processes and has
therefore, not yet been refused a patent. Nevertheless, we believe
that these specific types of processes should always be considered
patentable. That is not currently happening. Passage of this
legislation will once and for all remove the confusion and
inconsistancy which now srods
this patentability issue.
It has been said that a legislative remedy is nut necessary
because the patentability of such processes ultimately will be upheld
by the curts. However, in the meantime, waiting until the proper
cases are brought forward will only oontinae the problem. We also do
not believe universities or U.S. companies should have to foot the
expensive legal bills needed to demonstrate that such processes are
patentable. No ane benefits from an uncertain patent law.
We have also heard corn
that the requirement that the process
and its cmterpart novel product be in the sae patent is too
restrictive. t1pon review of the situation, we believe this
restriction is the simplest approach to prevent an applicant fram
unfairly extending the life of his patented product by filing and
prosecuting a separate application on the process of making it.
Nevertheless, there are other approaches to avoid such abuses, and we
would support alternative language to "having a single patent issue
on the application" should others deem that to be more appropriate.
We have heard that the American Intellectual Property Law Association
is casidering making suggestions to this bill in this area.
In samary, on behalf of the University of Illinois at
Urbana-C-epaign, I endorse this legislation to clarify our patent
law. In aur view, it is in the best/±Urest of U.S. industry,
universities and the general pubiy

Kinerely,
Morton W. Weir
Chancellor
l6V:tlf
c:

S. 0. Ikenberry
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Letter 22
THE INIVERSITY OF NEW MEXICO
kLbt.-jl1*4' E CE-ICVXIfl h141.

May 22, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher
The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead
Members of Congress
House of Representatives
Washington, D. C. 2051
Dear Congressmen Boucher and Moorhead:
In response to your letter of April 29, 1991, 1 am pleased on behalf of the University of New
Mexico to support passage of your bill, H.R. 1417(S.634), primarily to prevent transportation
of U. S. patented biological cells offshore where they can be used to formulate end products
made by processes currently ineligible for protection by U. S. patent.
The opportunity to comment on this legislation is appreciated.
Sincerely,

Richard E. Peck
President

REP-dj
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Letter 23

UNIVERSITY of PENNSYLVANIA

Office of the President
100Coflve H
Phiadelphia, PA 9104-3

Jun 27, 1991

Th Honorable Rick Bomhe
U.S. Htose of I.tetenivE
428 Cmaol Ham Office Building
wash~ingtan, D.C. 20515-4609
Dear Congressm

Boucher:

'Ibmik you very -mzh for your letter concecz ng HR 1417, the
Biotechology Patemt protection Act.
7he Utdvsrsity of Pnmsylvania has an
trmifer progmn that prncese
teulo
in the field of biotemioloy each year.
closely with ow faculty aid seveal pate
:
biotechnlogy patent la, have been
with the pace and nature of Palten Office
applicati.tc

active and rapidly growing
over 50 invertion discliosure
Our professioal staff, workig
t fixm wth specialists in
ove r the past several yem
Zesponses to our patmft

ent U.S. Iaw, almst univumafly invo
7in Patent Office, mler
mss provision of Section 103 Title 35, tttltad States Code, In
tem tob
tmtionof 0= patents. Wds often resulta in costly, protracted
thm e
o r patent
forces as to nw
prosecutin of patens ad ultitely
clais
to a point at wich thmy am difficult to enforce.
Thm idelin
provided In SR 1417 would stimulate biotdhnology innovatio and lrotect
those who develop nme products m pmcemses.

em NS, mid itdh
Aica
has invested heavily, thmwh Om -,
precious risk capital in creating an anvious competitive advantage in
to be camqxisai
biotecdology. Current patent law, homwer, ass
the ability of yung compardes amd universities to cotribute to the
building of a ntinnal patent estsat m patent blockat tmt will offer
our natio tm sustainable business advntage it has diligently erned and
so desperately nmeds.
Please let us know how we at Pem might be able to ;-ort yen
for y r advocacy of this lagislatin.
further, anti man thmu
Sixsmrely,

Shmldon Hackney
President
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MASSACHUSETTSINSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

wcmats
nininoLO

uon

May 30. 1991

-..

nm, m

The Honoable Rick Boucher
Member of Congress
House of Representative
Washington. DC 20515
Dear Coagssman Boudxsr.
M.LT. s o yur b i R 1417 - the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991)
cuntly before Congres. We believe that this bill will swegh n the positon of U.S.
biomechnology and will reduce the uncertanty ofobtainng biotchnology patents.
M.LT. film
several dozen patents per year in the biotechnology field ariing ut f research
in our Biology. Chemisty and Chemical
Engineering Departments (including the &Ceter
and the Biopoce Engineering Cete). Our objective in acquiring such
patents is to provide
intellal operty protection for companies willing to ontt to inventing in the development of
this technology to provide products for tdepublic good.
Since uni ity invenions arise priarily from basic research, they are typically very early
in the product development cycle. Development of such inventons into products therefore usually
involves substatial risk of time
and mtey. It is therfre critical that we be able to offer pate,
protecton
;hulicautng to those compames willing to undrrt such rsy development n
order
toinduce them tomake the required investments. Strong, clear patent laws are critical to our
endeavors in this aea.
The Biotechnology Patm Protection Act of 1991 will strengthen our ability to Protect
inventions in bioechology processing from infringement by foreign manufactuners and will bring
the U.S. toparty with European and Japanese patent law inthis very important area. By reducing
the uncertainty of the issuance of biotechnology process patents in light of the U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office's intprt=ons of Inr Durden.763 F.2d 1406,the
Act will mduce the coat of
obtaining paet protc on and will increase the ncentives to invest intechnology stll in the patet
pending stage.
We understand that the Council on Govermentral Relations is worting with drafters of the
ill to clarify snme potential ambiguities and we support this effort as we support the overall efforts
of the Biotechnology Protction Act of 1991.

AonT. Preston
Aatocist Director
U2(Aneh
Bouchcr1o530
ec Dr. Charles Vest
Prof. David Litsier
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APPENDix 2.-LUrrER FROm Co

WInAm J. HUGmlS, ENCLOsING

A LrPr FROM JomN J. KELLY, VICE P
ENT, SECTARY
AND GEN
CoumsE
L
c Im
Emm
ASSO ToN,
DECEMM 3, 1991, 7o HARRY F. MANRECK, JR., AssiBrANT
SECaRr
Am CommSIonR, PATEN AND TwADMoA= OmC,
U.. DEPAmEmm oF CommaCE, I
m 23, 1991

llli Ieslam IHm. 0C m...mm~

•

COManmIT ON 1TH3JUOafy

December 23,

2138 IaWue

OPMu a.

WANInsM,

C 204614216

am-mom

1991

The Honorable Harry F. Nanbeck,
Commissoner
U.S. Patent & Trademark Office
U.S. Department of Commerce
2121 crystal Drive, Suite 904
Washington, DC 20231

Jr.

Dear C omissioner Nanbeck$
thank you for your teatimony
before the Subcommittee
on
intellectual Property and Judicial Administration on N.R. 1417, the
Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991. The hearing served as
a useful introduction to the difficult issue of how best to protect
biotechnology Inventions. There vere a number of questions that X
did not have the opportunity to ask you at the November 21st
hearing, and I would be very grateful if you could respond to theme
questions in writing.
Thse questions are as follows
1.
Has the Federal Circuit Court of Appeals decided any cases
involving the specific question of the patentability of the process
of using a host call to make a recombinant product?

2.* Is there en urgent need to stop the importation of recombinant
products?.
2.
What impact would the proposed legislation have on inventions
other than biotechnology?
In particular, what effect vould this.
change in law have on the patenting of computer softare,
and on
otherwise unpatentable processes In the chemical, engineering, and
mechanical arts?
4.
what is the policy of the Patent and Trademark Office with
regard to the patentability of recombinant proteins - as distinct
from the discovery and purification of naturally occurring
proteins?
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S. William F. Karsh, testifying
at the November 21st Subcommittee
hearing on behalf of Intellectual Property Owners, Inc., suggested
that if a legislative
remedy is necessary, instead of the approach
taken in H.R. 1417, Congress should consider an alternative
approach. He suggested that Congress amend section 103, to state
that:
A process or method claim wherein an essential element is a
composition of matter otherwise patentable to the applicant
shall
not be deemed to
be unpatentable merely because the
claim reads "on a known process or combination of steps which
shall be examined as a whole,* giving consideration to the
specific nature of the process or method and the fact
that
new
or otherwise patentable materials are used or result
from the
process or method.
What are your views on this

proposal?

6.
Enclosed is a letter
from the Electronic Industries Association
(EIA) presenting its views in
opposition to
H.R.
1417.
In
particular,
the letter
discusses the effect
H.R. 1417 could have on
the cost of doing business, the value of existing patents,
information in the public domain, and the bill's potential
conflicts with existing patent law, Supreme Court decisions and the
U.S. Constitution. What are your responses to the arguments EZIA
raises in opposition to H.R. 1417?
I would appreciate a reply at your earliest convenience.
Again,
thank you for your testimony and for your continued assistance to
the Subcommittee.
Sincerely,

Subcommittee on Intellectual Property
and Judicial Administration
Enclosure
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RECEIVED
ELECTRONIC INDUSTRIES ASSOCIATION

DEC

3 1991

Sub on Courts

December 3, 1991

The Honorable William J. Hughes
Chairman
House Judiciary Committee
Subcommittee on Intellectual Property
and Judicial Administration
207 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Chairman Hughes:
The Electronic Industries Association ("EIA") appreciates
the opportunity to present its views on the Boucher Bill, H.R.
1417, entitled "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991".
With more than 1,000 participating companies, EIA is the
full-service national trade organization representing the spectrum
of United States companies manufacturing electronic products. U.S.
electronic sales during 1990 were estimated to be $266 billion.
At the outset, we should note that the title of the bill
refers to biotechnology patent protection, but the bill is not
limited to biotechnology. Rather, the substance of the legislation
applies to all industries. We recommend that the text of the bill
be amended to limit its application to the field of biotechnology.
However, if the intent of the legislation is to change patent law
applicable to all industries, then EIA recommends that H.R. 1417 be
retitled to more accurately reflect its intended scope.
EIA opposes H.R. 1417 because it adds many uncertainties to
present law that may take additional litigation to resolve. This,
we believe, is not in the public interest and may significantly
increase the cost of doing business. For example, members of the
public will be required to consider an additional element in making
business decisions which is unnecessary under present law. That
additional element is determining the best course of action with
respect to unsearched, unchallengeable process claims permitted
under the bill.
We also believe the substance of the bill may conflict with
For example, it may conflict with the statute it
present law.
proposes to amend, it may conflict with decisions of the Supreme
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Court, and it may conflict with the underlying principles of the
patent system as reflected in the U.S. Constitution. The following
discussion explains in more detail the issues identified above.
COST OF DOING RUSINKSS NAY INCREASE
The bill, if enacted into law, could severely impact
member companies of EIA because the cost of doing business may be
Specifically, the bill expands patent
significantly increased.
rights to unexamined processes which conceivably could encompass
In this regard, the bill provides that if a patent
prior art.
applicant has a patentable claim to a new machine (host cell), the
applicant will automatically be granted claims for all processes
using that machine for making an unpatentable product. What this
means is that such process claims would be automatically granted by
the Patent and Trademark Office without any search of the prior art
for nonobviousness -- which process claims may potentially be
Any time
unpatentable as written because of uncited prior art.
spent by members of EIA in trying to address these unsearched
claims results in added expense.
Now when an EIA member develops a new product, it normally
performs what is called a clearance search of unexpired patents to
determine if patented claims exist that might block the member's
The
freedom of action to manufacture and market the product.
intent is to avoid litigation upon marketing the new product. If
an adverse patent is uncovered during the clearance search, the
The
member company performs a validity search of the patent.
search particularly focuses on prior art that was not cited by the
Patent and Trademark Office which may render the adverse patent
It is not uncommon to find prior art which
claims to be obvious.
renders the claims invalid for obviousness. If the bill is enacted
into law, a member company would have to decide how to evaluate the
unsearched process claims. The member company would have to decide
whether to redesign the product around the unsearched process
claims so as to become noninfringing or to seek a license from the
patent owner under a patent which the member may believe to be
invalid as obvious, or decide not to take a license and risk
litigation of the unsearched process claims.
Whatever course of action is taken, it will result in
If a license is sought to avoid
greater cost to do business.
litigation, the payment of royalties results in an increase in the
cost to do business over that required under the present system.
If an attempt is made to redesign the member company's process
around the unsearched process claims, the redesign will result in
added cost of doing business. Also, if the course of action is to
do nothing and risk litigation, there will be an increased cost of
doing business if litigation is the result. Even where the machine

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 171 1995

172
The Honorable William J. Hughes
December 3, 1991
Page 3 of 6
patent claims are found obvious and ultimately deemed invalid, the
unsearched process claims will have to be addressed, creating an
added cost over the present system.
If this legislation is passed, every patent attorney "worth
his salt" will insert process claims as broad as the new law will
allow. Under the bill, attorneys would be entitled to claim "au1
processes for using the machine of claim 1 for making the product
X". And such claims will be unexamined for obviousness. In the
present litigious environment, such broad claims are likely to
produce a significant increase in patent litigation.
In this connection, in 1793, Congress discontinued
examination of patent applications. However, due to excessive and
protracted litigation, in 1836 Congress reinstituted examination.
Thus there is basis to conclude that the cost of such added
litigation over the present system may slow down the progress of
the useful arts and create an impediment to anyone seeking to enter
the market.
THE PUBLIC KAY NO LONGER HAVE THE RIGHT
TO USE ART IN THE PUBLIC DOMAIN

On a slightly different point, no one can deny that under
the present system the public has the right to make an obvious
implementation of art that is prior to the process claims in the
If process claims are automatically granted without
patent.
search, there is bound to be prior art related to those claims
which the public would ordinarily have the right to use. If the
bill is enacted into law, the public may no longer have the right
to rely on prior art in making its business decisions.
EXISTING PATENTS MAY BE ERODED

If H.R. 1417 is enacted into law, there are likely to be
unexpired patents belonging to others that are related to the
unsearched process claims. The automatic granting of unsearched
process claims may erode the value of those earlier prior patents.
Licensees may be required to pay double tribute to practice the The
invention of the prior art patent as well as the unsearched process
claims. The Supreme Court has addressed this problem.
In the case of McClura v. Kinasland, 42 U.S. 202 (1843),
the Court recognized the authority of Congress to legislate in the
patent area so long as the rights they create by legislation do not
take away the rights of property in existing patents. H.R. 1417
may erode the rights of prior art patent owners by diminishing the
value of their existing patents.
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THE BILL NAY CONFLICT WITH THE
STATUTE IT PROPOSES TO AMEND

If H.R. 1417 is enacted into law, it may conflict with the
statute it amends. For example, under the bill, if machine claims
are found valid, it is not clear that process claims are subject to
challenge by the public. Yet 35 U.S.C. § 103 requires that the
differences between the subject matter sought to be patented and
the prior art are such that the subject matter as a whole must not
However, one may argue that the bill automatically
be obvious.
makes all obvious process claims patentable, and that such claims
therefore are not subject to challenge by members of the public.
Similarly, if machine (host cell) claims are not asserted
in court but only the unsearched process claims, the bill would
again suggest that the automatically allowed process claims may not
We urge that the bill be amended to
be subject to challenge.
provide for the ability of the public to challenge the nonobviousnprocess
claims.
of
those
unsearched
ass
Then, under 35 U.S.C. § 282, a patent is presumed valid,
and the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit has held that
the one asserting invalidity must overcome the presumption by clear
and convincing evidence. The presumption exists because of the
search and examination conducted by an examiner of the Patent and
Trademark Office. Under the bill, if the machine claims are found
valid, the process claius may not be subject to challenge even
If the machine claims are
though no search has been conducted.
found invalid, the remaining process claims may, under the present
Therefore, a conflict may exist
statute, be presumed valid.
because claims unexamined for obviousness, under all logic, should
not be accorded a presumption of validity. The presumption should
apply only when an examination for obviousness has been completed
It is therefore suggested
(not when n examination had been made).
that § 282 be amended to provide that no presumption shall apply to
unsearched patent claims. For example, the statute may be changed
to read: "A patent is presumed valid only with respect to patent
claims examined for obviousness."
THE BILL NAY CONFLICT WITJ[ StJENE CPOURT DECISIONS

If H.R. 1417 is enacted into law, it may be in conflict
with Supreme Court decisions because it, in effect, may enable
control of the sale of unpatented products. In essence, what is
sought to be protected under the bill is control of the sale of the
unpatentable end product (e.a., a product which already exists in
nature) made by an unpatented process carried out by a patented
appears to legitimize use of a process which may
machine. The bill
otherwise be unpatentable under present law for controlling an
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unpatented product. This may condone a practice which the Supreme
Court has condemned as improper. For example, in Morton Salt Co.
V. G.S. Suoniaer Co., 314 US 488 (1942), the Supreme Court found it
to be an improper extension of the patent grant for the patent
owner to control (J.e., tying) the sale of unpatented salt tablets
when used in the patented machine, because the practice extended
beyond the scope of the claims. The bill may expand patent rights
beyond the invention contained in the patented machine claims so as
to cover control of the sale of staple "salt tablets" through use
of a process that may be otherwise unpatentable under present law.
Such a doctrine becomes more important when one considers there are
many businesses that sell unpatented staple articles of commerce.
Under the bill, the sale of those unpatented staple articles of
commerce may become an infringement of the process claims even if
the unsearched process claims are obvious. This is particularly
troublesome if the seller of the products does not know how they
were made.
SBILL NAY CONFLICT WITH THE CONSTITUTION
If enacted into law, H.R. 1417 may conflict with the
underlying principles of the patent system as reflected in Article
I, Section 8, clause 8 of the U.S. Constitution.
That clause
provides for granting exclusive rights for limited times to
inventors provided the discovery promotes "the progress of ... the
useful arts".
The Supreme Court in Graham v. John Deere Co., 383 U.S. 1
(1966) and Bonito Boats v. Thunder Craft. Inc., 109 S.Ct. 971
(1989), has made several observations regarding limitations on
Congressional authority in legislating patents rights.
1.

Article I, Section 8, clause 8 of the Constitution is both a grant of power to legislate
and a limitation.

2.

Congress in the exercise of that power may not
overreach the restraints imposed by the Constitution.

3.

Congress may not authorize the grant of patents when the effect is to remove existent
knowledge from the public domain or to restrict free access to material already available.

4.

Congress does not have unlimited discretion to
decide that patents should be easily or freely
given.
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The type of process claims granted under the bill may not
meet these tests.
Further, in Deller's Walker on Patents (Second Edition),
Volume 1, page 84, reference is made to a 1930 Report of the U.S.
That report emphasized the
Senate relating to Plant Patents.
intent of the constitutional use of the term "inventor". The term
was intended to identify someone who is the creator of something
"new". Unsearched process claims may not be "new".
In view of the above, the bill may be in conflict with the
U.S. Constitution because of the granting of patent rights to
unexamined process claims which may be obvious (1.e., not "new").

In conclusion, if H.R. 1417 is enacted into law,o it may
cause such an expansion of the present patent right that it may
significantly add to the cost of doing business. Additionally, the
legislation would appear to conflict with the present law in
several major respects. On the other hand, if the process claims
the presumption of
are properly searched for unobviousness,
validity might apply to the process claims, and patent owners may
claims against
process
their
patented
use
of
control
be able to
others even though the products produced are in the public domain.
The present statute, 35 U.S.C. § 103 has provided a reasonable and
as a whole
workable solution to protect process inventions that
advance the state of the art.
so
EIA sees no need for Congress to expand the patent right
as to potentially include obvious advances in the art. We believe
all claims sought to be patented should be treated alike by

undergoing the same examination for nonobviousness by the Patent
and Trademark Office.
Respectfully y urs,

Vice Pr sident,

ecre

ry and

General Counsel

Maurice H. Klitzman
Of Counsel
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102

Pamit mnd Trademark Office
UNED NTATIE DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
ASSIANT M0TARY AND COWMSSONE
OF
PATETS
WVh~M
i = ANDTAEAK
L2W31

FEB '3

?2?

Honorable William J. Hughes
Chairman
Subcommittee on Intellectual Property
and Judicial Administration
Committee on the Judiciary
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515-6216
Dear Mr. Chairman:
Thank you for your letter containing supplemental questions
regarding H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of
1991. I am pleased to enclose our answers to those questions and
hope that they may be of help in your assessment of this legislative proposal.
Sincerely.

Harry Fj/Manbeck, Jr.
Assistant Secretary and Commissioner
of Patents and Trademarks
Enclosures
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o.
Has the Federal Circuit Court of Appeals decided any
cases involving the specific question of the patentability of the
process of using a host cell to make a recombinant product?
Answer. To date, the Federal Circuit Court of Appeals has not
3eci-ed a case involving the specific question of the patentability of a process of using a host cell to make a recombinant
product. In a recent case, however, the Federal Circuit held
that claims in a patent directed to a host cell per se that was
used to produce recombinant erythropoietin do not cover a process
within the meaning of 19 U.S.C. 1337(a)(1)(B)(ii). Amen Inc. v.
International Trade Commission, 902 F.2d 1532, 14 USPQ2d 1734
(Fed. Cir. 1990). That section of the Tariff Act of 1930, as
amended, like section 271(g) of the patent law, prohibits the
importation of articles that are produced by using a process
covered by a U.S. patent. Thus, the host cell patent could not
be used under either the patent law or the Tariff Act of 1930 to
prevent the importation of recombinant erythropoietin produced
using the patented host cell.

ton.
Is there an urgent need to stop the importation of
recoinant products?
Answer. At this time, we are aware of only one situation in
wIch someone has imported recombinant products that were produced abroad by using a host cell patented by another. However,
as more and more biotechnologically engineered products are
approved by the FDA, it may reasonably be expected that the
number of unauthorized imports will increase if patent protection
cannot be obtained in the United States for processes that use
patentable host cells but that are otherwise conventional.
Accordingly, it would be desirable to enact legislation along the
lines of H.R. 1417 before there is a dramatic increase in the
importation of products made abroad with the unauthorized use of
technology patented in this country.

Question. What impact would the proposed legislation have on
inventions other than biotechnology? In particular, what effect
would this change in law have on the patenting of computer
software, and on otherwise unpatentable processes in the
chemical, engineering, and mechanical arts?
Answer. The provisions of the proposed legislation do not relate
to any particular technology. Thus, the legislation would have
the same effect on the resolution of the issue of obviousness of
any invention in any field of technology that is claimed in the
form of a process claim. However, the determination that a process is nonobvious would only be made if that process either uses
or makes a product that itself is both novel and nonobvious.
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Because the proposed legislation applies only to one criterion of
patentability, i.e., nonobviousness under 35 U.S.C. 103, it does
not necessarily ensure the patentability of a process claim even
if such process uses or makes a patentable product. That process could well be unpatentable because it does not meet the
requirement of utility under 35 U.S.C. 101, or because it is not
sufficiently described to enable someone skilled in the art to
use the process, thus failing the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 112.
In sum, to be considered patentable, a process must meet all
other statutory requirements in addition to the criterion of
nonobviousness.
Accordingly, the proposed legislation is not likely to have any
impact on the patentability of inventions related to computer
software. One of the threshold and controversial issues of
patentability that arises with respect to such an invention is
whether it falls within the scope of statutory subject matter
that is eligible for patent protection under 35 U.S.C. 101. We
have published a legal analysis of this issue in the Official
Gazette on September 5, 1989, as guidance for examiners and
To-fo-ation to the public. A copy is enclosed for your convenience. Since the proposed legislation addresses only section
103, it does not appear to affect resolution of issues that arise
under section 101 with respect to inventions related to computer
software.

Meetion. What is the policy of the Patent and Trademark Office
i
egard to the patentability of recombinant proteins -- as
distinct from the discovery and purification of naturally
occurring proteins?
Answer. A naturally occurring product may be patentable if it
has=een changed or substantially altered as a result of purification. For example, patents have been granted for purified
prostaglandin, for a biologically pure microorganism culture, or
for the purified, naturally occurring chemical compound that
lends strawberries their distinctive flavor. Accordingly,
purified, naturally occurring proteins are eligible for patent
protection.
The patentability of purified, naturally occurring products and
recombinant proteins is subject to the same criteria of novelty,
nonobviousness and utility as any other invention. Generally,
the fact that a known product is made by a new process does not
render the product itself patentable, even though the process may
be patentable in its own right. Thus, if a recombinant product
is the same as a naturally occurring product that has previously
been purified, or if the recombinant product cannot be distinguished from the purified, naturally occurring product, it would
not be patentable. However, if it can be demonstrated that the
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recombinant protein possesses unexpected properties relative to
the purified, naturally occurring protein, it may well be
patentable.
9
tion. William P. Marsh, testifying at the November 21st
S
ammittee hearing on behalf of Intellectual Property Owners,
Inc., suggested that if a legislative remedy is necessary,
instead of the approach taken in H.R. 1417, Congress should
consider an alternative approach.
He suggested that Congress
amend section 103, to state that:
A process or method claim wherein an essential element is a
composition of matter otherwise patentable to the applicant
shall not be deemed to be unpatentable merely because the
claim reads "on a known process or combination of steps
which shall be examined as a whole,, giving consideration to
the specific nature of the process or method and the fact
that new or otherwise patentable materials are used or
result from the process or method.
What are your views on this proposal?
Answer. In our view, this proposal would not add the degree of
cera-i-nty that is needed to provide a mechanism for patent
applicants to avoid a conclusion, along the lines of In re
Durden, that a claim directed to a process of making or using a
pafentable product was obvious under section 103. First, the
reference to a process claim "wherein an essential element is a
composition of matter" raises several questions. This reference
seems to address only processes in which a patentable product is
used. A process for making a patentable element does not appear
to be encompassed, leaving unclear the treatment such a process
is to be accorded. Further, the limitation "essential" moy cause
uncertainty. A particular patentable material may not necessarily be indispensable to the operation of the process, although
it represents a commercially significant improvement over the
prior art. Also, the term "composition of matter" may open
disputes as to whether a particular element used in the process
is that or is an article of manufacture.
The phrase "known process or combination of steps which shall be
examined as a whole" is also unclear because the terminology in
the context of the proposal is confusing. Further, we do not
understand how the phrase starting with the words "giving
consideration" is intended to modify the initial mandatory
requirement that a process "shall not be deemed to be
unpatentable." This is especially so in light of the indication
that consideration be given "to the specific nature of the
process or method," which appears to raise additional questions
of interpretation. Also, the phrase referring to "new or
otherwise patentable materials" raises the possibility that new
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materials would qualify for consideration even though they are
not patentable. Another uncertainty arises from the use of the
term "materials" that has no antecedent in the proposal.
Question. Enclosed is a letter from the Electronic Industries
Association (EIA) presenting its views in opposition to H.R.
1417. In particular, the letter discusses the effect H.R. 1417
could have on the cost of doing business, the value of existing
patents, information in the public domain, and the bill's
potential conflicts with existing patent law, Supreme Court
decisions and the U.S. Constitution. What are your responses to
the arguments EIA raises in opposition to H.R. 14177
Answer. Increasing cost of doing business. In his argument that
enactment of H.R. 1417 would increase the cost of doing business,
Mr. Kelly makes several statements that need to be clarified and
corrected. First, the bill would not expand patent rights to
"unexamined" processes. The criteria of utility under 35 U.S.C.
101 and enablement under 35 U.S.C. 112 would continue to be
evaluated. The bill would only address the requirement of
nonobviousness under 35 U.S.C. 103. As a consequence, an
applicant would not "automatically be granted claims for all
processes" using a patentable material. Those claims would only
be granted if they met the other criteria of patentability.
Further, these processes would not "encompass" prior art, because
the patentable product made or used is not part of the prior art.
Mr. Kelly further notes that, after developing a new product, EIA
member companies perform clearance searches of unexpired patents
and validity searches of those patents that might block the
manufacture and marketing of the product. Potential blocking
patents issued in accordance with the concept expressed in H.R.
1417 could take two forms. One form would simply be a single
patent containing claims to a process and claims to a product
made by or used in such process. Alternatively, claims to a
product might appear in one patent and claims for using or making
that product would appear in another patent endorsed with a
terminal disclaimer setting its expiration date to be the same as
product patent. Neither situation should present an unusually
different or financially excessive problem to the company. Given
such a patent or patents as a potential block to the company's
plans, the company would conduct the usual validity search to
attempt invalidation of the patented product upon which the
nonobviousness determination of the process claim in that patent
or another patent was based. Should this search be successful,
the company could then show, on the basis of a prior art search,
that the process without the benefit of the patented product was
conventional.
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There may, however, be more processes patented along the lines of
H.R. 1417 than would have been without enactment of the bill.
Accordingly, there may be some added cost in sorting out the
patentability of these process claims if the claim to the product
made or used by the process proves to be invalid. To minimize
this problem, we proposed that H.R. 1417 be amended to ensure
that claims issued in accordance with the bill's provisions not
be entitled to the benefit of a determination of nonobviousness
if the product was determined to lack novelty or nonobviousness.
However, if the product claims successfully withstand a validity
search, the company would not be authorized to make or use that
product by any process during the patent term, regardless of
whether the process was patented or was conventional and known.
The right to use art in the public domain. Mr. Kelly further
argues that the public may no longer have the right to use art in
the public domain. We do not understand that argument in light
of the fact that if the product made or used by a process is
patented in its own right, the public may be prevented from
making or using that product in the United States during the life
of the patent. The question whether processes similar to the
patented ones are conventional and disclosed in prior art is not
material, because the public may not use or make the patented
product without authorization regardless of the patentability or
conventionality of the process in question. On the other hand,
the public may use any process in the public domain as long as no
patented material is used by or results from such process.
Erosion of existing patents. Another argument made by Mr. Kelly
is that existing patents may be eroded. In our view, the
granting of patent protection to a process making or using a
particular patentable product does not impinge on the rights
derived from unexpired patents relating to such processes
generally. If a process patented by another is used in
combination with a new and patentable product, the earlier
process patent may in fact be the dominating one. In such case,
the earlier process patentee may prevent the patent owner of the
new product and process from using the earlier process together
with the new product, or with any other product for that matter.
The product patent owner, in turn, can prevent the earlier
process patentee from using his specific product in connection
with the process patented earlier. As a matter of fact, the
product patent owner may exclude all others from using the
patented product in the United States regardless of whether his
patent also includes a process claim using such product. In
other words, existing process patent rights are not affected by
the later patenting of a process claim that uses a specific
patentable product.
Under our present system, as well as under
the system proposed by H.R. 1417, a third party who wanted to
practice the general process patented by one party, together with
a product patented by another party, would have to obtain a
license from both patentees.
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The bill's conflict with 35 U.S.C. 103. The fourth argument
against H.R. 1417 is that it may conflict with the statute it
proposes to amend. In support of that allegation, Mr. Kelly
notes that if the bill were enacted and if thereafter machine
(product) claims of a particular patent were found to be valid,
it would not be clear whether process claims (presumably present
in that patent and directed to using or making that product)
would be subject to public challenge. This argument is not clear
to us because under our present system, as well as that proposed
by H.R. 1417, a product patentee can prevent others from making
or using the patented product (machine) in the United States
regardless of whether there are additional process claims in the
patent. The only further protection afforded by such process
claims is the ability of the patentee to proceed against products
imported into the United States that were made abroad with the
unauthorized use of the patentee's machine. We do not believe it
is Mr. Kelly's intention to support the continuation of unauthorized imports of products made abroad with the use of technology
patented in this country. Such practice is not in the interest
of American patentees in general and EIA member companies in
particular.
It is further argued that under 35 U.S.C. 282, patent validity is
presumed and that even if product claims are later found invalid,
the process claims, whose nonobviousness depends upon the patentability of the product, would continue to be presumed valid.
While this is true under the wording of H.R. 1417 as introduced,
we made a specific proposal at the hearing on this bill before
your Subcommittee on November 21, 1991, to remove the benefit of
presumed nonobviousness of process claims in accordance with the
provisions of this bill, if the product made or used by the
process was found to lack patentability. Adoption of this
proposal would alleviate Mr. Kelly's concern on this point.
The bill's conflict with Supreme Court decisions. Mr. Kelly's
fifth argument is that enactment of H.R. 1417 may be in conflict
with decisions of the Supreme Court because it could enable
control of the sale of unpatented products. In essence, he
states that enactment of the bill would permit "control of the
sale of the unpatentable end product... made by an unpatented
First, it should be noted that the process in
process..."
question would in fact be patented. Second, Mr. Kelly's
difficulty with a process patentee's control over unpatented
products made by the process is not caused by enactment of H.R.
1417. It is already embodied in our present law, specifically in
35 U.S.C. 271(g), which provides that "[w]hoever without
authority imports into the United States or sells or uses within
the United States a product which is made by a process patented
in the United States shall be liable as an infringer." This
provision is aimed at protecting products that were made by a
patented process, regardless of their patentability.
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The Supreme Court decision in Morton Salt, cited to support the
argument of an improper tying practice, is inapplicable in this
case. In Morton Salt, the forced purchase of an unpatented
product to be used in a patented machine was found to be beyond
the scope of patent protection for the machine. By contrast,
enactment of H.R. 1417 would provide for a patented process that
uses patented material to make an unpatented product. Another
possibility would be a patented process that produces a patented
product. Neither instance appears to open an opportunity to tie
patented with unpatented subject matter. Considering further
that third parties could not use the patented material or make
the patented product in the United States without authorization,
regardless of the existence of additional process claims, we are
at a loss regarding the applicability of Mr. Kelly's argument and
the Morton Salt decision to the concept proposed by H.R. 1417.
The bill's conflict with the Constitution. Mr. Kelly's last
argument against enactment of H.R. 1417 is that the bill may
conflict with the Constitution. We do not perceive any
inconsistency between the bill's intent, the relevant clauses of
the Constitution or the observations made by the Supreme Court
regarding limitations on Congressional authority in legislating
patent rights. Further, Mr. Kelly states that "[u]nsearched
process claims may not be 'new'" and, therefore, contravene the
intent of the constitutional use of the term "inventor." First,
as we have already noted, the process claims in question are not
unsearched. They are in fact examined to determine whether they
meet the requirements of patentability. Only nonobviousness is
presumed because of their direct reference to a patentable
material or product. Second, a process that uses a new and
nonobvious material is itself new by definition. In other words,
the criterion of novelty regarding such a process is never in
question and H.R. 1417 does not address this requirement of
patentability. The bill only addresses the criterion of
nonobviousness. Accordingly, Mr. Kelly's argument appears to be
misdirected.

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 183 1995

184
Scrsann5. 1989

U. S. PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

4631333. Re. S. N- 288.237. Filed Dec. 21.19g1,B . 3381/
93. METHOD AND APPARATUS MICROPHOTOMETERING MICROSCOPE SPECIMENS. K. S. Canson. Owner of
Recoee: ,SeoeroAB.. Ssckhoh. Swede. Atrney or Agt:
Rodney A. Dasel. E.. GOp.:262

i iIm (OGs€

LIxlaerC.Clak.OwnerefRecod:Chddrn iHf,,oril Ved-ial
C-eoe. Cicrnano. Ohio. Attorney or Agree: 'Wod Herro& Evans. Ex. GP.: 120. Reqorsie. Sugoue. Min. Zn.
Macpeak & Seas. 2100 Pa. Ave.. Washagni. D. C.

4.637JI0. Re. S. N. 300.320. Filed Jam. 23. 1989. Cl. 474/
253. ADIUSTABLE ENDLESS BELT. Paul Beck. Owner of
Attoeney or Agent Rchwad .. Lyon. Jr..
Record: loer,.
Es. Gp.: 356

.374j2 . Reeaxn. No. 90=O1.812. Requested Jul. '.
1989.C. 128/155.SYSTEM AND METHOD FORBAN DAGING A PATIENT. FrndrncGrosaan.Ownerof Reod. Bsier
Incwraaoaalrec..Deereild.Ill. Aonery OrAgent: Unknon.
E.. Op.: 330. Requeeter Owner

4.3415. Re. S. N. 303.384. Filed Jan. 27. 199. C1. 128/
344. SELF-VENTUIG BALLOON DILATION CATHETER
METHOD. Philip E. Powell. Owner of Rect: Canon
Kah.ehki Kams. Tokm. Japan. Attorney OrAgent: Edward
J. Lynch. Es. Op.: 336

4j
.3.86.
Revm. No. 90,201.810. Requsied July 1-.
1989.0. 36522. REFRESHGENERATOR SYSTEM. Matk
E. Dao. Owner of Record! IBM4achn1 Cwp. 4r-n.
N. Y. Aorney or Agee: Unknown. Er. GP.. -33. Requcaie:
Owner

4A49.479. Re. S. N. 321.439. Filed Mar. 9. 1989. 0. 364/
300. DEVICE DRIVER AND ADAPTER BINDING TECHNIQUE. Him Advie.. s at. Ownr of Record: /eermanonl
8nesa Machine Corp.. Areo n. V. F.. Attoney Or Agree:
Kenneth C. Hall. Es. Op.: 232

JuIy 38,
4.789277. Renaw NO 9301.813. Requested
9n9.0.311105. METIODOFCL-TING USING SILICON
CARBIDE WHISKER REINFORCEDCERAMIC CLIrNG
TOOLS. Janeit F. RhoSd. t I.. Owner of Reused:Adiaeed
Coepos- Mterials C.a. Gee. S C. Alnene or AVni
Breoner.Birch.McKie. l al.. Ex.Gp.: 110.Requeuaer: Precison
Mamale Group. Danvers.Mass.

dM35. Re. S. N. 384.773. Filed July 25. 1989. Cl.
8Z 120.SELF EOUALIZNG DEVICE. John P. C. Hog. Owew
of Record: Honda Gjkea Kofyo. Toko. Japa. Aorney or
Agrm: FeedC. Philipl. Es. Gp.: 332
4486348. Re. S. N. 383216. Filed July 20. 1989. C. 291
25.35.METHOD FOR PREPOLARIZING ANDCENTERING
A FIEZOCERAMIC POWER SWITCHING DEVICE. Johe

PaeenawileeSubjectMurder
.AfwaheneaoaiAlgorihoeeandCOsmsrr Progrs
he fellowng rpesents a ficro legal analhsisdone b%

SolcatwLoee -e
. n ailoerey in ihieOfficeofithe
Aeoenry Aaaormae
D. Hendeer" a1..0-iw of Record:InImeaslSo,
Solcimor
of th Parro andTradenak Office. on 'he ,iab-i Of
or Agr: PMnck G. Burns. Es. Gp.: 326
4AB A1.0. Re. S. N. 382.739. Filed July 19. 199. C. 119/
021. MOBILE FAN FOR POULTRY FARMING. Willist E.
LIlseaon Sr., e at.. Ower of Recent Williams E. illioan.
JI,. Sathbae. ld.. Aearriy or Agene:Edwad B. Herae.
Es. Gp.: 333
4AII388 Re. S. N. 383.831. Filed July21. 1989. 0. 367/
71. ROO-TYPE MULTIPOLI SOURCE FOR ACOUSTIC
WELL LOGGING.JIw-Yau Chun Ownerof Record: eon
Prsdcnoo Re=-anh Co.. Houston. Te., Attaeney or Agree:
Herten F O'Nill. E.. Gp.: .22
4.L S.. Re. S. N. 362.395. Filed June 6. 1989. C. 228/
1180.CHIPCARRIER MOUNTING DEVICE. Leslie J. Allen.
at a&.Owmerof Record:RvchmwmCorp. Menlo Park. Cal.,
Anmy o Aged Satn J. Belcher. Ex. Gp: 325
4.7211.15. Re. S. N. 346.928. Filed May 3. 199. 0. 24N/
t19. FOLDABLE MACH"TIN S TOOL TRAY. David I.
Com. On of Recor leceneo,. Aeo)ney or Agent R. H.
Fo. Es. Gp. 355
4M4.11
Re. S. N. 382.325.Filed July 19. 1989. Cl. 3691
58. DISC INCLNATION DETECTING APPARATUS.
Tea" Corp..
1ed:
Himslera Yameauch. a a. Owner of R
Tokyo.Japan. Aaoeneyor Agee: Michal N. Meller. Es Gp.:
235
REQUESTS FOR REEXAMINATION FILED
femasows ta
for
sisiawdn
i
37CR 1. ici 1 .ima
c0-o a- np. to -ap-a bn n" pnneal pa.laa aMneied
iia
m
owi.
ana
FEaa-e0 Giculp Cope of ah -e-en
by pasisdw hie nherforaoabdiaiadas du Raiesill
wnoeasned
m- is
ncaced.
tsieci
emar
to am,
p
In du no
lea eas aii b. cansideedto On c-e-e'
-a a ae pa
e
will
137 CP 1.241kln)sind
oi- aI i
I1Sbi).
3.911.13S.Reram. No. 9o01.11. Requested Jl 21.
1989. CI. 424/332. ARTIFICIAL BLOOD AND METHOD
FOR SUPPORTINGOXYGEN TRANSPORT IN ANIMALS.

end compmerpeoihepantealiy of waibeaiical algorhnhms
greece. ha arolys is publishedfor tee benefitof the public
FRED E. McKELVEY

Auas 9.1989
Table of Comea

I. STATUTORY SUBJECTMATTER - 35
IL MATHEMATICAL ALGORITHMS

S.C. 10
1 1

A. Mathlinacal algorithm pr eitm nn a tuoiaa
"pireeass" underl 101
B, Evoluon of te two-par e for mailaaical
algoenlm-saitory sabjec wailer
C. Applicaln of the two-pal ses
I. Step I - piece of a mnadmereaiaclalgonthin
a. Mothernaecalalgarane
"
Ia-$
I. "Pcnra
ceewa -apparmus
alfgoailia
. Forn ofte mashemrwimca
ieentrcl algondo ""aplied in
2. Seep2 - ilf hea
or proces. Iseps "
any mlnuar a physical eleneenia
a Pasi-soluon acelty
b. Field of use liealmiones
c. D eSgaeerangstepo
d. Teansfoenunao of somethingphyswal
cl.ien
C.Soesceoetl
lonileiin 0aProcess

D.Eamples
1.Diameoed
c Dicr
2. Parker v. Flok
3. n" Abe/e
[f. COMPUTER PROGRAMS
A. "Conspeer progians" versan "compuer prtsir%"
B. Statutoryata of computer poceten
I. TheSuieenee Coin hm amrel
of compte r peogrena

on the pareabshtl.

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L.
No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 184 1995

185
OFFICIAL GAZETTE

1106006

.TheCCPA hasheld hacmo
ro
s ae
atormay
unlss they fall within a judicially dsmmd exceptstn

Discustio
1. Sa t.

SubjectMater - .15 U..C. 1 101

Inventions may be pteoed ioly if they fall withi one
of the four statutory classes of subject mar of 35 U.S.C.
§ 101: "pocess, machine. manmfactre. or cooposition of
maw." Sr K--ssee Oil Co. r. Bcrion Corp.. 416 US. 470.
483. 181 USPQ 673. 679 (1974):
INIo patent is avaiable for a discovery. however
useful. novel. and noobs os. unless it falls within

oooftbeesgesscatesonofpatstualeubecusuer

Subject mater that does nm fall within ote of the statttory
classes of 35 U.S.C.8 lot is said to be "'mtoutoy
or
to be "uopattttahle tubject mat.."
1he beoad language of 1 101 is intnded to dilinat
"geeral insd-a
boundary of putemaee
tos
In re
Bergy. 596 F.2d 952. 974 .11. 201 USPQ 352. 372n.11
ICCPA 1979). tctutd.444 US. 1028.doffdsino..Diasosd
, Chokrabrsm. 447 US. 303. 206 USPQ 193 (198t1. The
first statutory class.ptcess, is defused in 35 U.S.C.I 100(b)
and refers to ctr. whitle th lss three cluo.
mactntte.
manufacture and cmtpostmofiamr. refer t physical things;
therefore,the genera field of patentable oietation consists
of new actsand new thipl. Id. The clsses relevamto this
discussiot toe "pema
and -machine." A "pecems'" is
equivalent to "metboc." &ery.596 F.2d at 963.201 USPQ
at 364. The tetn "macto" is used itercbangeably with
apparams." Is re prats. 415 F.2d 1393. 1395 n.11. 162
USPQ 541. 543 .11 (CCA 1969).
The question of whetber a cliumed invntion sattsfies the
otherconditines fCpatmaiflity is "wholly apar from whether
atuc'
subect
the ioveton falls mn a categry of mat
(erphastis deletedL.Diacd v. Dihr,. 450 U.S. 175. 190,
209 USPQ . 9(19 21) (ctmtttsB.'g. 596 F.24 at 961. 201
USPO at 361). As tated
Prr
=
Flook. 437 US. 5184.
593. 198 USPQ 193. 198.99 (1978).
The obligation to detim se what type of discovery
is sought to be patlsed emuspenede the dewi minan
of whether thandiscovery is. us fact. new (ix.. novel
under 1 1021 or ob[ents, N 1031.
Ser MaiIn re Sa,4or.9588
F.2d 1330.13330 . 10. 200 USPQ
7
132.137 n10 (CCPA 1 81(f thesubject imat
clioted
is subject to patetg. i... if it falls wit in 1 101. it must
them be examined for compliance with 18 102 and 103-).
Letislatie histo" indicates datiesC ocontplated that
the subjectscattor provisionsbe given a Isod comtuctin
and were tttded to .. clude anythat under dt ma tha
is madeby mans Diamois'. C,
. 447 US. at 309.
206 USPQ at 197. Any protess,
. masfactue or
composmtofmrroeeemamtosostovetsbjectmato'anler
it falls within a judicially determind xcepum to 1 101. In
re Pardo. 684 F.2d 912. 916. 214 USPQ 673. 677 (CCPA
19821.Excepumisiclude lms of a-tm..
si
and htract ide Disk. 450 US.. a 285. 209 USPQ at 7.
and ces cited thereo. This analysis addresseswsemter
mathematicalolgotriam and computer progrms ar staxity
.him-c mae.
11 Machemooid Aitiohriudbu
A. Marhemttcnal oionehm
ie
se
r, l,0
itatotory "'ptceO'"

uoo a

A mathemaical algoritho is defined as a -procedure fo
solving a given type of mathematcal
-elms-Gottschalk
, Benson. .09 U.S. 63.65. 175 USPQ673. 674 (1972). Flock.
437 U.S. at 585 s.t. 198 USPQ at 195 n.2; Diehr. 450 US.
at 186. 209 USPQ at 8. Mathematcal algorthims are
mntstatutory becausethey havebeen demermind nm to fall within
the 1 101 statutory class of a -process.- Beson. -Ain
algorithm, or mathematcal foaalms a like a law of ate.

SETrrsBts 5. 1989

which catot be the subject of a patent.- Dsk,. 450 U.S.
at 186. 209 USPQ at 8. Th exception applies only to tsk"
maactal algorimts since
sy process isan "algorthinin
the sensethat it
iis a tepby-step proceduret ariveat a given
result, n re Walt,. 618 F.2d 758. 764 n.4. 205 USPQ 397.
40 n.4. (CCPA 19801:Pardo. 684 F.24 at 915. 214 USPO
at 676.
Although mathemancall rtthnms per se an, onstatuty.
at stated in Diihr. 450 U.S. at 187-98. 209 USPQ at 8-9:
JAIclaim drawn to subjectmatter other-ism statutory
does not become notstatutory simply beto tt uses
a mathematical formula. computer program. in digital
computr.... Illn Parker v. Flock we stated that a
processiS not unpatestable simply becauseit contains
a law of sature or a matemftical lgonthm." 437
U.S. t 90. It s ow commonplacetha n- pcaWion
of a law of ntore o mathematical formula to a known
structure or prcess may -ll be deserving of patent
ptotectim. As JusticeStone explained four dreades
ago:
a scientific trith. or the mathematical
aWhil
expressionof it. is na a ptentale invetion. a
novel and useful strtuctre created with e aid
of knowledgeof sciestoli
th may be."-Maray
Radio A Tele 0rph Co. v, Radio Corp. ofAterisa.
306 U.S. 86. 94 (2939). [Citaions omitted.j
The Supreme Cout thus recogrimis that mhematical &Igotis
th "the basic tools of scietfic and technological
wmk.- Bensm. 409 U.S. at 67, 175USPQ a 675. andshould
am be the subjectof exclusive rights. whereastechnological
appltucatonof sceuick: pnrnciplesand mathemtical algoeihms
furthers the conumtm alputpee of p
.ontotg
"the Progress
of... Useful om.' U.S. Co#n. a. .88. Itis also recogsized
that mathemaical algonthmsmay be the moss precise way
to describe the invetion.
Wbien, claim mnvolvemathematical algorithms. at staed
in Ine Abele. 684 F.2d 902.907. 214 USPQ 682.687 (CCPA
1992):
The goal istoamwertbeqsesto 'Whatdid applicants
unvem?" If the claimed inventio is a mathematical
algostlur. it is improper subject matter fo Potet
psumson. whereas if the claimed invention is an
applicationof the algorithm. 1 101 will not bar the
gram of a patet.
The testsfor detemining whether claims coetoing mathemed algsothus am statuany have gradually evolved in the
courtssia the SupeemeCouss decisio to Bation ic 1972.
B. Evouion of the ro-pmrr test flgortdu-scoun y sabiecrnisob

mathemartisl

Tbepropcleglaalysofmathematcalal ritsm -saurY
sie
t ter casesa the twopn test of In e Freesmn.
573 F.2d 1237. 197 USPQ 464 (CCPA 19781.as modified
by Walter ad Abele. See In r Meyer. 688 F.2d 789. 796.
213 USPQ 193. 193 (CCPA 1982) (-A moe comprehesive
tat for cases involving mathematical algomesris is s foth
in In re Abele"). A ressem of the evolstion of the analysis
peroides someusefulinights into the application of the tes.
in Seson. the SupremeCourtconcluded thn clims diected
as a paticular algoethtmfoe converting binary coded decimal
ntasten to bmaty numbrswas-mo
statumy subject mate.
The Supreme Cat futher concluded that my patent issued
on thse claims "wuld wholly Pr-empt the mathesatcal
foemulaatip
icial effect wouldbe a pa onhiealgoritln
itself" 409 U.S. a 72.175 USPQat 676. Thesetwocluston
formed the basis for the m
analysts of do Coat of
Cusuos and Paten Appeals 19 A) i Frreima. 573 F.2d
a 1245. 197 USPQ at 471:
ist. it mot be determinedwhether do cla.m directly
ort direcly recites an "algothm" in do Be son ctt
of that tems. for a laim which fails even so meite
an algovidbesclearly canot wholly pmtseptan u1go-
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without
the algonthm
l
deeinnmats ,theee whattrnamt
is "ot rese ttsia'y.'" Thisanalysis tousn an trit vng
the Staty Processintheclaim and is consisent with pr wut
casessuh as Wafter.618 F.2d at 769. 205 USPQ at 409
i"Eoaitatnn of echr chum demonsteatesthat each has no
subaunceapat fromte calculationsivolved"i The technslie
of viewing the claim witout the mathematical algena-in in
not inconistent with e requirement that claims mut he
considered "as a whole" under 1 101.
The re4qurememthat claims he considered "'asa whole"
atese outof thenow injected "pomt of novelty" Approch
If it appeamt that the tathetatical algonthmt is to statutory subject manr. Underthe"apo of noelty'
approah. ifaclaim coasdlemdwithomithe nostaiutors njeci
at a specific
maser todefine structurl
impltmented
itf
the algomhm
matterwas unpa entable overthe piotoan t i.e..
relaimonshipshettweenthephysicaleletelnt of theclaitt
'm apparatuscla;u..r to refmeor limit clam steps was a the "-paintof novelty"of the claim. in clAms wore
found to not recite statory %objectmatter. Thts alpnrah
it ptoces claatisn.the clam heatgotherwise siaiolrv.
rejected
by
the
CCPA.
Se
In
re Ciqield.
was
costsitemly
the claimpates muster under q 101.If. however, the
mathetmat algonthit is merelypreentedand solved 545 F.2d152. 191 USPQ 7-0 tCCPA 1976L *rrdeied.
434 U.S. 875 11977): InreDwsxh. 33 F.2d689. 13 USPQ
in Benso
by the claund itreaon. as was the c
645 iCCPA 1977): t. re d, Cartelet. 562 F.2d 12I6. I05
andFA k. and is
aur
ppiedat any mannear
to physical
elementsor proress
steps. n attiou of posi-solanimi USPQ 439 (CCPA1977):Fereira: Sarkar Walter The point
ofotelty approach was fially putto " inDiehr. 4.0U.S.
Activity will render th' claim statoey: no is i saved
of useof the at 1849..0o9 USPQ at 9:
by a preamble mertelytitiati the field
mathematcal algotithm.
of respondents claimed
In detenonig theeligibility
pricess for patentprotctin under 9 101. thirclaims
The CCPA noted that while ct seond step of Freeansi
must be consdered at a whole. Itis inapprpriate to
was "rited in tenm of peetptttmt" it had consistentlybeen
dissect dheclaim ito old and tne elementsAndthert
applied "-ithe ,prt of the ft.goml pemoctples." 618 F.2d
to ignorthe prsence ofdheoldelements inthdwaalysis.
at 767. 205 USPQ at 407.
.. The"novely" of amyelemem or steps ina process.
the CCPA father modified the secondpaI of
In Abele.
or even of theprocis itself. is of no relevancein
the test to penside 3 motn conPehetve nlest.684 .2dat
fails
deretsoming whetba the subject
manr of a latim
Ito.7. 214 CSPQ at 686:
within the 101 categores of possiblypatentable
subject atar.
Appellants sitmmrose theWalter testAS aitt forth
two ends of a spectnm:
what ts now clearly
Under do second tea of Aine. td clams are considered
nonstatutory.i.e.. claimsinwhich an algonnth ismetely
presented
and solved by the claimed invention wihout
is
hdo algorithm to detetnme whether what remtains
i.e..
claim
(preemptton).
and what inclearly suamtiry,
•"odt~tee statoy.' notto deinmoitmewhether what emats
isitpletentiad in a specific
in which an algoilthm
is novel and nonobvatas.
mannerto defll $raArolrelieotoskhii betweenthe
phystcal eleitmentS
of the claim (i an tppa s claiml)
C. Application f t rwo-pon rst
or to refrhor irmtsteps lon penos). Appellants
I. Step I ' pretence of a mirelmanotal Aleorith
uge that the staement of the tstmnWolfer fails to
. Mathematical algortihm
providea useful tool for aayfn claimsinthe"ray
ofthat spectrum.
area' which falls beltwvnthetm ends
A
mathemai
algaihm is a "procdue for ol-inla
uniderstanding
antdapplcartioi
Weatreethatthehotied's
a
give" typ oOf mai"Oa ia
problem." In this ,se.
of the Walter analysis justifies
appllni' posuoti.
mathematica algaeith refert "to methods of calculation.
However.the Walter analysisqUOnd abovedoes na
mathematical foeniulas. and mathematical procedures
limtpathntale subject momerody to claesat which
sttucirtd relatinships or procas suip at defined. getrally." Waltr. 618 F.2dat 76465 n..205 L'SPQ at 405
n.4. "Tha type of tUnmaetial comtaton involved does
limited or refuted by the applicaton of the aglintatis.
loidetinin whetlar aprocediietsnsatoiineyr nonsatos""
Rather. Weler should be red at requirng;an more
1srefelrnqoutrck. MF.2d32-41.201 USPQ 136. 145CCPA
than thi the algorihm he 'applard in my roamer
1979. A "claim foran iproved method of calculation. even
to physicalelementsor processstops." provided that
by mre than a field whea ed toa spceific endue.is unpatentable subjet matter
its applicaton is c
hestatnd
..
1 101. Flook.437 U.S. at 595 nI. 198 USPQ at
of ut limitantio or nr-ttensal paotnsoeo actvity.
199 M.IS.
That. if theclaim would be "'otheuse staimai.'"
sctenfic pnectples.
M
al alnlats my ree
id..alhen tineprstve or les ueful without the
algonds. the dat kiensa preenttsstatioay subject lawsofnane.ortndmaortmal processes for soling complex
problems. SeeMe ,.698 F.2d at 794-95.215 USPQ a 197:
mlalded This
maner whet the algorth i
of Water. we conlude. is inaecord with the
reading
Sctenc rifnciples.sucthas rtlationsipheteeni
tha a claim dro
SupremeCoun decisions h
mans and imrgy IE - mel. anal lw of mar. such
matnr otherwise stammy does not b- I
t subject
aste acceeoted of gravity. nmnely a a 32 hJe.:.
oionstaunoiy simply becauseit sas a mathematical
ca berepm
n mathematical format. However.
e ptegri, or digital comiier."
formula c
some matematical algorni m and fotmulae do not
"Ohr.
450 US.at 187. 209 USQaK 8i.
Otmarit
epesesacatntlfic priniples or lawnof nature:thy
processes and are simply
repoma
ta
or
aed
The reasonfor the modification of the tea wat because.
possible osUons
logical vehic
foe cenmoata
as notedin Abel.. 684 F.2dat 009. 214 USPQ at 688:
to comiplexiproblem
Im (inAbelel des not renessatly refu
Theal
Satdrinta Dae
See al Sof FfightIesrmaeans Corp.
or lim ft earlm stepsof production and deteson
Control.
Inc..
706 F. Sapp. 1146. 10USPQ2d 1733iDDel.
a wotuldbe requird to achievethesams of putentable
abjectmime by the board's narro mreaing of Walter.
nm. winddheel. No dertictiat atmade betweenmathematical
algues
anmened by man. and motematucal algorithm
The secondinaof Mbele suggslt that the deit an
ropentng duscti-ene of scientific priciples aid lawn of
of whether the algonthm a "applhed at any mimter t physical
eamu whieh rveal a reat
b thisn
it always xistiedL
or poetss stp" m'ay
be msadeby vitiwg theclaim
elemoent
nthrm.Second. the claim mussbe furtlher analyzedto
enorety a wholly preemptsthat
a-ceumn whether at its
algorithe.
In 1978.theSuprotne Courtheld in Flok thai Aclaim need
appxcat
of the foula"
"not. covtrevrf. conceivable
to be nonstatoory. 437 U.S.at 586. 198USPQ t 196. This
decision left andefined whasconstesta itory subject
Mauer.
In Wte. the CCPA modlfedthescond step of Free-a.
to require a more positive approach to determining what is
lamed.618 F.2dat 767. 205 CSPQ at 407:
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b. "P

vesu" *dpfaw

clium

Siums mathemaad Wporgoomwhave been deotnsaed n
aof -pro=i'" onlsap
to (oa wai th §1101 umoyt
ON n0stw subjec matter
have been made to c.rmtn
rejection by dzoffing asub-iii
o60
aflnhtM I
sueps i
claims.
The
wisd 00 dnt ON m
tms of -mewa for"balngue permiwtd by 35U.S.C.S 112.
sixt paragrph. Whilesuch aciwm oltdmidcily 8 "'MMchmn
00 "apparatws' clam. ON court bave heldtha formof the
aftisn IS0AM .
claimdoes notcontrol whed the sub'
SeeIn reH
Motlops. 609 F.2 481.485. 203 USPQ 8)2. 81516 (CPA 1979):

Sair'ztMa 5. 1989

e Richuno. 563 F.2d 1026. 195 USPQ 340 ((CCPA1
1977); I re Flook. 559 F.2d 21.195 USPO9 (ICCPAI
Pnter .. Floo. 1437
1977). cer. rranted sb n..
U.S. 5841(1978).Otherclams way us e roseeoeopres
a MKIthenwcal compution or to indirecly mnce a
nahematica eqution e fomula by mm of a pow
cquvlent thewfoo. See. e.I.. In n d Castriff. $.ro0
(claims 6 and7); In r" Woldboas. 559 F.2d 611. 194
USPQ 465 (CCPAI 1977). A claim which substitutes.
idheltical
formulain olptibw: form. -words
for a o
which nrw O same tinig." nonheless recites an
fr
Richmisan. sopro
2lfWohs n h Bensonsm.
I 344 Indeed. fe claoms
56 F.2d4a 1030. 195 USPQO
o
0t mse in Benson did nr contain a forula oreasos
cxpressed in mathematals synols.

desenmsmaien §101 intos.'BenLabel$ao
w
son applins equally-4heowanm wo s cladmed
Clains which include mathemaal fonoaso orcacula ons
100 o
w 00
-ors
becasete far
(om of wO
claima lasa cuosero
n aftin(g.-Iline Johnoson. exp ssed in oahematical symbolscleoely include a matheolgonthm.Matheno
natl
tigor"tdno sop&Isi form may
smoacal
589 F.2d1070. 1077. 2W6USPQ 199. 206 (ICCPAI
'd in 'mains far'
1978). Th1hngh claim
n1sodem cllgmonlh.
becexpessed it lite) ltruaslationsOf11h¢
35 U.S.C. 1 112. mth (e.g.. subsl sng the expression "division" or Ioksng the
(functonle) =uw (o
rao foro 4dvissosi8gOr mioy b- cxpressed in words which
paragrsphl
isaide10bow
00 paranichiow,. 1600.610
ruloo
toew.
m nos awhol ofwactbaim nay be adaonstble indicate the mathematical aolgno . Seer/ Fghtin
h(subtmcsAele,
aemod
706 F. Solsas
os1148. I0USPQ(2dwa 74
froolaoftma nhodclaido ras
othe1sse erpp
1th "mrmo'" It re Freeng. 373 F.2d as 1247. 684 F2d a 90 .8. 214 USPQ a 687 &8 117"e algorithm.
diemko.dbo1thcbamod€opaagcalculsnsg ON diffrnce. is defis in ON specificaon as
I7USPQat47a.
a Gaussanalosof fo .Os"): . re, Ton. 681 F.2d 787.
st~ensayhooes.0115, 1h wnsw-m
I
isIrelevant. The 790. 214 uSPQ 678. 681 (CCPA 1982) 111-1 ll:t
of the awe.'"as Idplawu o
mado
zoom ra
ifolms
purely bos.) eodol Jokutton. 589 F.2d 1070. 1079. 206 USPQ 19(.201 )CCPA
1978) ("'computav" coolnns the exeot= of - or .
of I 101.'
Foqe1ofm tnatunac opestons":lo re Weldhoa. 539
ew" 1oo
F.2611. 194 USPO 465 (CCPA 1977) (method of ...
-000 aehs
The testfoeidetermninog
L.nthematial
*Oluenmsb of busy lias "sofn
w
. I 'to cowim'
*s
ts method claims isade
claus should be
olem, t0 w. comung a nmber of bunylines in a telephone
618. F.2da 768. 205 USPQ ow 401:
oysm.- In re Bod.e. 60D F.2d 807. 810 m4. 202 USPQ
480. 484 0.4 (CCPA 1979). qffd tv oneqnoll, divded cran
m- oawd
60.r
-doned dbooad
..
If te fwoly
mynd, so, wa. Diowomd ,. Brodey. 450 U.S. 381. 209 USPQ 97
eqoovolam we n bra Own whey
thcuan.(1981)).
le
every mews forperfowmwogthe eted
"
Is is ot always posible to determine by inspeion of the
claim is an attempt 10 e01 form 00
am
sam .claim is mally to whe 106 or claim whethr it indirecdy necisa mathematical algontdm:
careful onsason
Ime,of ft6d0nere f....
Insuc cam.00
6te
laS in eoch itanc the analys -- enrs

~mrt
du
odistinct

an be placed o opplicanto de
toeclaoms
Mwtruly Orn.l 10$Pacific opo

functos.opwocohefnfmt

04100

clanm will
he
or pnos w

'ads if i wen diw to6e method
mompsses
nch
ollof 60 claimed
*-550fl5*Se. lor Misocmes.
609P.240at485.
203
USPQ at 815416; Inr Jolmtwso.
589 F.2d 1077.
20) USPQ at 20 Inr Fee s. 573F.2da 1247.

197USPOa 4721Tw

ode

I natue of 60 clans

8101 wihll dtpen d an
spooda .001604 as snay.

bete 60 ome-

See oeo Meyer. 689 F.2da 795 0-m.213 USPQ a1 198 111;
d
Abele. 684 F.2dos909. 214 USPQ a 688: Paid*. 684 F.2
a916 0.6.214 USPQ i 6770.6; AenaodI. UwliedSa m.
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) e' g deied. 450 U.S.
cer. deied. 449 U.S. 1077 (gl'l)
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Of Iam
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" andid
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s4e
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ofe00thclan althe fightcfwtssupti~nslsturmJo0so.
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79. 200 USPQ a 206 ("1.0 n-0 diupwt hicb (owns pan
equtons
icintsodwenaw)
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Iftheonly12mums astai fm in mlthelmtical alsonhim processcomprising the catalytic chemiclJ conversion o
hydoclibom8"
di0 no, s0rve to tender t0emethod nuto, 1:
oavoly." te
p"'-slim
,sostgificanl or o-ose00sll
Walter. 618 F.2d a 769. 205 USPO as 409
IAlthoughthe
claimed sub)=c0.30 a nonSolY. Foor. 437 U.S..t590.
in th0a O soissnc
claim preamblesreltse thec0mm0dinvention
196 LSP Ii 197:
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a2 not i.to methods
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D. Dennis Alleqretti, Fsq.
Alleqretti & Witcoff, Ltd75 State Street
Boston,MA
02109
Deir Mr.

Allegretti:

testifying
before the Subcommittee on Intellectual
Thank you for
Property
and
Judicial
Administration
on
H.R.
1417,
the
Your testimony was
Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991.
to
extremely useful
to the Subcommittee as we determine how best
protect
biotechnology inventions, and, at the same time, safeguard
of our patent system.
There were a
the balance and flexibility
I did not have the opportunity to ask you
number of questions that
if
you
at the November 21st hearing, and I would be very grateful
These questions are
could respond to these questions in writing.
as follows:
1.
How will
H.R. 1417 affect
the patenting of chemical,
and other processes in areas outside of biotechnology?

computer,

2.
What are your views on the Administration's proposed amendments
to H.R. 1417?
3.
Are there
any examples, other than recombinant Erythropoietin,
have been made abroad through use of
of biotechnology products that
a host cell
patented in the United States and then imported into
this
country?
4.
Could
applicants
designating
use of
a

(PTO),
or patent
the Patent and Trademark Office
legislation
by
themselves,
eliminate the need for
processes for producing recombinant products through
as defined in
host
cell
as
"processes of using"

Have there
been any improvements over time in PTO' s review and
5.
determination of biotechnology process patent applications?
if
any
imports,
what
Aside from the problem of unfair
6.
if a biotechnology process does not have
consequences could result
patent protection?
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7.

Do you see any danger that

enactment of H.R.

1417 could create

uncertainty in the area of process patent law?
I appreciate your interest and the expertise that you shared with
the Subcommittee on this important matter.
Sincerely,

,CairmanT
Subcommittee on Intellectual Property
and Judicial Administration
WJH: efv
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January 20, 1992

The Honorable William J. Hughes
Chairman
Committee on Intellectual Property
and Judicial Administration
House of Representatives
2136 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-6216
Dear Mr. Chairman:
Thank you very much for your kind letter
of December 23, 1991.
I offer the following responses for your further consideration of

the issues raised by the seven questions which you posed to me.
1.

I believe that there will be increased efforts by patent
applicants to obtain process claims in other areas of
technology, directed toward meeting some of the same needs as
those which have been made manifest for biotechnology.
For
example, in the economically important field of petroleum
refining, U.S. patented processes
applicable
to the
importation of refined products made by such processes
represent subject matter of great potential benefit to that
U.S. industry.

2.

I have not had an opportunity to apply any personal study to
such amendment as the Administration may have proposed, and I
am therefore unable to offer any useful comments to you.
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3.

Yes, tissue plasminogen activator (t-PA), the important drug
for treating heart attacks, was imported. Only the successful
enforcement of its process patent assured domestic protection
for the U.S. developer, Genentech, Inc.
Also, monoclonal
antibodies for treating sepsis have been made abroad and
imported into the U.S.

4.

I do not believe that this would be a satisfactory solution,
because the lack of a clear legislative direction would, in my
view, only give rise to both procedural and policy disputes as
between the PTO and applicants, which would cast a pall of
judicially unresolved uncertainties for many years to come.

5.

Although there have been some improvements in the examination
of biotechnology process patents, the quality of such practice
remains highly uneven from one Patent Office examiner to
another.

6.

I believe that the absence of such patent protection adversely
affects present and future business commitments for the
domestic development of innovative and cost effective
processes.
There is a consequent business incentive to
maintain important new processes as trade secrets, thereby
restraining disclosure to the public and inhibiting the
advancement of the arts and sciences which the Patent Law is
intended to promote.

7.

I see no risk of uncertainty at all in process patent law by
HR1417, neither for U.S. biotechnology or any other U.S.
industry. As I noted in my testimony, a failure to enact
HR1417 is likely in my view to impel the Patent Office toward
an operating practice of allowing only very narrow and
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